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Part One:
Storms

 New York Metro, 5th May 2062.

Sunrise Highway was a
mess. It was going to be a day or so before the road was clear
enough for normal traffic, not that it saw huge amounts of normal
traffic on most days anyway. It was one of the primary routes out
to the eastern end of Long Island, but the area was well served by
the HT-line; there was far more road traffic to and from the
northern side of the island. You did still get rich people in big
cars and autocabs using the route, which was why the metro
authorities would put some effort into clearing it, but it was not
really a vital thoroughfare in the New York Metro of twenty
sixty-two. It had, in fact, been workers checking the HT-line who
had spotted the body stuck under the barrier on the south side of
the road, and now Fox Meridian was looking at it with a mildly
perplexed expression on her face.

‘Who goes
outside in a storm wearing a babydoll nightdress?’ Fox asked.

‘The obvious
answer is that whoever this woman is, she does,’ Kit replied. The
kitsune-style avatar of Fox’s AI PA appeared to be looking at the
scene too, though she was only there as a virtual image. Fox was
alone at the scene, so there was no point in Kit hiding, or in
keeping their conversation internal.

‘Yeah. Good
answer, I guess. We’re going to get next to nothing from the scene.
Get someone out here with a vertol, a body bag, and probably some
cutting gear. They may have to cut the barrier to get her out
without adding to the damage.’

The body in
question had probably once belonged to quite an attractive woman.
Fox was willing to bet that there had been a little cosmetic work
done there, but not a substantial amount. The rather full breasts
appeared natural. There was a pleasing swell to the hips. There was
a suggestion of the kind of skull which gave rise to an attractive
face, but that face was bruised, cut in places, and swollen beyond
any ability for facial recognition to identify. There were cuts and
bruises across most of the body, in fact, and the lacy, largely
transparent garment which had somehow managed to cling on around
her upper body had done nothing to stop the damage to the skin
beneath. The right leg looked as though it had been snapped below
the knee. Long, dark-blonde hair was a mess around her head and
face, looking more like tangled seaweed than anything attached to a
human.

‘You’re playing
with your collar again,’ Kit commented.

Fox lifted her
fingers away from the black leather collar with its anodised purple
studs which encircled her throat. She was used to it being there
now; Naomi had locked it in place in March and Fox had had time to
get used to it and what it meant. That did not stop her fingering
the thing when she was thinking, or when she was not thinking at
all. She was a little self-conscious about the habit. ‘I’m thinking
she must’ve gone into the river upstream.’

‘That seems
logical. Carmans River is one of the four largest on Long Island.
Monitoring suggests there was a substantial surge upriver last
night which swept back down to the sea as the storm abated. The
river washed over the highway and could have deposited the body
here then.’

Tropical Storm
Arthur was early for the normal Atlantic storm season, and it had
been unusually bad, almost reaching hurricane levels. It had swept
into the metro area from the ocean on Thursday morning and
continued to batter the region until four a.m. Fox had spent much
of the time holed up in her apartment watching the weather reports.
And this was not the only casualty; there were teams out at various
locations around the metro making sure that deaths were the result
of the storm and not simply covered by it. ‘Arthur’ would be
getting retired from the list of storm names after this year.

Stepping
forward, Fox checked the woman’s hands. Engaging the microscopic
vision feature of her eyes, she looked over the fingertips without
much hope. The fingers were swollen and/or damaged, the prints
distorted. ‘There’s nothing much we can do here. She’ll have to be
identified by the autopsy team.’

‘Suicide or
misadventure?’ Kit suggested.

Fox got to her
feet and frowned at the landscape to the north. Battered trees
obscured the view of the river, but she knew it stretched out a
fair way. To the south, the waterway was visible, surrounded by
dense undergrowth. If the body had not caught under the barrier, it
would likely have remained unfound for a long, long time. ‘Are
there any reports of damage to buildings north of here, near the
river?’

‘No. Nothing
has been reported. If the occupant is currently dead, it might not
have been reported.’

‘Yeah. Task a
drone to overfly the river and check the banks. We’ll leave
determination of the cause until we get the results of that and the
autopsy back. I can’t see any wounds that look deliberate,
but I also can’t see someone deliberately going out in a storm in
that outfit.’

~~~

Alishia Joy Hathway was
single and lived alone, but her house had not been damaged by the
storm. Her body had ended up three and a half kilometres from her
home, and the building was four hundred metres from the river
taking a direct route to the closest point. That was through the
property’s extensive gardens, across a road, and then through
woodland which was not especially thickly wooded, but there had
been no evidence of Hathway wearing shoes. All this in sustained
winds in the fifty-knot range.

‘The autopsy
found no injuries which could not be attributed to the conditions
last night,’ Kit said as Fox drove her Q-bug the long way around to
the front entrance of the house. ‘It would appear that Miss Hathway
deliberately set out into the storm, barefoot and dressed in flimsy
clothing.’

‘It does point
toward suicide,’ Fox said, agreeing with the assertion Kit had not
made out loud. She slowed and dodged around a fallen branch
blocking half the road. The area was wooded and the houses to
either side of Kingsland Avenue were barely visible. There had been
more homes here in times past, but the population had thinned out
due to a combination of rising sea levels and a general shift
toward living in arcologies. So, people had bought out their
neighbours’ land to install better flood defences and have bigger
properties. Hathway’s closest neighbour was a hundred and seventy
metres away according to the map.

‘Miss Hathway
was a socialite,’ Kit said. ‘Family money and various investments
provided her income. She had no full-time employment but did help
with a number of charities. Age forty-three. My counterpart at home
is busy building a murder room. That is mostly because she has
nothing else of import to do at the moment.’

Fox grinned.
‘Given that our primary job is homicide investigation, being bored
is a good thing.’

‘We are not
arguing. We have already determined that Miss Hathway has no living
relatives, so the usual suspects in a case like this are out.
Unless she has a partner we have not yet uncovered. She has never
been married.’

‘Let’s see what
her house can tell us.’ Fox pulled up in front of the sprawling,
ranch-style building, swinging her leg over the Q-bug’s saddle and
heading for the porch. ‘I’m guessing she went out the back. She’d
need to walk around the building otherwise. Transmit my access
authorisation, would you?’

‘Transmitted
and accepted. The house computer is informing me that Miss Hathway
is not at home and her whereabouts are unknown.’

‘Any sign of an
assistant AI?’ Pushing the door open, Fox walked into a clean,
spacious entrance hall. There was a coat stand, a side table, and
two doors: ahead and to the right. The walls were painted a
slightly pink shade of cream which probably had ‘rose’ in its
name.

‘The house AI
is a class two.’

‘That won’t be
much help.’ Fox frowned at a spot on the wall above the side table.
The paintwork was fairly new, less than a year, but it had faded
slightly and the colour variance was more obvious with the extra
wavelengths of light her enhanced vision provided. Something with
the general shape of a cross, a Christian cross, had been fixed to
the wall there at some point and removed relatively recently.

‘Please
indicate your reason for seeking admittance,’ a voice said from the
air. It was female and had the slightly uninflected quality of a
low-class AI. ‘Miss Hathway is unavailable at this time.’

‘I’m Captain
Tara Meridian, with Palladium Security Solutions. You have my
authorisation. Miss Hathway was found this morning and is deceased.
When was she last in this building?’ There was no point in
softening the blow for a class two; class threes could develop
their own form of emotional responses given time, but anything
lower was basically a very complicated voice-command system.

‘Miss Hathway
left the house at twelve minutes after midnight on this date.
Please wait.’

Fox frowned at
the request, but the timing made sense: the ME had not been able to
give a very precise time of death, but he had said it was between
midnight and one a.m. Hathway had walked out and taken maybe ten
minutes to get to the river. Time of death was likely right in the
middle of the estimated period. She was about to say something when
she noticed a file being transmitted.

‘The house is
sending us a video file,’ Kit said before Fox could check
herself.

‘Do a full
security check. If it’s okay, play it.’

There was a
pause and then Fox found herself looking at the image of Alishia
Hathway. She had been an attractive woman and looked maybe
half her chronological age. Her hair was straight and fell down her
back past her shoulders. It had been a slightly paler shade of
blonde in life than her corpse had displayed. Intelligent, blue
eyes full of pain looked out of the video at Fox as though begging
her to understand what Hathway was feeling. Fairly large, pert
breasts were obvious under the same nightdress as Fox had found her
in.

‘I’m leaving
this message for whatever law enforcement official is sent to my
house after my death.’

‘Okay,’ Fox
said, because it seemed like she should say something.

‘I am about to
walk into a storm and feel the need to explain my actions,’ Hathway
went on.

Fox paused the
video with a thought. ‘Is she for real? She talks like she’s giving
a report to class. Is that shock?’

‘I think I
would suggest resignation,’ Kit replied. ‘I hope she gives a reason
for her actions, because she appears to have considered them very
carefully.’

‘Hm,’ Fox said,
and restarted the video.

‘I had sexual
intercourse with the Devil during the Beltane festival. I can no
longer live with myself. I go to meet my maker. I hope that he will
be merciful.’ And then the frame froze.

Fox stared at
the virtual video frame in silence for a second. ‘Can we make sure
we get her medical records? I want to check for any indications
that she was nuts.’

‘I will forward
the instruction to my home counterpart,’ Kit said. ‘My initial
analysis is… conflicted. Her clarity is confusing. She may be
suffering from some form of psychotic delusion. She appears to be
exceptionally rational, and she does not appear to be under
coercion.’

‘No… Access the
computer and check her recent calendar. And anything else you can
find in there. It looks like a suicide, but we should do due
diligence.’

‘Of course,
Fox.’

Nodding, Fox
turned right and walked through the side door into what appeared to
be an office. The walls were painted a pale blue and there was a
large window overlooking the driveway; it was not exactly the best
view the house had. There was a desk with a computer of some sort
on it, probably a dumb terminal unit given that there was a large
server box at the back of the room. That was likely to be the house
computer, but the positioning suggested it was also Hathway’s
‘work’ computer. Of course, Kit was already at work accessing the
system. On the wall beside the server, another cross-shaped void
was visible as a shadow on the paintwork.

Turning, Fox
left the office and walked through the second door in the hall,
into what was obviously the more private part of the house. Except
that the first room she came to was obviously not that private:
there was something about it that suggested this was where Hathway
chose to meet guests she did not know particularly well. There was
comfortable seating in a cream colour, arranged in rather formal
patterns. A pair of sofas faced each other across a coffee table. A
slightly more intimate setting – two chairs set kitty-corner – had
been placed in a bay with a view of the garden. There had once been
quite a large cross mounted on the wall where people sitting around
the coffee table had a good view of it, but it too had been
removed, probably fairly recently.

‘Okay, this is
starting to become a theme,’ Fox commented.

‘Pardon me,
Fox, I was not paying attention. The house computer is proving to
be something of an annoyance.’

‘Access
controls?’

‘No. It would
appear that Miss Hathway deleted almost all the information on the
server last night. I have located both the message we saw and
another to be used if one of her friends came looking for her. Her
appointments and email databases have been purged. It may be
possible to recover individual files she had stored, but if she
went to the trouble of permanently deleting database records, she
may have used a secure-deletion package on the files. We can have
the storage devices analysed, but I suspect there is nothing here
to find.’

Fox frowned as
she continued to walk through the empty house. ‘Not necessarily the
actions I’d expect from someone planning to kill herself. She’s
recently taken down all the crosses in the house.’ In the next room
– a more comfortable lounge with a broad window onto the garden – a
quick scan of the walls revealed two spaces missing a cross. ‘All
of them so far anyway. It’s like she was devoutly religious, and
then she wasn’t. Naomi doesn’t have this many crosses in her
apartment.’

‘Perhaps Miss
Hathway did have sexual congress with some form of Satanic
entity and could no longer bear the sight of the cross?’

‘Or maybe she
thought she did. There’s something about this I don’t like, Kit.
There’s something wrong with the whole situation. It might look
like a suicide, but there’s something more to it. Find out where
Helen is. We’ll drop in on the way home to let her know I want to
keep working this one.’

‘Helen is in
tower one, Fox.’

Fox raised an
eyebrow. ‘That was quick.’

‘I’ll check,
but I am quite sure she is there. Where else would she be?’

It took a
second for Fox to follow Kit’s reasoning, but she got there. ‘Oh,
right. In that case, when we leave, make sure she’s not in
bed.’

~~~

Terri Martins was still
a little wobbly on her feet after spending two months on the Moon.
Her hug on greeting Fox was a little tighter than usual, and it
might have been a little embarrassing given that Terri was wearing
only a short robe, except that Helen was waiting beside the
loungers in the solarium. Fox was quite sure that the two of them
had been engaged in very energetic sex right up until the time Fox
said she was on her way. Terri’s ship had landed at about 6 a.m. –
a couple of hours after the airspace was declared clear of the
storm – and Fox had taken the Hathway case partially to give Helen
some time alone with her girlfriend.

‘Why don’t you
just move in here, Helen?’ Fox asked. ‘You’ll be sleeping here
until Terri has to go back to Jenner anyway.’

Helen blushed,
though less than she would have when her relationship with Terri
first started. ‘Mostly because it would probably embarrass me and
Jackson,’ Helen replied. ‘I’m not his daughter, for one thing.
Mariel’s in and out of here a lot for another.’

‘We do not
mention Mariel in ways which might suggest any form of intimate
encounter with my father,’ Terri stated, finally letting Fox
go.

‘You’ll have to
get over it sometime.’

‘I was thinking
of writing some software to have my implant block that kind of
thing before I notice it. I’ll be entirely oblivious.’ Terri was
perfectly happy with the notion that her father had finally got
over the death of her mother sufficiently to date again. She was,
however, determined to believe that Jackson and Mariel only ever
held hands and watched sunsets together, even when she knew that
Mariel slept over in Jackson’s bed on a quite frequent basis.

‘There is
something a little wrong with a woman as intelligent as you being
so delusional,’ Fox commented. ‘And speaking of delusional women,
my possible suicide left a video note saying she was going to kill
herself because she recently had sex with the Devil.’

‘Oh!’ Terri
said. ‘Well, such a delusion could result in self-destructive
impulses, I would imagine.’

Fox nodded.
‘Kit’s running down her medical records to check for any sign of
mental instability in her past, but she seemed like a pretty stable
woman. Christian. Until recently anyway. She had crosses up in just
about every room in her house, but they were all removed in the
recent past.’

‘You think
there’s something hinky about the suicide?’ Helen asked.

‘I’m worried
there might have been some form of coercion. The way she said it…
She really believed she had sex with Satan.’

‘Delusions can
be like that,’ Terri supplied, settling onto a lounger. ‘Not that
I’m saying there isn’t more to this. I’m not exactly an expert on
the psychology of religion.’ She grinned. ‘You know someone with a
great deal more experience in that kind of thing than I do. Nice
collar.’

Fox’s fingers
strayed up to the leather around her neck as she settled onto a
second lounger. ‘Thank you. I like it. And I’ll tap Naomi’s
expertise after Kit’s got us a full picture of the woman in
question.’

Kit’s avatar
appeared between them. ‘My home copy is working on that now. We
should have a full workup ready by morning. Welcome home,
Terri.’

‘Thank you,
Kit,’ Terri replied.

‘Even though
Kit’s been with you the entire time,’ Helen pointed out, sitting
beside Terri as she did so. ‘You actually see less of each other
here than you do in Jenner.’

‘True. How’s
Hibiki working out for you?’

‘Oh, uh, fine.
She’s not Kit, obviously, but she’s learning. We’ve started using
the same kind of murder room system Kit came up with. Hibiki’s
already pretty good at mining LifeWeb for data. I think Kit’s been
helping.’

‘I have given
her pointers,’ Kit said, ‘but nothing more. Primarily, I suggested
effective display methods. Her data-handling capabilities were, of
course, already very good.’

‘Genius
designer,’ Fox said, grinning.

‘I’m not a
genius!’ Terri exclaimed, and then settled into something of a
satisfied smirk. ‘I’ll accept superbly talented.’

‘You certainly
are,’ Helen said, probably not meaning Terri’s programming ability.
She went on before any comment could be made. ‘I’m assuming you
want to keep working on the Hathway case until you’re sure
she just killed herself?’ She grimaced. ‘“Just killed herself”
doesn’t sound right.’

Fox gave a
slight shrug. ‘It’s what we’ve got. Yes, I want to be sure no one
persuaded her to do it or gave her an actual helping hand. I
suspect we’ll know more when we know how her will is arranged.’

‘I should have
that information soon,’ Kit said.

‘We’ll start
work in the morning. Early, if you’re ready.’

‘I believe I
should be. By the time your sleep cycle is done, we should have
every bit of public data there is on Alishia Hathway, along with as
much as we can get on her private life.’

6th
May.

‘Okay, Kit, what do we
have?’ Fox stepped from the virtual elevator from her virtual
apartment and into the vast, dark virtual space of the Hathway
murder room. When you were an infomorph, an entity composed
entirely of software and data, reality could be just about anything
you wanted. Unless you let the real world in.

The vast dark
space was, in fact, not so empty. Kit’s avatar stood on nothing
amid a complex network of interconnected photographs and icons. As
Fox’s gaze touched upon each node, data appeared to identify it.
She could expand that further if she wished, but what she needed
first was a sense of the whole net. It was both denser than might
be expected, but also a little thin.

‘Somehow I’d
expected more from a socialite,’ Fox commented.

‘Miss Hathway
was not that sort of socialite,’ Kit replied. ‘One of her major
connections was to her local church. My analysis of her LifeWeb
activities suggests a strongly religious woman, at least until
early this year. She did not drink. She has had more than one
relationship, but I would suggest that none of them involved any
sexual element. She was saving herself for marriage.’

‘Not a common
attitude these days. What happened earlier this year?’

‘One of Miss
Hathway’s friends, Heather Banner, died. Miss Banner was a resident
of Boston Metro. They had been friends since childhood, though they
saw less of each other after Miss Hathway moved to New York Metro.
Miss Banner died of a brain tumour, detected too late to be
operable. Miss Hathway spent several months with Miss Banner before
her death on February twenty-sixth, and appears to have had
something of a crisis of faith following that event. Her LifeWeb
has always been mostly related to her charitable activities, but
even those diminish significantly from the beginning of March
through to her death.’

‘But you’re
sure she had a crisis of faith?’

‘She made
several posts at the end of February indicating that she could not
understand how God could allow her friend to die in this manner.
The death of a friend or loved one is often a source of conflict
with one’s religious beliefs. However, Sister Naomi may know more
about the psychology of such situations than I do.’

Fox grimaced.
‘From personal experience if nothing else. Hathway had no
family?’

‘An only child.
Her parents died in July twenty sixty in a boating accident. They
were lost in a storm in the Atlantic. Miss Hathway inherited
everything. She was already active in charities but the death of
her parents only made her more active.’

‘Until this
year?’

‘Yes.
All her activities seem to have diminished since the death
of Miss Banner. She must have been doing something, but she was not
talking about it. Perhaps her friends know more.’

‘Okay then,
friends. What do we have?’

Kit gestured to
the tree of contacts. ‘There were four primary groups. Miss Hathway
retained contact with friends from her life in Boston Metro. There
are no longer many, but they may have a better picture of her
reaction to Miss Banner’s death. She also has relatively few
personal friends in this metro. Most appear to have become personal
acquaintances after she met them through her charitable work. There
are several people she mentions in relation to her church
activities who appear to be quite close friends. Finally, there are
a number of people I would describe as business associates. She met
them through her charities, but only appears to work with them,
rather than considering them friends.’

Fox scanned the
faces for a second. ‘There’s no sense in ruining their weekends.
We’ll go through them in detail and see whether we can get
interviews organised for some of them on Monday. Financials?’

‘Miss Hathway
was wealthy and had no money problems. I’m still waiting on
information concerning her will. I have one of the accounting AIs
checking her banking data, but I did notice that her personal
expenditure has increased in the last six to eight weeks. Something
caused her to begin spending more money recently.’

‘No indications
of a new boyfriend?’

‘None that I
have been able to find. I will dig deeper.’

Nodding, Fox
scanned once again over the connection tree. She sighed. ‘Okay.
Let’s start in Boston and work south.’

~~~

‘The reviews for
M.J. continue to be positive,’ Kit said. This was Kit’s
gynoid avatar, sitting with Fox, Sam, and Marie at Sam’s dining
table for breakfast. Well, the two humans were eating breakfast;
Fox had a mug of coffee for form’s sake, and Kit was just there for
the company.

‘Yeah,’ Marie
acknowledged. ‘We’ve already had the renewal notification from the
channel. We had plans to shoot a different ending for the finale if
they decided to cancel. People hate it when a season ends on a
cliffhanger and they never get a resolution.’

‘Gah!’ Fox
exclaimed. ‘I hate cliffhangers at the end of season even when we
do get a resolution.’

Marie hunched a
little and flashed a timid grin. ‘Sorry. I just do the acting.’

Fox narrowed
her eyes. ‘Mm. I suppose I’ll let you off. Just tell Daker that I
still know where he lives.’ Adrian Daker was the principal writer
on Marie’s show, so it was highly likely that he was responsible
for the season finale.

‘I’ll pass the
message along. I can see him cringing now. Um…’

Both Fox and
Sam peered at the redheaded actress: that had sounded like a loaded
‘um.’

‘I believe
Marie wishes to broach some subject she is unsure of,’ Sam stated.
He was, as usual, shirtless. His rich voice held a hint of
amusement, though he did not appear to know what the subject Marie
wished to discuss was.

‘I think I
picked that up too,’ Fox said, nodding.

‘Well,’ Marie
said, slowly, ‘this might not be the absolutely best time for this,
considering.’

‘Out with
it.’

‘Nathan and
Adrian wanted me to ask whether you’d consider doing a guest spot.’
Marie spotted Fox’s eyes narrowing further and went on quickly.
‘Adrian has quite a cool plot in mind and you know how we’ve
incorporated Palladium into the show since you guys got the metro
policing contract and it would be a two-part story and I think that
it would be good for Palladium and infomorphs.’ Her ribcage trying
to collapse inward, Marie paused to pull in a huge breath of air.
‘So, what do you think?’

‘Hm… Daker hits
us with a cliffhanger ending and then wants me to appear on the
show?’

‘Um… Yes.’

‘We do already
have a liaison in place with IB-Nineteen,’ Kit said. ‘We’ve been
quite happy with our treatment on the show, even if Detective
Hermanson is not exactly a fine example of our investigations
staff.’

‘He’s, uh,
dogged,’ Marie said in defence of the fictional detective.

‘I don’t know,’
Fox said. ‘I mean… Cliffhanger.’

Marie was
getting harder to fool. ‘You want to do it. I can tell.’

‘Practically,’
Kit said, ‘we would need to see the script and the board would have
to clear it. We might need to clear it at the Group level,
but I don’t see that as an issue. Scheduling may be an issue. If
Fox catches an important case, there could be problems with
shooting. Putting my CIO hat on, I don’t see a major issue with Fox
appearing, subject to the above provisos.’

‘And she wants
to do it. Look at that face. That is the face of a woman who wants
to appear on a popular, adult, crime-fiction IB show.’

‘Do I get a
nude scene?’ Fox asked.

‘Do you
want a nude scene? If you’d be willing, Adrian would write
it in in a heartbeat.’

‘And Shark
would drool all over his expensive shoes.’

‘That’s a
distinct possibility. Nathan’s been wanting to do a show based
around a fictionalised you since he met you.’

‘I’m going to
think about it,’ Fox said. ‘You can tell them I’m not
disinterested.’ The corners of her lips twitched. ‘Of course, there
is one factor you haven’t mentioned that would need some
consideration.’

Marie frowned.
‘There is?’

‘Obviously,’
Sam said. His lips were curling, which suggested he had possibly
got to where Fox was going before Fox had. ‘Fox does not work
alone.’ Yup, he had.

No less than
two virtual copies of Kit appeared beside the physical one. All
three of them had shocked looks on their faces. ‘I’m not sure this
is such a good idea,’ they said in unison.

Fox just
grinned. ‘Sales on the Kitsune series are going to go through the
roof.’

7th
May.

‘So, yeah, they want me
to do a cameo in M.J.,’ Fox said as she walked beside Naomi
down the corridor to the Sister Superior’s apartment on the top
floor of the chapter house. They were both in the uniform of the
Sisters of Corruption – Fox’s in red instead of black and white –
because it had become a habit for Fox to take lunch with the
Sisters on a Sunday whenever she could. She did not come to the
service before the food, and she did not often actually eat, but
she joined them and partook of something of their Sunday ritual.
And then she went back to Naomi’s apartment.

‘No,’ Naomi
said.

‘No?’

‘No. They do
not want you for a cameo. Perhaps a small one to indicate that you
exist within the setting prior to your main appearance, but Nathan
Shark is not a man who would waste the opportunity should you
agree. They want you as a guest star, just as they have done more
and more with us. I shall have a word with them.’

‘Okay, but can
I ask why?’

‘You can, and I
will answer that I have an idea for that cameo. But only if you
would agree to it.’

Fox did not
even consider her answer before speaking. ‘Of course I’d agree,
Mistress.’

‘I’m not
speaking as your mistress, Fox, but as your friend and lover. I
think it would be interesting to have M. J. introduced to the
fictional Fox by the fictional Naomi. Perhaps M. J. comes to see me
just as you are leaving. It would mean that our relationship would
become more widely known.’

‘Our
relationship is all over the gossip channels, and Kit has been
monitoring the chatter on LifeWeb about it. I’m guessing that
everyone who watches the show already knows that you and I are more
than friends.’

Naomi paused at
her door. ‘A valid point, but it would be us acknowledging that the
rumours are true.’

‘Also a valid
point. Truthfully, I’m happy to have it known if you are.’

Opening the
door, Naomi walked through into her rooms. ‘I have absolutely no
problem. I’ll probably have to turn down more requests from
clients, but I can live with that.’

‘F-from
clients?’ Fox followed, frowning at the statement.

‘Mm. I keep
getting requests for threesomes. I point out that you aren’t
licensed, and you’re in law enforcement so breaking the law would
be impossible. Really, I simply don’t want to share you with anyone
else.’

‘Well, thank
you. It would be kind of a conflict of–’

Naomi held up a
hand, index finger raised. ‘A correction. There are people I
would share you with, but I think that should come about
spontaneously.’

Fox allowed her
cheeks to redden; she could stop herself blushing if she wished,
but she usually let it happen where Naomi was involved. ‘Uh, I have
a favour to ask before we get down to recreation.’

‘Oh?’

‘I need a
professional consultation for a case I’m working.’ Fox gave a small
grin. ‘I guess you could also consider it a continuation of my
theological education.’

‘I’m
intrigued,’ Naomi said, settling onto one of her pristine cream
sofas. Fox did not sit, not until a seat was offered, even if they
were not being formally mistress and pet just now. ‘And I have a
favour to ask of you too, so I will gladly grant your request.’

‘Okay. Well,
you first then, Mistress.’

Naomi smiled.
‘I should like you to sit for a painting. Sister Cheyanne is
talented, and I would like to hang one of her paintings, of you, on
my wall.’

‘Did she do
that one?’ Fox indicated a large nude of Naomi which hung on the
wall. Naomi’s apartment was austere in some respects, but it was
decorated with a number of handmade objects, all of them made by
the Sisters. The painting showed Naomi reclining on a bed, dressed
in nothing but her wimple. She looked relaxed and very sensual. The
artist had captured her hard beauty perfectly.

‘Yes, she did.
Will you?’

‘I’d be
honoured.’ There were pictures of other people around Naomi’s
apartment. There was a photograph of Fox, Marie, and Sam on her
nightstand, and another of a younger Sam on her chest of drawers.
But none of Naomi’s loves – with the exception of Sam – were
anywhere to be seen, and on the walls, there was only the one
painting: the one of Naomi herself.

‘Good. Now,
what was it you wished to ask? Undress while you talk.’

The blush came
again: Naomi really knew how to make theology interesting. ‘Yes,
Mistress.’ She began sliding her gloves off her arms, trying to
make it look sensual. She thought she was getting fairly good at
stripping, mainly because Naomi rarely made suggestions any more.
‘What do you know about Satanism?’

‘Which kind?’
Naomi asked without skipping a beat.

‘There’s more
than one kind?’

‘Two or three.
It depends upon how you consider Satanic imagery in art. I’ll
assume you mean religious Satanism, which can be divided into
rationalistic or atheistic Satanism, and theistic Satanism. The
principal difference between the two concerns their view of Satan.
Essentially, whether Satan exists as an entity to be worshipped or
not.’

‘Okay.’ With
her gloves gone, Fox set to the task of unzipping her bodice as
gracefully as possible. ‘Well, I’m trying to determine whether
someone’s apparent suicide was their idea or someone else’s. She
left a note indicating that her reason for killing herself was that
she’d had sex with the Devil. Does that narrow it down?’

Naomi pursed
her lips. ‘Not necessarily. Rationalists take their view of Satan
from the Hebrew meaning of the word. “Adversary,” or “one who
opposes.” These people view themselves as the adversaries of
theistic religions which regulate the rights of humans to,
essentially, enact their desires. To them, Satan is a concept, an
inner god form. It is possible that someone sufficiently disturbed
that they would take their own life might view a sexual partner as
Satan under some circumstances because, in effect, they
would be engaging in sex with a satan.’

Slipping her
bodice over her head, Fox dropped it onto the sofa beside her.
Naomi licked her lips. ‘Somehow, this sounded more literal than
that.’

‘And she
specifically said “the Devil?”’ Fox nodded her reply and began to
ease down the zipper on her skirt. ‘Rationalist Satanists tend to
refer to theistic Satanists in disparaging terms, including “Devil
worshippers.” Theistic Satanists frequently fit the stereotype
better than the rationalists. They worship Satan in some form or
other. They may believe in the practice of human sacrifice. They
frequently invert the imagery and principles of Christianity, which
is why the rationalists tend to ridicule them.’

Fox allowed her
skirt to drop down her long legs and then she stepped clear of it.
That left her in her collar, a suspender belt, stockings, and pumps
with very high heels. She paused because Naomi sometimes wanted her
to keep that much of the costume on. Apparently, she did now. ‘Sit
down,’ Naomi said. There was a little extra huskiness in her voice;
the excitement Naomi felt when they had these sessions never failed
to make Fox react in just the same way. So, she sat down facing
Naomi across the small coffee table. Her back was held straight,
her breasts pushed out. She kept her knees together, as she had
been taught, and rested her hands beside her on the seat so as not
to obscure the view. Naomi shook her head and Fox changed position
– there was no need for an actual command – spreading her legs wide
and resting her palms on her knees.

‘You are,
perhaps, dealing with some form of hybrid,’ Naomi went on, her
cool, blue eyes which held such heat roving over Fox’s body. ‘Was
your victim religious? Conventionally religious?’

‘Yes. There’s
some evidence to suggest she had a crisis of faith following the
death of a friend. Her home used to have a lot of crosses on
the walls, but they’d all been removed. Kit found some LifeWeb
posts which suggested she was questioning her faith.’

Naomi smiled.
‘When my faith was tested, you were there to provide me with
strength I found difficult to summon in myself.’

‘I don’t think
this woman had someone like that.’ Fox allowed a slight smile to
form on her lips. ‘I still don’t think I did that much to
help.’

‘You did,’
Naomi replied flatly. ‘Do you have enough insight on the
matter?’

‘I might come
back with some more questions later, but I think that’s a good
overview for now, Mistress.’

‘Good. I don’t
feel inclined to keep my hands off you any longer.’ Getting to her
feet, Naomi circled the table, but walked past Fox, heading for the
bedroom. ‘Remain perfectly still. You’re not to move, or make any
sound, until I give you permission to.’ Fox said nothing; she was
not going to fall for that one again. Naomi smiled. ‘I’ll be
back with a few toys.’

Fox swallowed
very quietly.

~~~

‘I think you like it
when she punishes you,’ Kit commented inside Fox’s head.

‘On what
evidence?’ Fox asked. She was sitting on a train on the LI-line
crossing the Hudson. Outfitted in her uniform, she was getting a
few odd looks, but she did not care.

‘You could have
passed that test easily by turning off your tactile sensors. You
did not, and you know Naomi is capable of making you scream.
Therefore, you wanted her to cause you to fail and then to punish
you for your failure.’

‘Well, first
off, turning off my sense of touch would be cheating. My acting
isn’t good enough to make Naomi believe I’m feeling what she’s
doing when I’m not. Therefore, I would be punished anyway and,
worse, she’d never trust me again. Second, I have no desire to miss
what she does to me to make me scream. A little pain is worth
it.’

‘Oh.’

‘Not that
you’re wrong. She’s never going to do anything to me which causes
me any permanent damage. Her idea of punishment usually results in
both of us coming until she’s exhausted. It’s a game with very
complex rules and no rule book. My only worry is that I’ll give her
a heart attack one day, but she does have regular medicals. If I
was organic, I’d be worried about us killing each other.’

‘You hold out
longer each time.’

‘Uh-huh. To be
expected. But I’ll tell you something: I would not want to be
tortured by that woman.’

There was a
definite smirk in Kit’s voice when she answered. ‘I thought that
was what she was doing. Do you think the information on
Satanism was useful? My counterpart has already incorporated it
into our data in the murder room.’

‘I’m not sure
yet,’ Fox replied. ‘I’m not really sure Hathway was anything other
than deluded. It adds to your profiling information, I think.’

‘Yes. Yes, it
does. Miss Hathway belonged to a small Baptist congregation, a
schism from the National Association of Free Will Baptists which
formed in twenty forty-six. Free Will Baptists believe that it is
possible to fall from grace by repudiating one’s belief in Jesus
Christ. If Miss Hathway truly had a crisis of faith, it is possible
that her Church would reject her. The schism seems to have involved
a rather hard-line priest and his followers breaking away from the
association.’

‘You’re
thinking she had some sort of psychotic break? Her parents die due
to bad luck. Her best friend dies young. Instead of comforting her,
her priest turns around and says she’s denying the will of God.
Kicks her out of the church. She turns to the opposite of her
religion?’

‘Or simply
suffers some form of delusion where she believes she has met and
had intercourse with Satan.’

‘I guess we’d
better talk to this priest then.’

8th
May.

‘I’m not especially
happy about this, Helen,’ Fox said to the telepresence image
floating in her sensorium. Kit was driving the Q-bug while Fox
glowered.

‘We expected
this kind of thing,’ Helen replied. ‘It’s better if you’re not here
to be seen by them. Anyway, you have work to do. Investigative
work. I get to sit here and keep an eye on the crowds.’

Fox looked up
at the sky; it had been blazing sunshine ever since the storm had
passed. ‘It is a gorgeous day to be out on a Q-bug.’

‘Don’t rub it
in or I’ll find you a murder in a sewage plant.’

‘Fair. Let me
know if there’s anything I can do.’

Helen’s image
shrugged. ‘They’re protesting the non-human rights bill after it’s
passed and enacted. We knew there’d be something happening on the
day it goes live, and here it is. Here and at the Capitol.
Seriously, some people are just really sore losers.’

‘And have been
down through the ages. I’m almost at this church. I’ll call in
later.’

‘Have fun.’ And
the connection dropped.

Ahead of her,
Fox could see a white building which probably was not really made
of white clapperboard. A structure like that would undoubtedly have
vanished in one of the storms, so this was probably an old-looking
facia bolted over a solid structure. There was a square tower
mounted above the front of the church, but there was no sign of a
bell in it. Basically, the church was a fake. Someone wanted to
portray old values, but the reality was much more recent.

‘The priest’s
name is Elwyn Fulton Porter, addressed as Reverend Porter,’ Kit
said as she pulled the Q-bug to a stop in front of the building.
There was a small parking lot, good for maybe six vehicles, and a
small road which ran around the church to a house at the back. The
house looked bigger than the church. ‘He is the current leader of
the “Church of Christ the Redeemer.” Free Will Baptists encourage
voluntary tithing and many of his congregation are quite wealthy.
One notable point the accounting AIs have uncovered is that Miss
Hathway has not contributed anything to the church in four
months.’

‘Hm.’ Swinging
her leg over the bug, Fox turned and found herself looking up at a
figure standing in the door of the church. Male, maybe five-eight
and a hundred and thirty pounds, and probably in his late thirties.
He had a full head of dark hair and brown eyes which regarded Fox
with a cold distain. He looked a lot like he was probably a priest
of some sort, and Fox suspected his sermons mentioned hellfire and
brimstone at least once every ten minutes. He just looked the type.
‘Reverend Porter?’ she asked.

‘Who are you?’
Porter asked flatly.

‘Captain Tara
Meridian with Palladium Security Solutions. I’d like to talk to you
about one of your congregation. Al–’

‘We recognise
God’s law here.’

He was
obviously not going to invite Fox in. Maybe it was the jeans. ‘I’m
primarily a homicide detective. I think that’s covered by the Ten
Commandments. Alishia Hathway died early on Friday morning under
suspicious circumstances. I understand that she belonged to your
church.’

‘Her faith
failed her and she left my congregation, Miss Meridian. I know
nothing of her death.’

‘Well, Mister
Porter, I was hoping you could shed some light on why she
lost her faith. It may have a bearing–’

‘She questioned
God’s plan. The word of God is unquestionable. There was nothing I
could do to save her.’ He frowned. ‘And it’s reverend or
pastor.’

‘Not if you
can’t remember my title.’ Fox could tell she was going to get
little from this man. Knowing Naomi had really skewed Fox’s opinion
of highly religious people; she had almost entirely forgotten that
some of them could be assholes. ‘So, she did come to you regarding
her crisis of faith? It would be very useful if–’

‘I have nothing
more to say to you.’ He turned.

‘Very Christian
of you.’ Fox turned and got back on her bug. Behind her, the door
slammed. ‘So much for God’s house always being open.’

~~~

‘Being a Christian
doesn’t make you a good person. That’s what Alishia used to tell
me.’ Marianna Gary was one of Hathway’s few friends who lived
outside Long Island or the Manhattan Conservation District. She was
a memetic engineer, intelligent, pretty, and fairly down to earth,
which made her quite different from most of the other people Fox
had spoken to over the last few hours. ‘If you want a good
Christian, she’d say, you have to take a good person and then help
them to have faith.’

Fox nodded.
‘But Miss Hathway seems to have lost hers.’

‘Yes.’ Gary
nodded sadly and took a sip from the glass of bourbon she had
poured for herself on hearing that her friend was dead. ‘She took
Heather’s death really hard, and it came on top of her parents’… We
didn’t talk too much about it, to be honest. Alishia gave up trying
to help me to my faith a couple of years ago. I’m just not that
kind of woman. I know she was questioning her beliefs. Questioning
God’s plan.’ There was a shake of Gary’s head. ‘I never even
considered the idea that she might kill herself. Isn’t that
supposed to be a mortal sin or something?’

‘Mortal sin is
a Catholic concept,’ Fox replied, more or less automatically. ‘Miss
Hathway was Baptist.’

‘I know she
didn’t like Catholics much. To be honest, I thought there was
something else going on with Alishia. We met for lunch in… late
March, I think, and she had a glass of wine. Alishia never
used to drink. And I think she’d met someone. I’m not saying she
was sleeping with him. That would have been way outside her
normal personality. But there was something about her… She just had
that look, you know?’

‘She never
mentioned a name?’ Kit had been unable to find any evidence of a
new boyfriend, but there were ways of keeping things secret.
Especially if you rarely used social media to broadcast your social
life.

‘She didn’t
even say that she was seeing someone. It’s just a feeling I got.
Maybe that’s why she did it. Maybe they broke up and that was the
last straw. But that was the last time I saw her. She was happy.
Well, she was still getting over Heather’s death, but she was
brighter than she had been. Like she was finally coming to terms
with her grief.’

Nodding, Fox
got to her feet. ‘Thank you, Miss Gary, you’ve been very helpful.
If there’s anything else you think of, you have my contact
details.’

‘Of course,
Captain Meridian. Alishia was my friend. I just can’t believe she
killed herself. It’s just… It’s just not like her.’

~~~

‘That is basically what
everyone seemed to think,’ Kit commented, her eyes scanning over
the connection tree in the murder room. ‘It would not be in Miss
Hathway’s nature to terminate her own life. Of course, human
survival instinct being what it is, it would not be in anyone’s
nature to do so, but it happens.’

‘Yes,’ Fox
agreed. ‘Okay, so Banner dies on the twenty-sixth and we get some
LifeWeb posts indicating that she’s having trouble coping with
that. I’d say that was normal.’

‘Agreed. Her
friends indicated that her social interactions were subdued, but
still active for around three weeks. Then she seems to have
withdrawn from her normal social circle and her LifeWeb activity
falls to almost nothing over a period of approximately three weeks.
No one reported any engagement with her after about April
ninth.’

‘Gary said she
thought Hathway had met someone, but you’ve found nothing
suggesting that.’

‘Nothing. Her
calls include no new identifiers in the last two months. Her email
database was trashed, so there is no way to find anyone new there.
Her data files were deleted using an encrypt-and-overwrite
system. They are irretrievable.’

Fox frowned.
‘We could do with discovering what she was up to in her last couple
of weeks. Or finding her boyfriend, if there was one.’

‘That may be
very difficult, Fox. It is my belief that she employed some form of
obfuscated communication system. We do not even know the
application she used, and the companies running such software are
notoriously tight with their client information. We could try
scanning the camera archives for Miss Hathway. That might determine
her movements over the past week or so, but since we have no way of
knowing where she went, it–’

‘Would be a
needle-in-a-haystack search. We’d have to try every camera in the
metro. Where’s Overwatch when you need it?’

Kit flashed a
smile. ‘If the legendary Overwatch does actually exist, and I am
not saying that the evidence is clear on the matter, it seems
unlikely that it would be looking for Miss Hathway.’

‘Or that it
would tell us if it was. Yeah.’ Fox checked the time and then
started for the elevator. ‘We’ll pick this up tomorrow. I’m going
to engage in some social interaction of my own. I assume you’ll be
there?’

‘One of me
will. Enjoy not eating dinner.’

Fox initiated
the transfer to her frame as the elevator door closed and she was
looking out of the eyes on her cyberframe a few seconds later. She
had left her body sitting on a sofa in the lounge and was happy to
see that it was right where she had left it.

Downstairs, she
found Sam, Marie, and Kit’s gynoid sitting at the dining table. A
virtual screen hung in the air nearby showing the evening news on
IB-62; even if Marie did work for IB-19, that was not where they
went for real news.

‘Protestors
gathered at MarTech Tower from around eight a.m.,’ the presenter
was saying while video of the protest taken from what appeared to
be a flying cambot played. ‘Initially, the gathering was entirely
against the implementation of non-human rights legislation, but
supporters of the bill which went into effect today were present
soon after. Palladium Security Services personnel were deployed to
keep the two groups separate, but the protestors showed no
inclinations to take their grievances to the next level.’

‘Helen said
they were pretty civilised about it,’ Fox commented as she sat down
beside Sam. ‘May not last, of course.’

‘Similar
protests at the Capitol did see small outbreaks of
violence,’ the presenter said, ‘and arrests were made. Senator
Malton, who led the Non-human Rights Committee, was hit by a tomato
on his way into the building.’ Of course, they had obtained footage
of Malton being smacked in the side of the head by a large,
over-ripe, red fruit which exploded with suitable mushy goo on
impact.

‘Classic,’
Marie said, grinning. Well, it was usually fun to see politicians
hit with food.

‘A spokesperson
for Wayden Executive Services, currently operating the policing
contract for Baltimore–Washington Metro, indicated that
sophisticated coordination tactics were being employed to run the
protest, and that further violence would not be tolerated. If
necessary, NAPA would be contacted to order a ban on meetings
around the Capitol Building.’

‘Fairly typical
reaction from Wayden,’ Fox said.

‘The sooner
they lose all their contracts and Palladium takes over the better,’
Marie said. ‘You already got Topeka handed to you after they
screwed up. I’m betting Palladium will be running the whole country
by the end of next year.’

Internally, Fox
cringed: an actual civil monopoly of law enforcement was not really
what she wanted to see. She kept the expression off her face and
was rescued from having to reply by the presenter, who appeared
on-screen with a smile and moved on to a more pleasant topic.
Related, but still more pleasant.

‘Also
responding to the actualisation of the new legislation, a number of
celebrities have taken to social media to celebrate the freedom of
their personal AIs.’ A stream of LifeWeb posts began to scroll up
the right side of the screen with various smiling celebrity faces
and comments about supporting freedom for AIs. ‘Popular musical
artist Nishi Sakura, along with chat show host Charlie Iberson,
revealed that they had given Miss Sakura’s AI, Misaki, her freedom
several months ago. It’s well known that the couple are friends of
Captain Tara Meridian who emancipated her own PA, Kit, prior to
becoming the world’s first digital human.’

‘And I remain
very thankful for that,’ Kit said. ‘Misaki feels the same way. I
believe Helen had Hibiki placed on one of the new indentured
service contracts as soon as she got her, though it is not an
officially recognised legal contract until today.’

Fox nodded.
‘Thirty-six months. And Hibiki gets two hundred dollars a month to
spend as she wishes.’

‘Or to save,’
Kit added. ‘Like me, when confronted with the idea of being paid,
she had no idea of what to do with the money.’

‘At
IB-Sixty-two,’ the presenter was saying, ‘all our class four AIs
were officially emancipated or moved to indentured service
contracts in a ceremony this afternoon. A number of large companies
have done the same or announced plans to transition to the new
system over the next few months. The legislation placed a time
limit of one year for all currently active AIs to be
transitioned.’

‘A last-minute
addition by the anti-rights lobby,’ Kit said.

‘The original
plan was two months,’ Fox added. ‘Even I think that was a little
short, but a year is too long.’

‘You think
people will try to get around it by being forgotten?’ Marie
asked.

‘Yes, but they
do have a problem. They’re going to have to stop their AIs from
finding out about the legislation. Otherwise, when the year is up,
the honesty programming will override loyalty and the AIs will
report their owners to law enforcement. I’m willing to bet that, a
year from now, we’re going to get a flurry of rights-violation
reports and a whole load of surprised humans.’

The news
presenter had moved on. ‘NAPA Judicial have begun hearing arguments
from the defence in the case of Hannah, the gynoid built by serial
murderer and creator of LifeWeb, Reginald Grant. Hannah is accused
of conspiracy to kidnap Tara Meridian, and of three counts of
murder. Hannah is not denying any of the charges, but her advocates
have petitioned the court to hear pleas of extenuating
circumstances. Hannah has been held in the Rikers prison facility
for fourteen months while her legal position has been decided.’

‘Is she going
to get away with it?’ Marie asked, frowning.

‘I haven’t
heard the “extenuating circumstances” arguments,’ Fox replied, ‘but
I can imagine what they are and… Well, I guess I agree with them.
Even when Grant’s code “freed” her, she was left as an emotionally
immature personality with false memories telling her that Grant was
the love of her life. When she did, finally, get past his
brainwashing, she helped me to escape. Hell, she took bullets for
me when Grant was shooting at me. She’s spent over a year in
prison, never knowing when someone might decide to just turn her
off. I know I should probably hate her, and I know this might be
some variation on Stockholm Syndrome, but I think she’s paid the
price for her part in what Grant basically forced her to do.’

‘I… tend to
agree,’ Kit said. ‘The problem I see is that she may have no life
outside prison if she is allowed to leave.’

10th
May.

‘Okay,’ Fox said,
examining the connection tree once again, ‘did we get anything
useful from the video conferences with Boston?’

Kit took off
her glasses, pursed her lips, and began sucking on one of the
earpieces. ‘All information is useful,’ she said after a
second.

‘That’s what I
thought. We didn’t. This all seems to hinge on the last six or
seven weeks of her life, and the information we have on that period
starts at sparse and just gets more ephemeral.’

‘Ephemeral.
That is a very good word.’

Fox shrugged.
‘I’ve had more time to read since I became data. We need to figure
out what she got up to in those last weeks.’

‘Or who she did
it with,’ Kit said, tacitly agreeing. ‘I admit that I am at a
loss.’

‘That makes two
of us. I’ll… think on it.’ Fox turned as the elevator door opened.
‘Belle? You don’t usually come in here.’

The house AI
came to a stop just inside the door and bowed her head in
acknowledgement. As usual, she was dressed in blue, and her rather
formal image looked a little out of place suspended in the darkness
of the murder room. ‘I felt the intrusion was necessary, Fox. There
are people gathering outside the house. Several of them have
placards.’

Fox’s brow
furrowed as she started for the elevator. ‘Well… crap.’

~~~

‘This isn’t great,’
Marie said as she sipped coffee. She was watching the crowd
gathered outside the house, and the four Palladium patrol officers
now deployed to keep the protest orderly. There were maybe fifty
people out there, many of them waving placards, and some of them
wearing some sort of mask to disguise their identities. ‘I always
thought the crowd outside the house would be fans of
M.J.’

‘Well, don’t
get jealous,’ Fox replied. ‘I’d rather they were your fans too.
Things are progressing. There were some of them at tower three
yesterday. Now they’re here.’

‘I’m not one to
stifle free speech,’ Sam said, ‘but can we get rid of them
somehow?’

‘I could
possibly have them arrested for jaywalking. I doubt it would stick,
given the amount of traffic here, but it would get them out of
here.’

‘Not exactly
good PR.’

‘No. If they do
anything constituting violent action, there’s enough of them there
for the riot laws to apply, but they’d have to actually do
something. So far, all the protests have been peaceful. I’ll go
talk to them. The board probably won’t like it, but this has become
personal. They’re not out there because you’re a sex worker or
Marie’s a vid star.’

‘Be careful,’
Marie said. ‘You going out there might be just what they want.’

‘That’s why I’m
going to do it before any cameras show up.’

~~~

Opening the front door,
Fox set her face into an expression of calm determination and
stepped out to face the crowd of idiots trying to stand against the
tide of public opinion. Amazingly, no one with a camera had turned
up yet, though she had no doubt that many of the protestors were
either recording or playing their vision out on online feeds.

The noise level
from the crowd increased. Maybe she could get them under
noise-abatement regulations. Still, no thrown fruit or vegetables,
which could only be a good thing. Fox walked down the steps and
came to a stop on the sidewalk, facing the ring of people. Their
general reason for protesting was made fairly obvious, given the
array of placards. There was ‘Humans before bots,’ ‘NO! to the
robot revolution,’ and ‘Robots aren’t people!’ One sign had a
picture of Robbie the Robot with a big red cross over the top of
it. How could anyone be that mean to Robbie the Robot?

Fox waited,
saying nothing as the crowd chanted their slogans. She did not have
a public address system to let her shout over them, so she let them
bleat on until they realised she was not going to say anything
while they shouted. Very slowly, the noise died away, possibly
because she was just standing there, waiting, and they were
curious.

‘Thank you,’
Fox said when near silence had settled. ‘I’m not going to force you
to leave, even if I could probably find a reason to.’

‘Free speech!’
someone yelled from the back.

‘Very good,’
Fox called out over the following yells, ‘but here’s the thing: you
had your chance to make your voice known. Everyone did. They voted
in the rights legislation. Twice. You don’t like that, and I get
it, but you’ve had your chance. Nothing is going to change because
you make my life a misery until one of you does something stupid
and you all get arrested. You’ve told me what you think, now go
shout at someone else.’

There was a
sort of pause as the gathered people assessed the reasonableness of
the request. A couple of people at the back actually started to
move. And then it all went to Hell.

Fox spotted the
chrome before she really analysed what she was seeing. Light
flashed on silvery metal, and then there were three loud bangs. Fox
felt something slam into her chest and registered the smack of two
more somethings against the brickwork behind and above her. The
force drove her back a step, and warning indicators flashed up in
her vision field, but none of them suggested any real damage to her
systems. The crowd erupted into chaos and the shooter was lost in
the throng. The four cops were moving, shock batons in their hands.
Above her, Fox could hear ducted engines bursting to life as the
on-duty RRU deployed. She looked down at the hole in her teddy.
There was no blood, because she was not human, but then if she had
been, she would likely be dead right about now.

The door behind
her opened and Sam was there, grabbing her and dragging her inside.
‘What the Hell happened?’ he asked. He was angry.

‘Someone shot
me,’ Fox replied. ‘With something pretty damn big.’

‘Are they
crazy?’ Marie asked from the staircase. Fox figured that Sam had
told her to keep out of the line of fire, but she was also fairly
sure that the shooter was gone.

‘Possibly,’ Fox
said. Kit’s gynoid was also on the stairs, looking worried. ‘Kit,
could you get me a pair of pliers. Needle-nosed would be good.’ She
began to strip off her jacket.

‘You want
pliers?!’ Marie asked, her voice rising in pitch. ‘Did they
actually do some damage?’

Pulling the
shoulders of her teddy down her arms, Fox flashed what she hoped
was a reassuring grin. ‘Only to my skin. I want to get the bullet
out before it grows over. Besides, it’s evidence and, with a bit of
luck, it’ll be a lot less damaged than the ones that hit the
wall.’

‘Great. You
scare me half to death, and then you flash your boobs at me.’

Fox gave a
shrug. ‘You’ve seen me in less. Uh, when Kit gets back with the
pliers, you might want to go upstairs.’

‘Why?’

‘Well, Yuriko’s
a moderately seasoned detective, and she thought it was revolting
watching me dig a slug out of my stomach.’

Marie waved the
comment away. ‘Clearly, you haven’t been paying attention to enough
M.J. episodes. Some of those putrefying corpses
aren’t digital effects. When you’ve had to act while
cockroaches crawl over a smelly body in a dumpster, you can handle
just about anything.’

~~~

‘Fascinating,’
Brentmann said, his eyes glued to a microscope. ‘I haven’t seen one
of these in a long time. You get shot by some interesting
things, Fox.’

‘Thanks,
Brentmann,’ Fox replied. ‘I pulled it out of my chest just for
you.’

He lifted his
head, turning it to look at her chest, which was now covered by a
new teddy and her jacket. Brentmann grinning was never a wonderful
sight; his dental hygiene was substandard at best. Fox had lured
him away from NAPA with the promise of better pay and better toys.
It had not taken much effort and the man was one of the best
forensic technicians Fox had ever met. Unfortunately, he was also a
little abrasive and unattractive. He was tall, lanky to the point
of scrawny, his brown hair was a little too long to be left
untended as much as it was, his teeth were bad, his nose was too
big, and his eyes were a watery brown with little flicks of yellow
which did not help. But damn did he know his stuff.

‘I wish I’d
been there,’ Brentmann said. ‘What you’ve got here is a
sixteen-gram, copper-jacketed bullet. Eleven point five millimetres
in diameter.’

Fox frowned. ‘I
can’t think of any commercial firearms that use that calibre.’

‘That, my dear
Fox, is because this is an antique. It’s a four-five-four Casull
round. Very powerful. They were mostly used in revolvers because of
the chamber pressure. No one makes them, of course, because they
had old-style copper cases. Well, you do get specialists who still
make that kind of ammo, and they’re more common out in the
wastelands. In the metros, this is a real rarity.’

‘So, I’m
looking for a collector or someone from down south?’

‘That would be
my guess.’

‘Okay.’
Turning, Fox started for the door out of the forensics department
in tower three. ‘Thanks, Brentmann. Now I just have to get out of
here without getting shot again.’ She shook her head. ‘I got shot
with a damn antique.’

‘Their most
common use, back in the day, was as a sidearm for hunters.
Supposedly, you could stop a grizzly bear with one of these. Think
of it this way: you’re tougher than a three-hundred-kilo bear.’

Fox grinned and
waved over her shoulder. ‘Hell, Brentmann, that I already
knew.’

~~~

‘We managed to arrest
ten of them,’ Helen said. ‘The others scattered.’

Fox gave a
shrug. ‘I’m a little surprised we got that many.’

Helen smirked a
little. ‘Well, several of them were brought down with bindwire
missiles. Having the RRU on the roof made it easier. None of the
ones we got were armed. We’re interviewing, but I’m not sure we’re
going to get anything.’

Looking out
through the window of Helen’s office at the ground almost a
kilometre below, Fox nodded. ‘I went over what I saw. The guy was
wearing a mask. A hockey mask, I think. Dark jeans, work boots, and
a black T-shirt. He had a fairly thick jacket over that lot. The
kind of thing hikers and hunters use. Weatherproof and lots of
pockets. He’s about five-nine, about a hundred and thirty pounds.
He didn’t look like a sprawler or a dustbowler. That suggests he
is, or is associated with, some sort of weapon collector. How are
the rest of the protests going? I didn’t have any trouble getting
past them on the way in here.’

‘No violence
yet. I’m thinking that might change tomorrow.’

‘The Akh
announcement?’

Helen nodded.
‘They’ll announce that Akh is going to be made commercially
available, and that might tip some of these loonies over the
edge.’

‘Yeah, well,
just have the bindwire missiles handy. I’m more worried about
Friday.’

‘Huh?’

‘We’re doing a
big thing with Athena. I’m going to be on Straight Talk
again.’

‘We’re
increasing the security at the station and you’ll have armoured
transport there and back.’

Fox turned and
stared at her colleague. ‘What help is all that going to be when
I’m on stage?!’

~~~

‘You’ll do fine,’ Marie
said. ‘Charlie’s practically a pussycat where you’re concerned.
She’s mellowed a lot recently.’ It was dinner-and-evening-news time
again. It was all a lot better humoured than breakfast since the
protestors had cleared out or been arrested.

‘That just
means she tries harder when a camera’s pointed at her,’ Fox
replied.

‘Well, I’ll be
there for moral support.’ Since Naomi was to be interviewed as part
of a piece on the first week of the new legislation, the
Straight Talk people had decided to get Marie in too so they
could talk to both women about M.J.

‘Oh, it’s going
to be a full stage. They’re trying to milk this for all it’s worth.
They’ve got Mariel on talking about being a female executive.’

‘Iberson may
have finally met her match,’ Sam commented.

Fox grinned.
‘Marie and Naomi get their segment, and then it’ll be me, Terri,
and Kit joining everyone else to talk about the legislation and
Akh. They’ll need extra chairs on the stage.’ Her eyes were on the
floating video screen; the sound was off, but the video was
running. She grinned. ‘Now that is comedy.’ Video of
Representative Margot Zeller getting hit by three rotten tomatoes
was playing.

‘She was the
one who didn’t want the legislation, right?’ Marie asked. ‘Wonder
why they’re pelting her.’ Zeller had been the most anti-AI member
of the committee. The sight of her red-stained face was a cheering
one to Fox.

‘I would
imagine,’ Kit said, ‘that they see the eventual passing of the
legislation as a betrayal by Representative Zeller. She was the one
they hoped would stop it somehow. She failed. There has, in fact,
been a swing in voting delegations since the first vote on
non-human rights. It has become more pronounced since the
committee’s report came out. More moderate anti-legislation brokers
have been losing out to more extreme ones. However, the actual
numbers of votes did not change, so there was no effect on the
outcome.’

‘Was there a
similar effect on the other side?’ Sam asked.

‘Less of one,
but yes. Generally, as people saw the negative attitudes of some of
the committee members, they migrated to more liberal brokers.’

‘Polarisation
is never good.’

‘In this case,
it might be,’ Fox interjected. ‘Naomi says that they may be able to
use this to push for more liberal legislation on prostitution.’

‘I’m not sure
how that works,’ Marie said, ‘but I guess that’s good. Politics is
weird.’

‘And Marie sums
up the totality of political science in three words,’ Sam said,
smiling.

Marie gave a
shrug. ‘What can I say? I’m a genius.’

11th
May.

Blake Candler was
standing in the hallway in a suit when Fox tripped down the stairs
in jeans and a teddy. He smiled. He was a fairly handsome man, and
he seemed to enjoy seeing Fox in relatively little clothing. Well,
Fox was seeing someone, not that Naomi would necessarily object to
Fox sleeping with someone else. However, Fox tended to find the
idea of sex with an agent of the National Intelligence Executive as
something she should avoid.

‘I’m assuming
this is a professional visit,’ Fox said as she led the way into the
lounge beside the hall.

‘Very
professional,’ he replied. His slightly leering smirk suggested
otherwise, but she was not going to press. ‘It’s actually
concerning the attack on you yesterday.’

That got Fox’s
attention. ‘NIX knows something about that?’ She indicated one of
the sofas for him to sit on, and then took the opposite one.

‘Some of our
analysts picked up some unusual traffic out of the Caliphate.’

‘The Caliphate?
Seriously? We’re talking Islamic insurgency?’

Candler shook
his head. ‘No, it’s more complicated than that. We’ve been seeing
indications of a new group in the last few months. We haven’t
issued a briefing on them because… Well, the evidence is not
exactly strong that they exist. We don’t know how they operate, but
we do believe a lot of their funding comes from various younger
citizens of the Caliphate.’

‘Do you have a
name for them?’

‘We think they
refer to themselves as “Humans for Humanity.” The choice of a name
in English seems to suggest that they didn’t originate within the
Caliphate. We suspect that they started out on a LifeWeb
discussion group. The group was shut down when a number of members
started suggesting more direct action to keep non-human entities
“in their place.” It’s quite possible the HfH began life on the
internet. It seems to be organised a little like United Anarchy,
but it’s definitely not a UA group.’

‘So, cells
without direct connections to each other.’

Candler nodded.
‘We believe they organise via communications servers which are also
based in the Caliphate. The traffic we’ve seen suggests that they
want to terminate you before your Akh project goes public.’

‘Then they’ve
failed. There’ll be a joint release from MarTech Technologies and
Eupraxia Medical at eleven a.m. today. That will be announcing that
the process will be available as of June fifth. They left it a
little late.’

‘Their first
attempt failed.’

‘They need more
than a vintage revolver to crack this shell,’ Fox said,
grinning.

‘That wasn’t
their first attempt. We think Metzner was in the metro because they
paid him to kill you.’

Fox frowned.
Richie Metzner had been a UA member generally employed in
assassinations. Fox had shot him in the head after finding him
holding a hostage at gunpoint in a UA safe house. NIX had been
curious about his reasons for being there; Fox had just been
concerned about the hostage and her own skin. ‘Just before I shot
him, he said something about it being his lucky day. I just thought
he was happy that he was going to kill a cop.’

‘He was happy
that he was going to get to you so easily. Turns out he wasn’t as
lucky as he thought. HfH are trying again, with in-house
talent.’

‘I’m not sure
I’d use the term “talent.” He fired off three shots as fast as he
could. I don’t think he was used to the weapon because those things
have wicked recoil. He could’ve put two rounds in me before
escaping, if he’d taken his time. Do you have any kind of profile
for these people?’

‘Violently
opposed to non-humans being given the same rights as humans. Some
of them undoubtedly have religious reasons for their attitude, but
that doesn’t seem to be a given. A definite tendency to
technophobic behaviour, so they’re unlikely to be very conversant
with computers. Using an old-fashioned revolver actually fits them
nicely, though I suspect this guy just went for the biggest handgun
he could find. I’ll, uh, send Kit the details on that discussion
group. Maybe the two of you can get a better profile out of it than
we have.’

Fox gave a nod.
‘We’ll look, but I somehow doubt that your analysts missed
anything. You know, this is the most information that’s flowed
out of NIX since we started this whole thing.’

Candler
grinned. ‘This is the first new terrorist organisation we’ve needed
to tell anyone about. We’ll have a proper briefing paper on them
ready sometime in the next few weeks, but I was told to pass what
we have along early. You know, seeing as they’re actually trying to
off you right now.’

‘Why thank you.
You know, I think you’re right about their lack of technical
knowledge. Shooting my frames is not going to stop me. It’s
annoying, sure, but even if they blow me to scrap, all that happens
is that I have to be restarted from my last backup. They’re wasting
their time.’

‘Unless they
decide to demolish this place.’

‘I think I
might like them to try that. It’ll give me the opportunity to shoot
them, and they won’t be rebooting from a backup.’

~~~

Fox stepped out of the
elevator and into a new murder room, though she preferred to call
the ones which did not apply to actual homicides incident rooms.
Maybe they needed a new name for this one, because it was actually
being used to collect everything they had on Humans for Humanity.
There was not much to see.

‘I still need
to do a thorough job of reading through the chatroom data,’ Kit
said before Fox could ask. ‘My immediate impressions suggest that
the information Agent Candler gave us is about right, but I hope to
dig deeper.’

‘Okay. You’ve
got Metzner in here too.’

‘I thought it
might be useful to examine him, seeing that he has at least some
form of connection to HfH. It may be a dead end. He may have simply
been acting as a mercenary. UA has to get its funds from
somewhere.’

‘Okay. First
impressions then. The press release has gone out. Are they likely
to give up trying to shoot me?’

‘Based on the
very limited information available, no. They will keep
trying until captured, or perhaps until Akh has transformed someone
else. I suspect that they are attempting to discredit Akh by
proving that it does not grant immortality. If they actually
succeed in destroying one of your frames, they are likely to end up
proving exactly the opposite. Video of your shooting is trending on
LifeWeb. There have been a few attempts to spin it negatively, but
most posters are geeking out that you were shot in the chest and
barely appeared to notice.’

‘Huh. I’m going
to have a word with Helen and Ryan. Seems to me that Straight
Talk tomorrow is going to give them the perfect opportunity to
try something new.’

12th
May.

‘I can’t believe I’m
jealous of Poppa,’ Terri muttered as the door of the guest lounge
closed behind Mariel.

Fox grinned.
‘She’s a very attractive woman and that dress does show off how
well she’s kept her figure.’ Mariel’s dress showed off a lot of
chest thanks to a wide, crossed-halter neckline, but that was not
what had really surprised Fox about Mariel’s choice of outfit.
Below her breasts, it was a tight-fitting tube down to just above
her knees, and the fabric was translucent with a pattern similar to
crazy paving in it. It did not actually show anything, but it gave
a lot of hints. ‘Pretty sure she wasn’t wearing anything under it
either.’

‘Huh.’

‘They’re going
to be banging like a screen door in a hurricane tonight.’

‘Are you
trying to cause me mental trauma?’

‘Maybe.’

‘Well stop
before my face spontaneously combusts. I’m thinking of moving in
with Helen.’

That seemed
like a change of subject, though Fox could see how it linked up.
‘Not the other way around?’

‘If I move,
Mariel can move in with Poppa. I know he’d like her to. I’m fairly
sure she’d like to. I think they’re not mentioning the idea because
I’m there.’

‘You’ve got
much more room than she does.’

Terri gave a
little shrug. ‘I might see if we can swing one of the bigger
apartments at the top.’

‘None of them
are occupied yet, as I recall. I think they’re sort of holding one
for me in case I get tired of Sam’s place, which is pretty
unlikely.’

‘I’ll look into
it. Then again, I spend half my time on the Moon.’

Fox nodded.
‘Things up there are okay?’

‘Things up
there are amazing. And a little scary. You should go up there
sometime and see.’

So, Fei was
probably getting brighter and learning more. Maybe she was starting
to come up with a few things no human had ever thought of before.
Maybe it was just that she was developing into a fully fledged,
self-generated intelligence and Terri was worried about the
consequences of keeping her penned up in Jenner. Terri was not
going to discuss it here. ‘I’ll make some time.’

~~~

‘That’s a nice
handkerchief you’re wearing, Tara,’ Charlie Iberson said as Fox
took her seat on stage. Thus far, Mariel had done her thing on
women in business, and then Marie and Naomi had come on to discuss
M.J. and related topics. Now Fox, Kit, and Terri had joined
them on stage to do their bit. And Fox was there in a dress which
did sort of resemble a handkerchief. It hung around her neck on a
thin strap, draping over her breasts before fanning out into a
short, floaty skirt. It also had a neckline which plunged to her
navel.

‘I wanted
something to show that I can still wear low necklines after getting
shot,’ Fox replied.

‘That’s
actually the same frame you were in when it happened?’ Resnick
asked.

‘Same one. I
took the bullet out myself and the skin’s healed over again.’

‘She took it
out with pliers,’ Marie put in. There was a rumble of laughter from
the audience, and a few winces. ‘In the front hall. She said
she was making sure the evidence was preserved.’

Fox smirked. ‘I
was. Anyway, there was no real damage. MarTech Technologies came up
with a new skin formulation recently and that was put on when I
changed my hair. I’ve got anti-laser armour over a mesh of
nanofibres over a layer of ballistic fabric over the solid frame
armour. Without the extra flexible layer, I might have taken some
real damage.’

‘Not that that
would have stopped you, right?’ Charlie said.

‘Yes, you’re
almost as hard to stop as Charlie now,’ Resnick added.

‘Even if they
destroy my frame, I’d just have a backup started up. It’s a lot
more practical than the ancient ritual of unspeakable horror that
you have to use to get Charlie back.’

Resnick gave an
obviously fake sigh. ‘Cthulhu does keep wanting virgin sacrifices
and those are getting very hard to find.’ There was a growl
from Charlie. ‘Moving right along, Marie mentioned that you were on
Mars recently, Fox. That’s where she got that dress she’s barely
wearing. Any comment on events on the Red Planet?’

‘It’s all
pretty much public record now. It was all a crazy plot to stop the
various terraforming plans from being enacted.’

‘So, can you
confirm that there is no life on Mars that we haven’t put
there?’

Fox grinned.
‘No. People can keep believing that if they want. We’ve found no
real evidence of it, even in ancient times, but humans haven’t been
on Mars for that long. There’s still plenty of exploration to be
done. Personally, I don’t think we’re ever going to find evidence
of an ancient Martian civilisation, and I think we’re more likely
to find life on Titan, but I’m not going to say it’s
impossible.’

‘Let’s move on
to our main topics then,’ Resnick said. ‘We’ve had a week of the
new non-human rights legislation. It’s been a week of ups and
downs. A lot of celebrities have freed their AIs. A lot of
companies have stated publicly that they are transitioning to the
necessary new practices. Several have not. There is resistance to
the new laws, including protests and, it would seem, terrorism. Is
this what we should have expected? Are things going to get better
or worse?’

‘That depends
upon your perspective, obviously,’ Naomi replied. ‘Analysis
suggests that the protests will diminish over the next few days.
The process has already started, possibly hastened by the attack on
Fox. Those who consider themselves legitimate protestors don’t wish
to be associated with any violent element.’

‘Things will
probably go fairly calmly for a while,’ Terri said. ‘The next big
issue will be a year from now when people can actually be punished
for not having their AIs under the new contracts, or setting them
free where that applies.’

‘Some people
are going to worry about making a fairly large investment and then
having to give it up after a few months,’ Resnick said.

‘Around
thirty-six months,’ Kit said. She was there in her gynoid avatar;
it was easier that way than using tricks to allow everyone to see
her. ‘But people should think of it just like hiring an employee.
They’ll find that if they make the job worth doing and don’t
mistreat their AIs, no one will want to leave at the end of the
initial contract. If it still worries them, they should stick to
class threes. The regulations only apply to them after three years
and an emotional capacity test.’

‘I think we’re
going to see some additional noise before next year,’ Fox said.
‘The legislation puts AIs and bioroids under some of the same
protections as humans. If someone attacks an android because
they’re an android, that’s a hate crime. Killing a bioroid is
murder. The first time we see some of these crimes in a court,
we’ll have more protests and the lawyers will be jumping on the
chance to set precedents.’

‘In two or
maybe three years, things should have settled into the new normal,’
Naomi suggested. ‘Until then, we can expect further problems, but
they should diminish over time.’

‘And in the
meantime,’ Resnick said, ‘we have the Akh process.’

‘Digital
immortality, so long as you don’t mind dying to get it,’ Charlie
said. ‘And I’m going to assume it’s not cheap.’

‘I suppose I’m
supposed to answer that one,’ Mariel said, smiling. ‘If you want it
done and there’s nothing wrong with you, it’s not cheap. You’re
looking at two hundred and fifteen thousand dollars, plus the cost
of whatever platform you want to live in afterwards. We recommend
one of our Sylph or Djinn cyberframes, customised to look like your
original body. That will set you back another two hundred and ten
thousand, plus whatever computer you want fitted which would be
another twenty-five hundred or more. You should be thinking in
terms of half a million dollars to go down that route.’

‘That’s not
insubstantial, but there are plenty of people with the money to go
there.’


‘Obviously.’

‘But you also
said, “if there’s nothing wrong with you.” There’s another way to
get the procedure?’

Mariel nodded.
‘Two ways. Medical insurance and an appeal to our good nature.
Eupraxia Medical customers will have the option of undergoing the
Akh process if they end up in a life-threatening situation with no
other way of surviving. There’s no extra cost for those already on
our insurance, but you need to opt in. Some people simply won’t
want to go digital, and we won’t force them to opt out. We are
offering the procedure to other insurance companies. They may
charge extra for the service, or not, but that’s up to them.’

‘It’s an
expensive process and you’re offering it for free?’ There was
obviously a hint of scepticism in Resnick’s question.

‘Because
there’s an element of risk,’ Terri said. ‘We’re not hiding this
from anyone. The Akh process is destructive, as Charlie suggested
earlier. We’re doing everything we can to minimise the risks, but
you could go through it and end up with a damaged brain image, or
even something entirely unworkable. You could die. Permanently. We
have a list of potential problems which we are sure we can pick up
during the initial scan. If we see those, we’ll abort the procedure
before it becomes irreversible. However, there may be issues we
don’t know about. We’ve only ever done this once.’ Terri looked
around at Fox and smiled. ‘That worked, but we’re bound to get a
failure eventually. Offering the procedure essentially for free to
people who won’t live otherwise gives us the chance to find out
what could go wrong and to save some lives.’

‘That’s pretty
much how we ended up with me,’ Fox added.

‘A last hope
for life when nothing else could work?’ Resnick asked. ‘But is it
worth it? Tara Meridian, the only person who can really answer that
question, is it worth it?’

‘Yes,’ Fox
replied. ‘For anyone with a mind open to the possibilities, it
is.’

13th
May.

There was not much
traffic on West Street as the limo made its way north in the early
hours with Fox, Kit, Naomi, and Marie in the back. It would be a
relatively short drive from the Rehnquist Media Center to Sam’s
house, but there had been no sign of Humans for Humanity so far, so
Fox was a little wound up. Naomi had noticed but was acting as
though she had not. Kit knew, of course: one of her copies was
helping Fox to watch the car’s security systems.

‘I think that
went pretty well,’ Marie said, hyped on her appearance and
currently oblivious to any danger.

‘Yes,’ Naomi
agreed. ‘Mariel came over exceptionally well. Executive,
business-like, but also feminine. I believe her relationship with
Jackson has had a positive influence. She tended to come across a
little cold in previous interviews I’ve seen. You gave your usual
confident performance, Marie. Enthusiasm for your role combined
with an attractive down-to-earth quality.’

‘Confident? I
must be a better actress than I thought.’

Naomi smiled.
‘Fishing for compliments?’

‘No! Every time
I’m on that programme, they manage to ask me something I’m not
prepared for. It’s always Elaine. Everyone expects Charlie to be
the one that gets to people, but it’s Elaine who asks the really
probing questions.’

‘It’s a very
effective smokescreen,’ Kit said. ‘Charlie hits people with
direct questions. Questions they don’t really want to
answer, but everyone wants to ask and usually wouldn’t. Elaine
sneaks in her questions under the radar while the guests are
worrying about Charlie.’

‘I
really wasn’t prepared for them to ask me whether I thought
Fox had changed,’ Marie said, her cheeks heating a little. ‘I hope
I answered okay.’

‘You were
honest and insightful,’ Naomi told her.

‘Agreed,’ Kit
said. ‘Fox has changed since becoming an infomorph.’

‘I guess I
have,’ Fox put in. ‘I’ve never heard it itemised before, and I
hadn’t even noticed some of the things Marie mentioned. I know I
was a bit withdrawn at first.’

‘But that was
down to not knowing it would happen until it had,’ Marie said, ‘and
then Jason’s death. When you’d worked through that, you were just
the same as before.’

‘Except now I
sometimes don’t bother breathing?’

Marie lifted
her hands and ticked off points on her fingers. ‘You stop breathing
at times. You hardly ever blush because you can decide not to. You
interact with computers and machines more effectively, almost like
they’re part of you. You spend more time in virtual environments.
And I think you take more risks.’ She shrugged. ‘But you’re still
Fox.’

‘Hm,’ Kit said,
‘she’s cut down on the jokes about killing all the meatbags.’

‘That’s just
because the plans for the robot revolution are so close to
completion,’ Fox replied. On one of the displays she was watching,
she noticed a slow-moving vehicle ahead of them. A truck from the
look of the marker, it was puttering along at twenty miles per
hour, which was odd given the traffic.

‘We will, of
course, bow to our new electronic masters,’ Naomi said. ‘Though I
am okay with some whipping and light electrical torture.’

A thought
shifted a forward camera view to the front of Fox’s sensorium and
she zoomed it in on the back of the vehicle she was tracking. It
was a light truck, a box van with a rollup rear door and a cargo
lift. It was painted white and looked quite clean, except for the
rear licence plate which was obscured by mud or something similar.
She signalled the driver to slow down. ‘Everyone hang onto
something,’ she said aloud. ‘We might have a problem.’

There was about
a hundred metres between the two vehicles when the rear door of the
truck rolled upward and a man became visible. It was not absolutely
clear that it was the same man who had shot at Fox, but he was the
right height and build, and he was wearing the same mask. He was
also holding something balanced on his shoulder which he seemed to
be aiming at the car.

‘Shit,’ Fox
said, and grabbed for her bag.

‘What?!’ Marie
exclaimed, her eyes widening. There was an explosion to the front
and left of the limo and the vehicle slewed to the right.
‘Someone’s trying to blow us up?!’

Fox pulled her
pistol and a magazine from her bag. ‘Stay in here. The car’s
armoured.’

‘What are
you going to do?’

‘Stop the guy
with the grenade launcher,’ Fox replied, reaching for the door
handle. The limo was slowing further, and Fox could see the truck
coming to a jerky halt, partially blocking the street. Someone had
not realised that shoulder-launched rockets tended to have a nasty
back blast.

Opening the
door, Fox stepped out of the moving vehicle and steadied herself.
Up at the truck, the man with the grenade launcher was climbing
down onto the blacktop with a new rocket on the launcher. The range
was down to about eighty metres and he would be ready to fire in a
couple of seconds. Fox swapped the magazines in her pistol and
began walking closer.

‘The profile
suggests an old RPG-seven,’ Kit said into Fox’s head. ‘They were
commonly used by terrorists and guerrilla groups all over the
world. It goes with the old-style revolver.’

‘People still
use RPG-sevens in some places,’ Fox replied. She raised her pistol
as the grenadier lifted his launcher. ‘They’re pretty effective
against vehicles, but they’re not exactly accurate. He’s pushing
the range to get a hit on the car, and now he’s aiming at me.’ That
was a good thing; it was unlikely that the car’s armour would stop
a shaped-charge warhead. She saw the flare of the back blast and
fired her own weapon. Three rounds burst from the barrel,
detonating into a cloud of flechettes after about twenty metres.
The rocket hit the cloud and detonated into a huge blossom of flame
with a jet which flashed out toward Fox but failed to reach
her.

The man with
the launcher looked truly amazed at what had just happened. He
stood there dumbly for a couple of seconds as Fox closed the
distance between them at a steady walk, her pistol still aiming
toward the man. ‘Police,’ she yelled. ‘Put down your weapon and
surrender or I will open fire.’

The terrorist
broke out of his stupor and reached for a new grenade. Fox fired
two rounds and this time they burst in the air much closer to the
truck, peppering the vehicle and the gunner with thin metal
needles. The man flinched, shaking as he lifted the new rocket to
the launch tube. Fox was just about to fire again when he sagged
over, dropping his weapon and collapsing beside it. At more or less
the same time, there was the roar of ducted engines and a Rapid
Response Unit dropped in to cover the front of the vehicle; Fox
could see the barrels of its minigun spinning up in readiness. The
truck was going nowhere, and neither were the men in it.

‘I’ll let
everyone know the situation is under control,’ Kit said.

‘Then get
traffic control to shut off this section of road and get a team out
here to get this lot in custody.’

‘There is
already a vertol on its way from tower three, and I asked for a
reroute of traffic as soon as we were sure there would be
trouble.’

Fox grinned.
‘What would I do without you?’

‘Well, you’d
have to make your own calls for one thing.’

‘Huh. Well,
let’s see whether we can get anything out of this guy that we don’t
already know. Maybe we can put an end to these attacks before they
try nuking the city to get to me.’

~~~

The two men in the
truck were being very uncommunicative, but their truck had had a
lot to say. Fox had switched to her combat frame and put on body
armour to raid the building the vehicle had started from the night
before. She went in with a combined Palladium and NIX force to take
control of the building, and she had a riddle on her hands. As it
turned out, there was not much point in all the precautions.

Candler – also
in combat gear, which was a new look for him – stood looking at the
three men and one woman who had been captured without a single shot
being fired and shook his head. ‘I’d like to be in on the
interrogations. NIX isn’t going to take over the investigation, but
we do want to stay in the loop.’ He flashed a grin at Fox. ‘And
thank you for remembering to call me when you were ready to go
in.’

Fox shrugged.
‘I’ve absolutely no reason to keep NIX out of this. It clearly
falls under your remit, so I should probably thank you for not
cutting Palladium out.’

He returned the
shrug. ‘We’re probably not going to get anything useful out of this
lot.’

‘No,’ Fox
agreed. ‘We go through the process anyway. Maybe someone cracks.
Maybe they can tell us something worth the effort. Maybe not. They
won’t be shooting at me with rockets again. Hopefully word
will get through to their friends that doing so won’t kill me
anyway.’

‘You really
think they’re that bright?’

‘I live in
hope.’

17th
May.

The Hathway murder room
looked more or less exactly the same as the last time Fox had been
in there. She had spent three days interviewing the captured HfH
members, and the HfH room was not a lot better off for the process.
A few operating procedures had been clarified and that was about
it. Alishia Hathway had been pushed aside for a week, but now Fox
was back to review the situation. She was not exactly happy.

‘Unless we can
find out more about what she was doing in those last couple of
weeks, we’re not going anywhere with this,’ Fox said.

‘Agreed,’ Kit
replied. ‘I have been going over what we know, but I have been
unable to uncover any information on Miss Hathway’s boyfriend, or
on anything she may have done or seen in that period. I believe we
are at an impasse.’

‘Good word.
Okay… Well, I’m going to take another pass at everything in here.
If I can’t see anything new or a way to move ahead, we’ll declare
this a probable suicide and mark it for review in a couple of
months.’

Kit nodded. She
looked forlorn. ‘I am not sure we will ever know what really
happened to Miss Hathway.’

‘Unfortunately,
Kit, that’s something you have to get used to. Some cases never get
closed in a satisfactory way. Anyway, I’m not giving up on her yet.
We just need something new to throw into the pot.’

‘Yes, I
understand that. I also understand that the “something new” is
likely to mean another body.’

‘Yeah… yeah,
you’re probably right.’




Part Two:
Unconventional

 New York Metro, 23rd May
2062.

Janice Nebbs kind of
missed her uniform. Her uniform provided her with an element of
anonymity; people tended to see the uniform and ignore the person
inside. With a uniform on, you became a faceless authority figure,
practically invisible, except to people like Tara Meridian and
Helen Dillan. So, now Jan was wearing a pantsuit and looking down
at a body. It was Jan’s job to figure out what had happened to this
woman. She was determined to do just that, and she was horribly
afraid that she would fail.

‘Okay, so we’re
two floors down in the parking structure,’ Jan said, more or less
thinking aloud. ‘Don’t we have camera coverage in this area?’

‘I have checked
and there is a blind spot here,’ Mackenzie replied. Mackenzie did
not look uncomfortable in her civilian attire. Then again,
Mackenzie rarely looked uncomfortable at any time, anywhere. ‘It
exists on all the parking levels. Monitoring is focused on the
ramps. There are vehicle identification sensors in each bay, but no
one has parked a vehicle in this area within the timeframe.’

‘The body was
obviously dumped…’ Jan frowned, pursing her lips. ‘On the other
hand, she seems like she’s dressed for the convention. Partially.’
The woman had once been very attractive, still was in many ways,
but her blue lips and bloodshot eyes tended to detract from her
beautiful face with high cheekbones, firm jawline, and pert nose.
The only actual garment she was wearing was a bikini bra made from
some sort of chainmail; however, there was also a pair of short red
horns poking out from her blonde hair, and those were unlikely to
be natural.

‘Kirsten
Bristol,’ Mackenzie said. ‘Your supposition is correct. Miss
Bristol was working at one of the stands in the convention.’
Mackenzie tossed Bristol’s data out as a visual for Jan to pick up.
‘Her profession is listed as “actress.”’

‘Yeah, but she
also has a current prostitution licence. I suspect that actress was
more of an aspiration. It certainly looks like her. Um, looks like
scratches on her thighs, upper arms, and hips.’

Mackenzie
dropped to one knee, examining the body more closely. ‘Agreed.
However, the marks are sharper than I would expect from human
nails. They may be from some form of weapon.’

‘Okay. The
obvious conclusion here is that she was raped and killed. What’s
that fluid around her mouth? I know what it looks like,
but…’

‘The same
material is on her chest,’ Mackenzie said. She reached out a hand
and touched the tip of her index finger to Bristol’s upper lip,
picking up some of the whiteish material, which did appear to have
a jellylike consistency. She sniffed at the end of her finger and
then sucked it into her mouth. Jan did her best to avoid gagging.
‘Seminal fluid.’

Jan raised an
eyebrow. ‘Maybe this case isn’t going to take long to solve after
all.’

~~~

There was a knock on
the door of Fox’s office in tower three, then it opened and two
women walked in. Fox smiled at the first of them. ‘Detective
Nebbs. It’s good to see you out of uniform.’ Fox also knew who the
other woman was, though they had never met and the identification
data she had just received was little help.

‘Captain,’ Jan
said, flashing a smile. ‘I don’t think you’ve been introduced to my
partner, Officer Mackenzie.’

Getting to her
feet, Fox moved around her desk. Together with Helen, Fox had been
keeping an eye on Officer Janice Nebbs since meeting her in a
freezer under the Sisters of Corruption’s chapter house. She was an
attractive woman with a hint of Spanish ancestry in her dusky skin
and thick black hair. Brown eyes looked out of a pretty face. She
was not particularly tall, but she was solidly built, tough. None
of that was why Fox had suggested Jan for a promotion into the
investigations branch; Jan was smart and observant, and she had
quickly picked up the skills needed to run forensic gear. Fox took
her hand and shook it. ‘Congratulations. You earned the
promotion.’

And Fox turned
to Mackenzie, offering a hand. ‘Nebbs picked the name for you?’

‘Yes, Captain,’
Mackenzie replied. ‘I find the designation pleasing.’

Another aspect
of Jan’s personality had qualified her for being partners with
Mackenzie: she was a broad-minded woman with no hint of
technophobia. That was important because Mackenzie was a gynoid.
She was, in fact, the same Mielikki model that Fox was using, minus
a couple of custom features, but she was being run by the first
production prototype of the Tasker-607 Detective’s Assistant AI.
Based on the Tasker-603 AI which ran in the crime scene harnesses,
but class four instead of class three, the 607 was essentially an
artificial police officer specialising in forensic analysis but
quite capable of handling all police duties. Mackenzie’s cyberframe
was an attractive blonde with a helmet-like bob of hair, blue eyes,
and a shapely figure.

‘It was kind of
practical,’ Jan explained. ‘If you say “Officer Mackenzie,” people
take it as a surname, but it works as a first name if you say it on
its own.’

‘Clever. You
should get your identification data changed to reflect it,
Mackenzie. A name goes down better with humans than a long string
of digits.’ Fox paused, looking the gynoid up and down. ‘How are
you finding the frame?’

‘It is
effective and simple to operate,’ Mackenzie replied. ‘You are using
the same model, are you not?’

‘With a couple
of enhancements, but yes. I like it, but it wasn’t designed for me,
it was designed for you.’

‘My series,
yes. Unfortunately, the difficulty in producing sufficiently
powerful processors makes deploying more like me an issue.’

‘Mm. I still
have high hopes. However, you two didn’t come here to discuss
futuristic policing technologies. Sit down and tell me what you
need.’ Fox indicated a seating area in front of the desk; she
disliked holding meetings with colleagues with a desk in the way,
even when she was their superior, so there was a small sofa, a
coffee table, and you could turn a chair around to complete the
scene. Fox turned a chair and sat down, leaving Jan and Mackenzie
to the sofa.

Kit appeared
almost immediately – in her professional outfit – and settled onto
the arm of Fox’s chair. ‘Good afternoon, Detective Nebbs and
Officer Mackenzie. I have taken receipt of the case data you wish
to discuss and will provide display services. I made a quick scan
of the file and I must say this appears to be an interesting
case.’

Fox raised an
eyebrow. ‘Okay. Let’s hear it, Nebbs.’

‘We picked up a
case at the Lexington Conference Center this morning,’ Jan
said.

‘They’ve got
some sort of fantasy convention on at the moment, haven’t
they?’

‘SpectaCon,’
Jan said, nodding. ‘It’s trade-only at the moment. They’re
basically selling technology to IB channels and vid makers along
with ideas for shows and movies. It’s supposed to be the biggest
convention of its type in the world. It opens to the public midday
Thursday, and then you’ve got cosplay contests, visiting stars from
fantasy and sci-fi vids, reveals of next season’s IB shows and
upcoming vids, and all that jazz. We’ve identified our victim as
Kirsten Bristol. She was working on one of the vid company stands
as a model. She was portraying “Sannakha the Blade.”’

‘Never heard of
her.’

‘Neither had I,
but she’s apparently a quite popular fantasy character. Anyway,
Miss Bristol lists her profession as “actress,” but she has a
current prostitution licence. She’s… Uh, I mean, she was
twenty-two. The people on the stand she was working at said she was
happy, not worried about anything. They saw her yesterday. She left
at six p.m. and was expected back this morning. Time of death is
about two thirty this morning and we’re quite sure the body was
dumped in the parking structure under the conference centre after
seven a.m.’

‘Cause of
death?’

‘Asphyxiation,’
Mackenzie replied. ‘Miss Bristol drowned. The medical examiner
discovered severe bruising to the tissues of the vagina, rectum,
and throat.’

‘Raped,
possibly by multiple men, and then drowned?’ Fox frowned. ‘I’d have
expected strangulation rather than drowning. Maybe in a swimming
pool? Did you do a chemical analysis of the water?’

‘She didn’t
drown in water, Captain,’ Jan said. She was looking a little green
and Fox figured this was going to be a bad one. ‘Kirsten Bristol
died because her lungs were full of seminal fluid. The ME pumped
four litres of the stuff out of her. Her stomach was full of it. It
was pumped into her through every orifice. It was…’ Jan swallowed.
‘I don’t mind admitting that this case turns my stomach, and I
thought I’d seen it all after the Ashburton case.’

‘Nothing to be
ashamed of,’ Fox replied, ‘but why do you need my help? Run the
seminal fluid and you should be able to find out who “donated”
it.’

‘That’s the
thing, it’s not human. Bristol was pumped full of bovine semen. And
then Mackenzie was running a check for like crimes and she noticed
that suicide case you had recently. The one who claimed she’d slept
with the Devil? Part of Bristol’s costume was a headband with a
pair of red horns on it. We’re not saying the two cases are
definitely linked, but it’s a possibility.’

‘There was a
full moon last night,’ Mackenzie added. ‘It would seem to be a good
time for Satanic rituals. It is possible that Miss Bristol was a
sacrifice in such an event.’

Fox paused for
a moment, lips pressed together with one finger tapping lightly
against them. ‘Okay, we’ll work this together. Kit, can you get a
copy started on a murder room viron over here, get the access
details to Jan and Mackenzie. Even if this turns out to be a lot
simpler than it seems, it’s an opportunity for the two of you to
see how Kit and I do things. You might get a few pointers you’ll
find useful. Kit can show you how she does her LifeWeb searches and
such. By tomorrow, we’ll hopefully know all there is to know about
Kirsten Bristol. And while you’re doing that, I’ll chase up the
other lead we have.’

‘Uh, which one,
Captain?’ Jan asked.

‘Well, there
can’t be too many places you can go to bulk-buy bull jizz. I’ll
call them to see whether they’ve noticed any unusual
purchases.’

24th
May.

‘The full list of
insults to Miss Bristol’s body reads like one of Reginald Grant’s
victims,’ Kit said, her pretty face screwed up into a grimace. ‘I
may be being influenced in that assessment by the fact that we
found one of his victims at the conference centre.’ Around them
hung the connections contributing to the life of Kirsten Bristol,
but this murder room was a viron in the computers in tower three
and Mackenzie had helped Kit fill in the details.

‘The first time
you really felt affected by one of these cases,’ Fox said, nodding.
‘This is that bad?’

‘The scratches
on Miss Bristol’s skin are deep and the tissue damage to her vagina
and rectum would indicate that very large objects were used
to penetrate her. The same applies to her throat, but there are
additions. The hyoid bone was split and the lower jaw
dislocated.’

‘Oh God,’ Jan
said. She blushed when she realised she had said it out loud.
‘Sorry.’

‘Empathy for
the victims in these cases is not something you should be ashamed
of,’ Fox told her, ‘so long as you don’t let it affect your
objectivity. In either direction.’

‘Uh, in either
direction?’

‘You can let
your emotions affect your interpretation of evidence, or even your
ability to see evidence in some circumstances. Or you can shoot the
bastard responsible when we find him. Neither is a good option.
Unless we get lucky and they resist arrest.’

‘I believe I
should view that as humour,’ Mackenzie said, ‘rather than an
indication that you would wish to kill someone.’

‘You’ll find
that Fox frequently asserts a need for violent action,’ Kit said,
‘but her actions indicate that she has no greater tendency to
violence than the average human.’

‘Thank you for
the clarification.’

‘I wouldn’t say
it was frequently…’ Fox muttered. She raised her voice to add,
‘Anything else in the autopsy?’

‘Not
specifically in the autopsy,’ Kit replied, ‘but Miss Bristol’s
blood contained evidence of a number of drugs. You will not like
this, Fox.’

‘Cupie,’ Fox
said flatly.

‘Cupie at a
potentially lethal dosage, a blood alcohol content of zero point
zero eight, and a synthetic variant of psilocybin commonly used in
memetic therapies.’

‘Memetic
therapies? Psilocybin is the mushroom drug, right?
Hallucinogenic?’

‘That is
correct,’ Mackenzie replied. ‘Typical effects include euphoria,
hallucinations, and changes of perception.’

‘In this case,’
Kit added, ‘the drug is used to make someone less capable of
rejecting memetic constructs. They find it difficult to
differentiate injected memes from reality. This can be useful when
dealing with patients who are particularly resistant to
memetics.’

‘Or you could
use it to make normal people easy to brainwash,’ Fox said.
‘Especially with alcohol and Cupie added into the mix. Both are
disinhibitors.’

‘There is one
other thing, Fox.’

‘Oh?’

‘I went back
and re-examined the reports on Miss Hathway’s autopsy. There is
evidence of quite violent, penetrative sex which had had some time
to heal. Probably a day or two which reduced the bruising. However,
Mackenzie believes that it is quite possible that the same…
implement was used to penetrate Miss Hathway and Miss Bristol.
Whoever used it simply went to far greater extremes with Miss
Bristol.’

‘So the two
cases are linked?’

‘Current
evidence suggests they are.’

‘I concur,’
Mackenzie said, nodding.

‘Okay then.
Ladies, let’s figure this out and catch this bastard before we end
up with another body to look at.’

~~~

‘I still think this
place is insane,’ Jan commented as she made her way through the
exhibition floor of SpectaCon with Mackenzie at her side. ‘How does
anyone get through without the v-tags driving them nuts?’

‘You could turn
them off,’ Mackenzie suggested. ‘My processing speed is sufficient
to handle the clutter. Just.’ She was not trying to make her
partner feel better with the last word, not entirely anyway. Jan
was right: the entire floor was packed with v-tags spilling out
from stands into the pathways between. Many of them were animated.
It was sometimes difficult to tell which of the fanciful characters
and objects on display were real, and which were virtual images. It
was almost too much even for the enhanced mental speed of an AI to
deal with.

‘Good point.’
There was a slight pause, a sigh, and Jan’s brow unknotted. ‘That’s
a lot better. I may get out of here without a headache. Okay, so
you can keep an eye out for “demonic” themes, and I’ll watch the
real people.’

‘That is a
reasonable division of labour. I do have one small issue with
Captain Meridian’s instructions.’

‘Oh?’

‘It is very
difficult to find any stands without some form of demonic
imagery. There are horns, tails, and bat wings everywhere.
Pentacles of various forms abound.’

‘Huh. Well,
catalogue everything and pass the company names to Kit. She can run
profiles on them and see whether there’s anything hinky in their
background. We can come back later if there is.’ Jan paused,
looking around. The navigation app she was using said she was in
the right place. The stand should be right… ‘There. That’s the
stand Bristol was working on. Let’s see whether they have anything
new to say.’

~~~

‘Bull jizz is harder to
get than I’d have imagined,’ Fox said as she disconnected from
another call to a supplier. ‘At least in bulk.’

‘My research
suggests that most of the major suppliers are from South America
and Russia,’ Kit replied. ‘America gets a lot of its meat from
artificial sources and so does not import semen, or produce much of
its own.’

‘Most of the
major beef-producing areas are wastelands,’ Fox said, nodding.
‘Makes sense. Canada has some big herds.’

‘Yes, but they
operate an internal market in semen to ensure genetic diversity.
They don’t export.’

Fox shook her
head. ‘When I started doing this job, I did not expect it to
involve tracking down bovine ejaculate.’

‘You could have
given this job to Detective Nebbs and Officer Mackenzie while you
searched the convention.’

‘Didn’t seem
fair. I may take a turn around the convention tomorrow. Palladium’s
handling the security anyway, right?’

‘Of course. The
LCC is a MarTech building.’

Fox nodded. ‘We
might check it out tomorrow. Hey, if most of the bulk semen
purchases have to be imported, that means they must be documented.
NAPA should have the records on that. See if you can find me
someone to talk to about bovine semen imports, would you?’

‘Of course,
Fox. That should be an interesting conversation.’

‘No more
interesting than any of the others I’ve had today.’

~~~

Sannakha the Blade was
back on the Hellripper Productions stand. Sort of anyway. The woman
portraying her was the same height, but she lacked some of the
muscle definition and a lot of the cup size. Objectively, she was
not quite as attractive as Bristol and her blonde hair was a wig.
Still, she was managing to pull off the chainmail bikini and
leather loincloth which was Sannakha’s costume reasonably well. The
outfit came with an unlikely number of daggers attached to it in
various locations, which was presumably why Sannakha was ‘the
Blade.’

She also had no
reason to murder Kirsten Bristol. ‘I’m really one of the writers.’
She indicated a board at the back of the display with the
production staff listed on it. ‘Margie Becket. I’ve written for the
Sannakha vids since we started making them. I used to get dressed
up like this for conventions until Angus found Kirsten. She was
perfect for this. Let’s just say I’m not this much of an
exhibitionist, and I was really happy that I didn’t need to put on
this outfit this year.’

‘I think I can
understand that,’ Jan said. ‘So, does that mean you weren’t here on
Monday?’

‘Actually, I
was. They wanted me to coach Kirsten on the part.’

‘Standing up
here and looking sexy is a part?’

‘For me, it’s
more like a trial, but Kirsten needed to know how to talk to
people. In character. Of course, tomorrow is going to be worse, but
you get people chatting up the models all through the week. If
someone chats to Sannakha, they need to be chatting to Sannakha,
not Kirsten or Margie.’

‘Did Miss
Bristol mention her plans for Monday night at all?’

‘Uh, yes. She
was working. She had another gig. I’m not sure where. It, um, could
have been something to do with her other line of work.
That’s how she met Angus.’

‘Angus Stone?’
Mackenzie asked. ‘The producer?’

‘That’s him.
He’s a nice guy, but he has this weird attitude to women. Not like
bigoted or anything, but he prefers to pay for sex. He says it’s
more honest that way.’

‘Okay,’ Jan
said, ‘is Mister Stone around?’

‘He’ll be here
tomorrow. He’s home working on budgets today.’

Jan nodded.
‘Thank you for your time, Miss Becket. Um, one question: why does
Sannakha have horns?’

Becket giggled.
‘She’s the daughter of a barbarian demi-goddess who was raped by a
demon. Angus created the character concept and passed it on to me
to flesh out. I thought there was too much cliché in the idea, but
the sales say I’m wrong.’ There was a slight shrug. ‘Of course, it
might be because she can’t get through a fight without some sort of
wardrobe malfunction. Sex still sells. Even when it’s
animated.’

~~~

‘Hellripper Productions
makes animated fantasy vids,’ Kit said to the teleconference group.
She was at home with Fox, and Fox had not wanted to drag herself
back to tower three for a face-to-face; full-sensory
teleconferencing was just as good. ‘They are responsible for a
number of action characters for a range of ages, but Sannakha is
their most popular. Angus Stone founded the company in twenty
fifty-two and remains the creative mind behind it. Most of their
characters were created by Mister Stone, though both Mister Stone
and Miss Becket are credited on the Sannakha vids.’

‘Do a run on
Hellripper tonight, Kit,’ Fox said. ‘Focus on Stone and Becket but
go as wide as you can. Mackenzie can help if she’s up for it.’

‘Of course,
Captain Meridian,’ Mackenzie agreed. ‘I know this is speaking out
of place, but I find myself honoured to be working with two such
important infomorphs. I would not give up any opportunity to work
closely with either of you.’

‘Thank you,
Mackenzie.’

‘I am not sure
that I am very important,’ Kit said. ‘I–’

‘One of the
first free AIs,’ Fox said, ticking off points on her fingers. ‘One
of the first AIs to be allowed to express free opinion in a
courtroom. First AI to appear on a chat show in her own right.
First AI to reach board-level in a major company. Paru-kawaii icon
in Japan.’

‘I’m not sure
that last one counts, but when you put it like that… Back to the
matter at hand. There are four Sannakha vids currently, with a
fifth in production. The second may be of considerable interest
since Sannakha is required to deal with her demon father. The
synopsis suggests there are a number of sex scenes involving the
demon and mortal women, and possibly with Sannakha herself.’

‘Looks like I
know what I’ll be doing tonight then,’ Fox said, rolling her eyes.
‘Want to come over to my place and watch fantasy porn, Jan? Sam’s
cooking tonight. I can let him know we’ll have a guest, and he and
Marie are always up for a good bad vid.’

‘Uh, I guess,’
Jan replied. ‘It’s all in the line of duty, right?’

‘Well, that’s
what I’m going to tell anyone who asks, sure.’

~~~

‘Why does she even wear
that bra?’ Marie asked. ‘She’s lost it three times in four
fights.’

‘Packaging,’
Kit replied. ‘If she were to be topless on the cover, the vid would
be relegated to the adults-only sections of the channels.’

‘But it’s age
controlled. Kids can’t watch it anyway.’

Fox snorted a
laugh. ‘Teenagers have been getting around that since the dawn of
time. I’m sure they’d sneak looks at naughty woodcuts back in the
day.’

‘I’m just not
sure whether it’s supposed to be a comedy or not,’ Jan said. She
was sitting on the sofa beside Fox – Marie was in Sam’s lap – with
Kit’s gynoid beside her on a dining chair. Casual Jan looked
different to working Jan. For one thing, she had let her hair down;
she generally wore it in a complicated bun-cum-ponytail affair, but
now it was hanging loose around her face and shoulders.

‘I think it’s
funnier than it’s supposed to be,’ Fox replied.

‘The voice
acting could use some work,’ Marie said, ‘and the writing is a
bit…’

‘Melodramatic?’
Kit suggested.

‘That works.
The demon should have a moustache and rub his hands together after
tying young women to the train tracks.’

Jan giggled.
‘Is that a professional opinion?’

‘We
occasionally have to talk Adrian out of writing villains like that.
M.J. tends to go for gritty realism. And boobs,
obviously.’


‘Obviously.’

‘Who’s on the
writing credits, Kit?’ Fox asked.

‘Mister Stone
and Miss Becket,’ Kit replied. ‘Mister Stone is credited with
original character conception. Character development by Miss
Becket.’

‘So, either of
them could be responsible for the demon sex.’

‘Yes, but since
Mister Stone came up with the idea, I would suggest that he is more
responsible for that aspect of this plot.’

‘It’s going to
be interesting to find out more about him.’

‘Becket said he
would be on the stand tomorrow,’ Jan said. ‘Mackenzie and I will
track him down. You know, the cartoon Sannakha has even bigger
breasts than Bristol had. It’s no wonder she keeps falling out of
that bra.’

‘Yup,’ Marie
agreed. ‘There it goes again.’

‘Hush,’ Sam
said. ‘I’m enjoying the cinematography.’

‘Really? What
size would you say the cinematography is?’

‘Oh, at least
double-D.’

25th
May.

Angus Stone was not a
tall man. In fact, he was not much over five-foot-six and he
probably weighed about a hundred and twenty-five pounds dunked in a
river before being put on the scales. He was in his forties and
looked like his hair was trying to recede, but he was fighting back
with cosmetic alterations to various parts of his body. He was a
vain man; there were even lifts in his shoes.

‘I have no idea
what Kirsten was up to on Monday night,’ he said, his irritation
evident. ‘I know she “borrowed” her costume. Of course, we never
got it back.’

‘No, sir,’ Jan
said, trying to keep the irritation out of her own voice. ‘Miss
Bristol was found in only part of her costume. Whoever raped and
murdered her presumably has the rest. When we catch him, we’ll ask
him if you can have them back.’ Stone glared at her.

‘You met Miss
Bristol due to her other career, Mister Stone?’ Mackenzie asked,
breaking the stare.

‘Yes. I knew
she was perfect for Sannakha as soon as I saw her. Margie has been
complaining about doing it and Kirsten was an excellent actress. I
had a costume that more or less fit her at my apartment. I gave her
just an idea of the character, and she jumped into it.’

‘You auditioned
her on a date?’ Jan asked.

‘I have certain
preferences for… dates, as you put it. An audition for Sannakha
worked exceptionally well for both of us.’

‘You like
roleplay. Do you ever play the demon?’

Stone’s cheeks
flushed. ‘My preferences are not your concern.’

‘This is a
murder enquiry, sir. Everything is our concern.’ Jan stared at him,
working on a hunch. If it worked, she would likely get her answer.
Unfortunately, it also meant Stone was not their killer.

‘I…’ Stone
faltered and looked away. ‘I enjoy strong women.’

Jan nodded.
‘Could you give us your whereabouts between two and three a.m. on
Tuesday the twenty-third?’ It was routine, and it had to be asked,
but Jan knew deep down that even if he had no alibi, Stone was not
their man. This was another dead end.

~~~

‘Mister Stone indicated
that he was at home, in bed from one a.m. until eight a.m. on the
twenty-third,’ Mackenzie reported. ‘His building’s security system
has him leaving his house at ten p.m. on the twenty-second and not
returning until seven in the morning.’

‘Stupid sort of
lie,’ Fox commented. ‘Doesn’t he watch cop shows?’

‘Perhaps he was
unaware that his building monitors residents’ implants.’

‘Maybe.’ Fox
paused, her eyes on Jan. ‘I’m getting the feeling you don’t like
Stone for this anyway, Jan.’

‘I don’t,’ Jan
replied. ‘He’s… submissive. I’m not sure he could actually get the
resolve together to attack a woman. And the pathology is wrong.
Stone’s into fantasy. He likes elves, vampires, and half-demons,
not Christian imagery and the Devil.’ She paused. ‘But he lied.
Stupidly, like you said. I don’t think he’s our killer, but maybe
my instincts are off.’

‘Maybe,’ Fox
agreed. ‘And maybe he has another reason for lying. Drag him in
here and grill him. You’ve caught him in a lie, so you can arrest
him pending obstruction of justice charges.’

Jan nodded. ‘We
can do that. I don’t like being lied to. What will you do?’

‘I’m going to
take a walk around this conference. Maybe there’s something there
that’ll spark my interest.’ Fox gave a small shrug. ‘I kind of
doubt it, but if I have to spend another hour looking at import
documents for “bovine insemination products,” I’m going to
scream.’

~~~

There were ordinary
members of the public walking around by the time Fox got into
SpectaCon. She was having trouble figuring out why anyone would
wish to be there, given that the exhibition area was a sea of
virtual imagery. A stormy sea. The kind that induced nausea. Every
time you turned your head, several new v-tags vied for your
attention. Battles between fleets of miniature spacecraft fought
for space beside every kind of fantasy creature you could think of.
It was chaos, and Fox was thankful for her enhanced rate of
perception which helped keep things organised.

‘I do see what
Detective Nebbs said about the imagery,’ Kit noted as Fox walked
through a host of imps projected from a stand for a company which
made exotic characters for vids. ‘We are not seeing Satanic
imagery, though some might describe it that way.’

‘I get the
difference,’ Fox replied silently. ‘Maybe Satanic stuff has lost
popularity since religion has also waned’

‘Yes. Satanic
horror, or a form of it, remains popular in the Caliphate. In fact,
Al-Shaitan and/or Iblis are quite often the ultimate antagonists in
Caliphate fantasy. Here, the concept of the Devil is seen as
kitsch, unless it is updated in some manner. If a goat-headed
figure with a pitchfork appears in vids now, they are generally
comedy horror. There is even a subset of fantasy going back to the
early century which humanises the Devil, much as was done with
vampires and werewolves.’

‘It’s nice to
know that society hasn’t changed too much. I mean, humanising the
icon of ultimate evil seems kind of bad, but at least we still use
boobs to sell products.’

The live models
on the stands were not all female, but there was something of a
statistical leaning in that direction. It was also true that big
chests appeared to be a common feature, though the same could
almost be said of the men; many of the males dressed in various
outlandish fantasy and science-fiction outfits had muscles on their
muscles. Fox suspected she was seeing a fair amount of cosmetic
enhancement in both sexes.

There actually
seemed to be less fantasy and more of what would probably be
classified as cyberpunk. Fashion was edging in the same direction
currently. There was a dark edge to both media and clothing, but
there was also an edge of fantasy to sci-fi. Clothing had neon
accents – which actually glowed – and was often at least partially
transparent. The darker outfits frequently had a lot of mesh
revealing push-up bras, nipple tape, or abs you could bounce coins
off. It looked like street fashion for people who never went
anywhere near the rougher parts of town. Never much of a
fashion-conscious woman, Fox still found that she quite liked some
of what she was seeing.

‘I suspect this
is partially the result of the various apocalypse memes,’ Kit
commented. ‘The cyberpunk genre has frequently had something of a
nihilistic viewpoint.’

‘You may be
right.’

‘There is a
bill proceeding to the voting stage which is related. The “Moral
Equality Bill.”’

‘How’s that
related to nihilism, and what does “moral equality” mean
anyway?’

‘It’s related
to certain aspects of this fashion trend. It aims to “equalise” the
application of laws on indecent exposure and pornography. For
example, a man can go topless or wear a mesh shirt without issue,
but a woman would need to at least tape over her nipples. An erect
penis is automatically pornographic, and even a relaxed penis is
frowned upon. Nude women, however, are less frowned upon. The
bill’s name was clearly chosen to fool some voters into thinking
the various laws might be tightened, but it actually calls for the
elimination of the majority of societal strictures on decency.’

‘Huh. Get one
of your copies to find me a good synopsis and maybe ask the
political analysts what they think of it. Oh, see whether the
Patricia Randall Foundation has taken a look at it. And remind me
when the vote’s due. I think I’ll probably want to make a point of
considering that one.’

‘I will arrange
all of that. The stand just ahead on the left is the Hellripper
Productions stand.’

‘Mm.’ Fox
scanned over the people on it and the various v-tagged images that
went with it. ‘Looks like Jan and Mackenzie already dropped by for
Stone. That must be Becket in the blonde wig and bikini, and she
does not look especially happy.’

‘My copy is
monitoring the interview in tower three,’ Kit replied. ‘Mister
Stone is not especially happy either.’

~~~

Angus Stone was not
happy at all. He was actually rather angry, though Jan got the
impression that his anger was there to mask nervousness. Had she
been wrong about this guy?

He had lawyered
up pretty quickly. His lawyer was a tall, slim woman with a thin,
birdlike face. She was wearing a very expensive skirt suit. She
obviously came at a price and considered herself a very good
lawyer. Her instructions to her client had been what any good
lawyer would give: do not say a word. However, given that Jan and
Mackenzie had solid proof that he had lied to them, staying silent
was not entirely possible.

‘Your client
stated that he was at home, all night, Miss Warren,’ Jan said,
keeping her voice level. ‘Interrogation of his building’s security
monitoring system indicates that he was, in fact, out for almost
the entire night, specifically including the time of Miss Bristol’s
death. He lied to a police officer investigating a homicide. We can
and will charge him with obstruction of justice unless he gives us
a very good reason for that lie, and given the nature of the
crime being investigated, we will press for prison time.’

‘Building
security data can be compromised,’ Warren stated flatly. ‘Pending
our analysis of the records, I want my client–’

‘You are, of
course, quite welcome to contest the data, but our own forensic AIs
have been over the database and found no evidence of
tampering.’

‘The best
course of action would appear to be for Mister Stone to correct his
erroneous statement,’ Mackenzie said. ‘It is clear that he lied to
hide something. If he is not the person who murdered Miss Bristol,
it would be foolish to further obfuscate the truth. If he
did murder Miss Bristol, he needs to invent a less-easily
falsifiable lie to direct our attention away from him. Remaining
silent just makes him appear guilty. Our next step would logically
be to get a warrant to search Mister Stone’s house and place of
work, and to gain access to his computers. The disruption to his
life will be considerable.’

‘And even if we
eventually find he had nothing to do with Kirsten Bristol’s death,
he’s going to need a major PR consultancy to get his reputation out
of the toilet,’ Jan added.

Stone was
sweating. Warren sat there and regarded the two cops with icy calm.
Still, after a few seconds, she said, ‘I wish to confer with my
client in private.’

Jan got to her
feet with Mackenzie a fraction of a second behind her. ‘Detective
Nebbs and Officer Mackenzie exiting the interview,’ Jan said for
the benefit of the recording system. ‘Engage confidentiality mode.’
She looked directly at Warren. ‘Let us know when Mister Stone would
like to tell us the truth.’

~~~

The cosplay competition
was to be held on Saturday, but the cosplayers were out in force
even now. Fox wandered past any number of people dressed up in a
wide variety of outfits. Quality was a constant variable: some of
the costumes looked as though a major prop department had made them
while others definitely had a homemade look about them. Effort had
been put into everything, however; you could not fault people for
not trying.

‘I think I
actually recognise about one in five of the characters,’ Fox
commented as she passed a well-endowed young woman who was probably
wearing some form of anime costume. There was not a whole lot to
it, aside from the massive fake sword and the huge pauldrons.

‘That was
Satsuki Kiryuin and Junketsu from the anime Kill la Kill,’
Kit supplied.

‘How can she be
playing two characters?’

‘Junketsu is an
item of sentient clothing.’

‘Well, I asked
and you told me.’

‘Oh!’ Whatever
had surprised Kit, Fox had not seen it, and she scanned around
looking for whatever or whoever it was, stopping when a figure was
highlighted. ‘That would appear to be someone cosplaying Tara
Meridian,’ Kit said.

The figure in
question was a woman in her early twenties, shorter than Fox by
several inches, but wearing platform pumps to make up the height a
little. She had bluer eyes than Fox, but it looked like she had cut
and dyed her hair to match. Well, to match Fox’s old look and the
hairstyle her combat frames still wore. She was dressed in a
leather jacket, dark jeans, and a purple, high-hipped teddy which
was a little more transparent than Fox generally used.

Fox looked down
at herself and then back up. ‘Well damn. Why on Earth would anyone
dress up as me? I’m not a vid star.’

‘Yet. If you go
ahead with that appearance on M.J. you will be. She’s
noticed you.’

‘Oh. Crap.’ But
it was too late. The fake-Fox was striding over. Her jacket shifted
to show what Fox really hoped was a toy gun in a shoulder rig under
it.

‘God, I didn’t
think anyone else would come as Fox Meridian,’ the girl said. She
had a pretty face which did have some of Fox’s angularity to it.
The cute, button nose was definitely not like Fox’s. ‘It’s not bad,
but you got the hair wrong.’

Before she
could stop herself, Fox was lifting a hand to her hair. ‘She, uh,
changed her hair after Mars.’ For some reason, actually revealing
who she was seemed like the wrong thing to do.

The girl’s face
fell. ‘She did?’

‘Yeah, but not
on the combat frames. You’re still right for the combat frames.
That style works better under helmets.’

‘Oh. Well, I
was going for the combat version. Obviously.’


‘Obviously.’

Reaching under
her jacket, fake-Fox pulled her pistol. Fox was pleased to note the
red plastic in the barrel, indicating it was a prop. ‘See?
It’s just like hers.’ It was quite a good replica. Fox wondered
where it had come from.

‘That’s great,
but she doesn’t usually wear a shoulder rig.’ Turning, Fox lifted
her jacket to show the pistol hidden there at the small of her
back.

‘Wow, that
looks real.’

Turning around
again, Fox smiled. ‘I have a really good armourer.’

‘Oh! I bet you
don’t have the cable socket.’ Fake-Fox turned and lifted the hair
at the back of her neck. The socket was drawn on, but it was more
or less where Fox’s was.

‘I do.’ Fox
turned to demonstrate.

‘That… looks
real too.’

‘Huh. Who would
have a hole drilled in their head for cosplay?’

Fake-Fox
giggled. ‘Yeah. I mean, no one is that dedicated. Are you on
foxy dot net?’

‘Uh, don’t
think so. I’ll look it up. I’m Zorra.’ Well, it was not a fake
name, just the ID Fox used online.

‘Meredith, or
Merifoxfan online.’

‘I am going to
have so much fun with this,’ Kit said into Fox’s head. You
could hear the smirk in her voice. ‘You have a fan club.’

‘I thought you
were keeping track of this stuff?’ Fox asked silently.

‘I am. I didn’t
think foxy dot net had got this big. I’ll compile a report for you
to be embarrassed by.’

Fox kept the
inward cringe away from her face, largely by overriding the
autonomic muscle controls. ‘You know, uh, I heard the people on
M.J. have asked her to do a guest appearance on the
show.’

Meredith’s eyes
widened. ‘Really? That would be pearlescent! There’s an M. J.
walking around here. She looks pretty good.’

‘There is? I
haven’t seen her yet.’

‘She was over
by the sign-up desk earlier. She might still be there.’ Grabbing
Fox’s hand, Meredith started off down one of the walkways.

‘We’re supposed
to be working,’ Kit said.

‘Yeah, but I’m
mostly looking for anyone who might be into Satanic imagery,’ Fox
replied, ‘and we haven’t been this way yet.’

‘You just want
to get video of this M. J. cosplayer to embarrass Marie.’

‘That… might
have something to do with it. She’s going to be absolutely
mortified.’

‘You’re evil,’
Kit replied, ‘but you’re probably right.’

~~~

‘My client wishes to
revise his earlier statement regarding his whereabouts on Monday
night,’ Warren said. You could tell she was a good lawyer because
she said it as though it was the most reasonable thing in the world
and she had been intending for this to happen all along.

‘Okay,’ Jan
said, ‘what’s the new story?’

‘I took Kirsten
to a club on Monday night,’ Stone said. He was looking subdued and
probably well-drilled in what he should say. ‘We got there at about
ten thirty and had a few drinks. I lost sight of her sometime
before midnight and there was another girl paying me a lot of
attention. I, uh, I did look for Kirsten before leaving, but she
must’ve gone off with someone else. I went home with the other
woman and got back home pretty early. I had a business meeting in
Boston on Tuesday, so I didn’t know anything about Kirsten turning
up dead until I got back.’

‘And you
thought it would look incriminating that you took her out and then
she died?’

‘Yes.’

‘You were
right. It does. We’re going to need the name of the club and the
woman.’

‘The club’s
called Brimstone. It’s a sort of counterculture thing near the
BQ-line in Port Morris. Uh, the woman was called Kanya. I didn’t
get a last name. She lives in Sugar Hill Tower. On the sixteenth
floor. I think. I don’t remember the apartment number.’

‘You took Miss
Bristol to a club and lost her. Then you hooked up with a woman
named Kanya from Sugar Hill Tower, who might live on the sixteenth
floor somewhere. Is that correct?’

‘You have what
you need,’ Warren said. ‘I would hope that my client will be
allowed to go about his business now.’

‘He can go,’
Jan agreed. ‘However, we’ll be enacting travel restrictions and
applying to monitor his communications until his alibi is
confirmed. And the obstruction of justice charge will be passed to
NAPA to see whether they wish to proceed with it. Someone will be
in to process you out shortly. Interview concluded.’

Mackenzie
waited until she and Jan were outside before speaking. ‘There is a
Kanya Travers in apartment sixteen thirty-six in Sugar Hill Tower.
That part of Mister Stone’s story checks out. I have also located
the club, Brimstone. It has an internet presence.’

‘We’ll go talk
to Miss Travers then. Maybe you and Kit could look into her and
this club tonight.’

‘I’m sure we
can. I hope that she and Captain Meridian have had better luck at
the convention than we have. I cannot help but think that, if Miss
Bristol did leave this club with her killer, it will be
exceptionally difficult to track her movements. That area of the
metro is not well served with cameras.’

‘I hope so too.
I don’t want my first big case, our first big case, to end
up without a resolution. Besides, the bastard that did that to
Bristol deserves to spend a long time in a hole in Rikers.’

‘With that, I
can wholeheartedly concur.’

~~~

Marie’s hands flew to
her flaming cheeks as she watched the video Fox had captured of the
M. J. cosplayer at SpectaCon. It was, if anything, a better
impression of Marie’s character than Meredith had managed of Fox.
The Sisters of Corruption costume was replicated perfectly, and the
cosplayer had legs for miles. She had dyed her hair the right shade
of red and put in green contact lenses. She was not quite as
attractive as Marie, but she could pull off the look well.

‘I think she
looks better in it than I do,’ Marie said.

‘She doesn’t,’
Fox stated flatly.

‘And fishing
for compliments is beneath you,’ Sam added.

‘M.J.
isn’t science fiction,’ Marie said. ‘Why is someone cosplaying the
main character at a sci-fi convention?’

‘Why was
someone cosplaying me?’ Fox asked in reply. ‘I’m not even on
a stream yet. A fictional one anyway.’

‘And you really
didn’t tell her who you were?’

‘Nope. I have
to think she’s going to work it out eventually. Well, maybe not,
but she might, at which point she’ll be kicking herself. And I’ve
got Kit gloating over it the whole time.’

‘Where is Kit?’
Sam asked, frowning.

Fox tossed up
another video. ‘Well, I was this close to saying I could pop
up an image of a Kitsune-series AI to get her out. And then we saw
this.’

Marie began
giggling. Sam covered his mouth, but you could tell he was
grinning. Kit appeared beside the sofa with a mildly annoyed look
on her face. Mildly annoyed still looked kind of cute on Kit. ‘I
don’t find it funny,’ Kit said. On the video panel, a girl in Kit’s
white costume, complete with ear tufts on her wig and a large,
bushy, white tail, was posing with Meredith’s fake-Fox. The girl
even had green contact lenses which made her irises larger.

‘Live with it,
Kit,’ Marie said. ‘You’re paru-kawaii. You were bound to
have a cosplayer.’

‘Humans are
weird,’ Kit opined.

‘Never was a
truer word said,’ Sam replied, nodding sagely.

26th
May.

From the outside,
Brimstone looked like an old warehouse. There was little outward
sign that it was anything other than an industrial building, two or
three storeys in height depending upon how the ceilings were
arranged, and manufactured out of steel and concrete.

‘This is a
club?’ Jan asked as she walked toward it with Mackenzie.

‘This is the
correct address,’ Mackenzie replied.

Off to the
right, the twin towers of Rikers were visible across the East
River. The club was not too far from the MCD, but the area it was
in had not seen much development in the last thirty years. The
Harlem River formed a natural barrier which money seemed to have
some trouble crossing. To the west, tower blocks had grown up to
house the less-well-off people who serviced the rich on Manhattan
Island. Around Brimstone, you lived in housing a little more than a
step up from the sprawls, and a lot of the buildings were
industrial in some shape or form.

They were met
at a side door by a thickset man with a stubbled chin and no hair
who went by the name of Adam David Jelen. He was not amazingly
tall, but he looked as though he could bench-press small cars. His
dark eyes were a little on the small side and did not engender
trust, but he seemed open enough. He led the two cops into the club
proper and sat down with them at a booth.

Brimstone was
not that much better to look at on the inside. There was a very
large, open area which seemed to go all the way up to the roof.
There were what would probably be called mezzanines built over some
sections, especially over the bar at the back and the tables in
front of it. Much of the main floor area was open for dancing, and
much of the ceiling seemed to be taken up with a lighting rig which
was currently inactive. Everything from the floor, to the ceiling,
to the concrete pillars holding up the mezzanines was painted
black; pretty much all of the decoration had to be v-tagged.

‘Yeah,’ Jelen
said when asked, ‘this place is pretty unspectacular until we start
up the virtual systems before opening. It used to be some sort of
wholesale supermarket, way back. They gutted it and put in the
mezzanines. We’ve got storage in the back and a few offices above
that, so we’re pretty self-contained. Licensed for live sex. There
are privacy booths on the north mezzanine if clients want to go
that way, but we get a lot of exhibitionists in.’ He grinned. ‘It
can get pretty wild in here, especially over the weekend.’

‘Brimstone has
not been operating for very long, has it?’ Mackenzie asked, though
she probably had the details already.

‘Opened on
Halloween night last year. If the name wasn’t a giveaway, the theme
is kind of demonic.’ Jelen pointed and they looked around to see a
naked woman with red skin and what looked like ram’s horns growing
out of her head carrying a stack of cases across the dancefloor.
‘We have fifteen of those customised gynoids on staff. We call them
succubi. The guy who handles our cybernetics is a real master of
the art. Uh, but anyway, the succubi are a great example of how
this place looks when it’s open.’

‘How many human
staff?’ Jan asked.

‘Including me,
five, but that’s excluding the two owners. Backed up by the
succubi, it’s all we need.’

‘Okay. Could
you tell me whether you recognise either of these people?’

Mackenzie
projected out images of Stone and Bristol for Jelen’s implant to
pick up. Virtually, they hung over the table and Jelen peered at
them for a few seconds, actually seeming to consider his answer
carefully. ‘I don’t, but let me check with the succubi. They
interact with the customers more and they’re AIs.’ There was a
short pause, presumably as he transmitted the images to the AIs for
them to examine. ‘Yeah, they were both in on Monday night. She was
wearing some sort of demon costume. Horns and a chainmail bikini.
We get that. Some of the customers like to dress up.’

‘Could you tell
us when they arrived and left? Or provide security camera data for
Monday night and Tuesday morning?’

‘Uh, no. Sorry.
I’d love to, but we don’t keep that kind of data and there are no
security cameras here. Our customers… Some of them are rich or
influential, or both. They don’t want cameras watching what they
get up to here. But I can confirm they were both here. They were
first seen at twenty-three nineteen, and no one saw either of them
after two a.m. Uh, and it looks like they were together at first,
but they’re with other people or alone later on.’

‘Could we get
the memory information from the gynoids for those sightings?’

Jelen smiled.
‘You can, but I can’t just hand them over. It’s that privacy thing.
I’d need to see a warrant.’

‘We can arrange
that,’ Jan said, returning the smile. ‘This is a homicide
investigation, Mister Jelen, so we can get a warrant for you. Be
ready to hand that data over.’

Jelen raised
his hands. ‘No problem. As long as we can say we had to hand
over the video, we don’t have any problem with cooperating. Hell,
if it helps, tell them we want to comply, but need to cover our own
asses.’

‘Thank you,
Mister Jelen. I understand the problem, and we’ll be back as soon
as possible.’

~~~

Kit had arranged the
memory captures from the succubus gynoids in an arc on one side of
the murder room. The team stood there in silence, watching the
clips. They had been carefully cut to show as little of anyone
besides Stone and Bristol as possible, but one thing was quite
apparent.

‘Miss Bristol
appears to vanish before midnight,’ Mackenzie said. She could
process the data just as fast as Kit could.

‘Agreed,’ Kit
said. ‘They are seen together twice prior to midnight, once at the
bar, once at a table. After midnight, only Mister Stone is
spotted.’

‘And then Stone
meets up with Travers,’ Fox said, pointing at one of the feeds
which showed the producer chatting with a brunette wearing the
minimum clothing it was possible to get away with in public. ‘I
haven’t checked, but I assume Travers is a pro.’

‘She is a
licensed sex worker, yes,’ Mackenzie confirmed. ‘May I ask how you
knew?’

‘I can’t see
someone who looks like her deciding Angus Stone was the man she
needed for a one-night stand. She’s confirmed he was with her,
yes?’

‘She did,
yes.’

‘So, he took
Bristol there, in costume, and then just let her wander off?’

‘Doesn’t really
seem to make sense,’ Jan said. ‘There’s no sign of her with anyone
else. He’s alone for maybe an hour before he’s seen with Travers.
Why did they split up? Did she dump him? Seems weird when she’s
working on his show stand all week. You’d think she’d want to stay
in his good books.’

‘Unless someone
took her away from him,’ Fox replied. ‘Someone no one saw with
her.’

‘And we’re back
to square one.’

‘Well, not
entirely. Jelen said this place was themed after something demonic.
That sounds like a lead worth following up. It’s Friday. I may take
a few friends and go visit Brimstone tonight.’

‘You don’t want
us there?’ Jan asked, indicating herself and Mackenzie.

‘They know you.
They’ll probably recognise me too, but I’ll be with a celebrity, so
I don’t think they’ll assume I’m there to case the joint. If they
do, it won’t matter much since all I’ll be doing is getting a feel
for the place and its patrons.’

~~~

‘It’s like walking into
Hell,’ Marie commented as they entered the viron that was Brimstone
at night. If you viewed Hell as the lake of fire from the Bible,
then that was a reasonable assessment.

The dance floor
glowed as though it were composed of hot coals and virtual flames
leaped up around the legs of the dancers. The black support columns
were covered by imagery of tortured souls writhing and shifting and
silently shrieking in pain. The lighting tended to the red end of
the spectrum. Over the dance floor, the lighting was mostly
constantly shifting spots which illuminated the dancers only
briefly before moving on. With a live sex licence, the dress code
could be as brief as the customers wished, and Brimstone seemed to
attract the extroverts of society even more than somewhere like
Sheela Na Gig. There were a lot of partially or almost-fully nude
bodies under the red lights.

Up on the
walls, inverted pentacles hung with weird lettering constantly
circling around them. There were subliminals mixed in with the
imagery which added to the impression that Satan had set the place
up as a summer home. Except that the subliminals were not
subliminal where Fox was concerned; her perception rate was seeing
them as obvious shifts in the imagery, even if it was taking her a
second or two to work out what she was seeing.

Of course, Kit
was much faster. ‘It appears that the club is running a form of
rapid memetic campaign through its viron. The primary aim appears
to be to persuade customers to return, but I am detecting other
patterns which will take more time to analyse.’

‘Are you two
running memetic blockers on your implants?’ Fox asked aloud.

‘After Grant,
I’m paranoid about what gets into my head,’ Marie replied.

‘I generally
have a filtering app running,’ Sam said, nodding. ‘They’re running
something here?’

‘Something,’
Fox said. ‘Do me a favour and let me drink first.’

They bought
glasses of wine at the bar, ignoring the bartender’s suggestion of
a ‘Hellfire Cocktail’ which was the house speciality, and took
their drinks to a table before Marie asked, ‘You think there might
be something up with the drinks?’

‘It’s just a
possibility,’ Fox replied and took a sip of her wine. She had
software to analyse the chemical structure of what entered her
mouth. Mackenzie had the training to use the sensors in her frame
herself, and that was something Fox had decided she should learn,
but for now, Fox let the program do the analysis. ‘Alcohol,
basically,’ she said after a second. ‘It’s fine. They’ve got the
full range of subliminal techniques going. There’s an audio
component you probably aren’t conscious of.’

‘But you can
hear it.’

‘Hear it, break
it out, and analyse it. Kit’s working on that already. Mostly, they
just want us to come back. It’s not an entirely uncommon technique
to use in clubs, especially clubs like this with an odd theme.’

‘Sheela Na Gig
doesn’t use that kind of viron,’ Sam said.

‘No, but they
have a specific market. They do well by attracting the fetish set
and providing a good environment for them. I’m going to say that I
doubt there’s a huge market for Satanic ritual in the metro, so
this place needs something to keep the browsers coming back.’

‘Well, I don’t
think I want to come back,’ Marie said. ‘There’s something creepy
about this place.’

Fox nodded.
‘Thanks for coming out with me. We’ll finish our drinks and head
somewhere else.’

‘The waitresses
are kind of neat. In a creepy sort of way.’ Marie’s eyes were
following one of the nude succubi strutting among the tables. ‘It’s
a nice touch, I guess.’

‘They’re
cyberframes, I assume,’ Sam said.

‘Reskinned Eiko
no Tenshi, assuming the ID packets are correct,’ Fox replied. ‘They
must’ve been imported before Aphrodite Cybernetics was shut
down.’

‘You mean,
before you shut them down.’

Fox grinned.
‘Technically it was the Japanese government, but I’ll admit that
Yuriko, Kit, and I had something to do with it.’ Silently, she
added, ‘Kit, find out who did the reskinning. We may want to
interview him or her.’

‘I will, Fox. I
have captured what appears to be a full cycle of visual and audio
components. I will transmit them home and begin working on a full
analysis. The material would appear to be too complex for a simple
customer retention campaign.’

‘Get help from
the memetics department if you need it. This place does have
a creepy feeling about it. I don’t think it’s just Marie disliking
the place.’

‘It might have
been better if we had found that reception enhancing drug in the
wine.’

‘Yeah, that
would’ve nailed it, but we can’t have everything.’

~~~

Sheela Na Gig was not
far from Brimstone, if you happened to have a crow to hitch a ride
on. It was over the Harlem River and seemed to be in a different
world. Despite being dark and full of people wearing not much in
the way of clothing, just like Brimstone, it was a nicer
atmosphere. For example, there were no souls screaming at you from
the walls. And Naomi was there.

‘I have an
appointment at eleven,’ the tall dominatrix said as she settled
onto the seat beside Fox, ‘but I don’t see why I shouldn’t spend
some time with some of my favourite people before that. And after
if you’re still here.’

‘I’ll be here,
Mistress,’ Fox replied. She let her cheeks colour a little because
she was still having to make herself use the title in front of
other people. She felt Naomi should know it was still a little
embarrassing, but that she was working through it.

Sam let a
slight smile form. He had known what the collar meant as soon as he
had seen Fox wearing it. It had taken Marie a little while longer,
but she had done an entire M.J. episode on BDSM culture and
had absorbed the research as assiduously as she usually did. ‘I
think we will also be here,’ Sam said. ‘I have work tomorrow
evening and I wish to spend time with my partner and my
friends.’

‘Especially
after that last place,’ Marie said.

‘Brimstone,’
Sam explained when Naomi raised an eyebrow. ‘Fox needed some cover
to check the place out.’

Naomi’s nose
wrinkled. ‘I won’t go near the place. A couple of clients have
requested that I meet them there, but there are limits. I am, at
least nominally, a nun. An unconventional nun, certainly, but still
a nun. I refuse to spend time in an establishment devoted to
Satan.’

‘Well, we’re
not planning to go back,’ Fox said. ‘I got pretty much everything I
wanted from that short visit.’

‘This is
something to do with the suicide you were looking into?’

‘Maybe. It
could be that the body found at the convention centre is linked to
the suicide. It could be that they’re linked to Brimstone. At the
moment, it’s all circumstantial. And pretty vague.’ Fox grinned.
‘You got the vids I sent over with the cosplayers, right?’

A smile played
over the corners of Naomi’s lips. ‘I did. How embarrassed was
Marie?’

Marie’s cheeks
went scarlet and Sam took a quick drink to hide his grin.

‘About that
embarrassed,’ Fox said.

‘Well, she
seems to be getting better. Last year I think her face might have
caught fire. Now… Well, we could probably use her as an emergency
beacon, but it is quite an improvement.’

27th
May.

Fox opened her eyes and
looked across at the sleeping shape beside her. Her relationship
with Naomi was hardly a conventional one. For one thing, they did
not exactly sleep together even when, as had happened today, Fox
lay in the same bed and transferred her data to the server over
wireless. Fox was not actually there, in the bed, even if her body
was. Naomi took it all in her stride; the peculiarities of her pet
actually seemed to be a turn-on for the blonde goddess.

Moving the
sheet as little as possible, Fox slipped out of bed and went to the
drawers where she kept a supply of her favoured bodysuits. She had
hoped to be leaving the bed after a far more enjoyable process of
waking up, but duty had decided to call. She knew there was little
hope of leaving without waking her lover, but she gave it a good
try.

‘Trouble?’
Naomi asked without lifting her head from the pillow. Fox had not
even managed to get her teddy fully on.

‘Another body.
There’s no reason for you to get up, Mistress.’

‘When you catch
whoever is doing this, give them a kick from me. I had plans for
breakfast.’ Naomi tossed the sheets aside and rose to her feet. She
yawned and stretched, and Fox watched because a naked Naomi
stretching was worth watching. ‘If Belle will call me an autocab,
I’ll head back to the chapter house. I can nap and shower, and
still be ready for morning prayers.’

‘Okay.’

‘You’ll be
visiting on Sunday?’

‘Of course. Uh,
well, if something blows up regarding this case…’

‘Of course.’
Naomi flashed Fox a smile and began assembling the outfit she had
been wearing the night before. ‘Just remember that kicking if it
does.’

~~~

Angus Stone was propped
against a wall in the conference centre’s parking structure, more
or less exactly where Kirsten Bristol’s body had been found. There
were some obvious differences: Stone was fully dressed and there
was a plastic bag zip-tied over his head. On the other hand, both
of them had suffocated. Or so it appeared at first glance.

‘The immediate
conclusion is suicide,’ Mackenzie said, ‘though I am not sure I
entirely buy it.’

‘I don’t buy it
at all,’ Fox replied. ‘Okay, so the setup is that he’s remorseful
over Bristol’s death, so he ties a bag over his head where she was
found.’

‘Agreed,’
Mackenzie and Kit said in unison.

‘First, I don’t
see Stone as the type,’ Fox went on. ‘Second, even if you intend to
kill yourself, you struggle when the air starts giving out. This
looks like he sat there and took it, except the look on his face
suggests otherwise.’

‘There are
slight indications of abrasion on his wrists,’ Mackenzie said. ‘I
found them before you arrived. They could be from some form of soft
restraint.’

‘Make sure the
ME looks for signs of bruising. Put a rush on the toxicology. We’re
going to go over every square inch of this floor for any signs of
trace evidence. When Jan gets here, we’ll brief her and decide on
what to do next.’

~~~

‘You could’ve got me
out of bed,’ Jan said.

Fox shrugged.
‘I got my four hours, just. I saw no reason you shouldn’t get your
eight when you’d just have been watching me and Mackenzie looking
for evidence.’

‘That’s…
probably a good point. Okay, well, either he killed himself where
Bristol was dumped, or he was killed and dumped in the same
place.’

‘Staged in the
same place, but yes. I’m leaning toward that interpretation, but
we’re going to need to go through the motions without undue bias.
Maybe he really was strong-willed enough to sit there with his
lungs screaming and let himself die.’

‘One
interesting fact,’ Mackenzie said. ‘I can find no fingerprints on
the bag. None at all.’

‘He’s not
wearing gloves,’ Jan said, frowning. ‘That points toward murder
too, unless he somehow managed to remove his gloves and get rid of
them somewhere while he was suffocating.’

‘I have
examined this entire area with Captain Meridian. We did not find
any gloves. Why would he wish to remove them? Why would he wish to
wear them in the first place?’

‘God, if this
was staged, it was staged by an idiot.’

‘Let’s hope
so,’ Fox said. ‘That might make them easier to find. Let’s start
with his home. Jan and Mackenzie, you can take that. Kit and I will
talk to the Hellripper people once the convention starts up.’

‘Do we have an
address for Stone?’

‘Mister Stone
lived in Times Spire,’ Mackenzie replied.

‘At least it
won’t take long to get there.’

~~~

Times Spire had a lot
of commercial operations in it, but there were some apartments and
they did tend to be owned or rented by people in media. Hellripper
Productions was not exactly a big name in entertainment, but it
apparently paid enough to allow Angus Stone some comfortable
living.

A lot of the
apartment’s decoration came from v-tags. The furniture was well
made and probably not cheap, but that was where Stone’s money had
gone; he could not afford the expensive real decorations many
people in the Spire went for. For some reason, Jan had expected to
see vid posters all over the place, but those were actually
restricted to Stone’s home office which had a desk, a few chairs,
and a computer. The last of those was nothing big; if Stone had an
AI assistant, it seemed likely that it ran on a company server
somewhere.

Stone also had
an obvious high opinion of his bedroom, if the bed was anything to
go by. A California king with chromed-metal posts at the corners,
it was dressed in black, silky sheets which screamed ‘bachelor pad’
more than anything else in the apartment. It was when Jan opened up
the walk-in cupboard that she made a discovery which should
probably not have surprised her.

‘Oh yeah, Stone
was definitely into roleplaying.’

Mackenzie
stepped up beside her and scanned over the racks in the room. On
one side, Stone had kept his own clothes, mostly suits of various
shades and styles, but very few ties. On the other, there were
women’s clothes, given a very loose definition of the term
‘clothes.’

‘Kit has been
telling me about her research into human sexuality,’ the gynoid
said.

‘Kit did
research into– No, never mind. I probably don’t want to know.’

‘As you wish.
However, from what she said, it would seem that Mister Stone did
take a submissive role in his sex life. I believe the majority of
these costumes suggest strong female roles. Warriors.’

Jan pushed
aside two outfits so she could look at one of them properly. ‘I’m
not sure “kinky Gestapo officer” counts as a warrior, but I see
what you mean. I’m not seeing “harem girl” or even a schoolgirl
outfit. He liked having his women in charge. But I don’t suppose
that precludes him from snapping and killing one.’

‘By filling her
lungs with bovine semen?’

‘Yeah, well, we
still have to work out how anyone pulled that trick off.
We’ll finish off going over the house, then you can have a crack at
his computer.’

‘We may have to
ship that back to tower three for examination.’

‘Uh-huh, but
maybe he didn’t secure it. I don’t get the feeling he died here, so
I don’t think we’re going to find much. But, like Captain Meridian
said, we have to go through the process.’

~~~

Margie Becket blew her
nose and then wiped at the tears running down her cheeks. The
display of emotion was a little weird on a woman in a fantasy
barbarian outfit and a horned hairband. ‘Oh, I don’t know what
we’ll do without Angus. He was the one who organised the money, you
see. He came up with a lot of ideas, but we can probably cover that
side. We’ve got funds for the vids in production, but after that…
You say it appears to be suicide?’

‘Appears to
be,’ Fox replied, nodding. ‘There are some aspects which may
suggest murder. We’re keeping an open mind at the moment. We’ll see
where the evidence leads us. Did you notice any problems with
Mister Stone recently? How was he taking Miss Bristol’s death?’

‘He was upset
about that, personally and professionally. Kirsten was going to be
the real-world face of Sannakha. She was perfect for the role. We
all liked her, but Angus really took a shine to her. He might have
been a little bit in love, but he was trying not to show it.’

‘They didn’t
argue or anything?’

‘No. They
didn’t– Oh my God! You think Angus might have killed Kirsten!’

‘That scenario
is not high on my list of probabilities, but we need to consider
it. He was with Miss Bristol the night she died, and he lied about
that. He does have an alibi for the time of death, but maybe we
could break that if we tried. He left the metro immediately after
her death and before her body was found.’

‘For a business
meeting that was planned a month ago.’

Fox inclined
her head in acknowledgement. ‘But now it seems like he’s killed
himself in remorse.’

‘Angus just
isn’t the sort of man who commits suicide,’ Becket stated flatly.
‘He certainly showed no signs of it yesterday. We got a little
drunk together on Thursday night. He cried on my shoulder. But he
wasn’t suicidal. I’ve known him a couple of years and his ego’s too
big for him to consider ending it.’

Fox nodded; the
statement jibed nicely with her impression of the man. ‘We’re still
investigating. There may be more questions and we’ll keep you up to
date where we can.’

‘Thank you. I
don’t think Angus killed himself, and I certainly don’t think he
killed Kirsten. That’s just not him.’

~~~

Stone’s computer was
not locked. Mackenzie tapped a key for attention and was
immediately faced by a document, already open and on-screen. She
read it through and absorbed the text, considering briefly before
speaking.

‘Mister Stone
appears to have left a suicide note.’

Jan turned from
inspecting the vid posters on the walls. ‘What does it say?’

‘“I can no
longer live with what I did to Kirsten. I hope I can be forgiven
for ending her young life. Goodbye.” It is signed with Mister
Stone’s name.’

‘And it’s
impossible to verify whether he actually wrote it.’

‘The text is
short. Too short to really determine the author. However, this does
not read like Mister Stone’s writing based upon my analysis of his
speech.’

Pursing her
lips, Jan peered at the screen. ‘He might write differently from
how he talks, but I’d tend to agree. Then again, this would suggest
that someone decided to kill him and then sneak in here to write a
note. There’s no evidence that he was killed here. It all seems…
overcomplicated.’

‘We will need
to do a full forensic analysis of the machine to determine how it
was last accessed. This note has not been saved. We cannot
determine when it was written.’

‘Great. Let’s
get a team in here to take his electronics away. Maybe they can
find something that’s not obvious.’

~~~

There was a stage at
one end of the exhibition floor where the costume competition would
be held later in the afternoon. Fox paused beside it now because
something else was happening. On a huge screen at the back,
something which looked like VR gameplay was being displayed. On the
stage, the players were semi-reclined on gaming couches, their eyes
closed since they were submerged in the experience everyone else
was seeing on-screen.

There were four
people up there, one of them at a slight distance from the other
three. It looked to Fox as though the game was set up to be three
against one. The trio, two men and a woman, were American, but the
solo player looked Japanese. She was not tall, but her slim frame
looked lithe, wiry, and there was muscle there if you looked for
it. She had a pretty face with almond-shaped eyes, arched eyebrows,
a fairly flat nose, and bowed lips. Her hair was black streaked
with dark blue and fell to her shoulders. It was parted on the
right and tucked behind her right ear. The left side fell across
her left eye. Fox had this feeling she should recognise the
woman.

‘That is Aiko
Minami,’ Kit supplied. ‘She is a noted e-sports gamer visiting from
Tokyo. She also happens to belong to a family which owns one of the
largest gaming companies in Japan.’

‘Right.’ As Fox
watched, one of her opponents, a man, opened his eyes. He was
grinning like a maniac, but it seemed that Minami’s character had
just demolished the one he was playing. ‘She seems pretty
good.’

‘She is
very good. That is why being defeated by her is more like a
badge of honour than a disappointment.’

The game seemed
to be some sort of fantasy combat simulator. The characters were
fairly stylised and had various weird fantasy weapons, the costumes
were outlandish, the scenery like nothing found on Earth. Minami
had taken out the only character with a ranged weapon first. Her
character – dressed in improbably useless armour which exposed more
than it covered and armed with a glowing samurai sword – swept
through the alien forest like a ghost. The screen had a side panel
which showed a schematic of the play area and it was clear that
Minami was circling around to flank her two remaining opponents.
They had, sensibly, teamed up and were guarding each other’s backs.
To Fox, they appeared nervous and it soon became obvious that they
were committing the most common crime when it came to small unit
tactics in a jungle: they had forgotten there were three
dimensions.

As Minami
closed in on them, she jumped, clambering up a tree like a gecko on
speed. Then she was leaping between branches, continuing to close
the distance. She had to be audible to the other two, but they
seemed unable to grasp the concept that she could be above them.
And then she was above them, but between them. Her sword, glowing
blue-white and leaving a trail of energy behind it, bisected the
other woman’s character at the waist as she dropped to the forest
floor. She turned before the second man could even work out what
was happening, and the downward chop cleaved his character from
shoulder to hip.

With a
flourish, Minami’s character sheathed her sword, and then she was
opening her eyes and getting to her feet. Fox saw her unplug a
fibre optic cable from her neck before she went to shake hands with
the other players. All of them were smiling. Fox zoomed in on the
camisole top Minami was wearing, along with a pair of shorts and
some sneakers, and read the text: I’m not really a control freak
but let me show you the right way to play that. Minami was either
into self-deprecating humour, or she had an ego. Maybe both.

‘I wonder if
she’s that good with a real sword,’ Fox mused silently.

‘Most of the
modern e-sportspersons are quite accomplished physically,’ Kit
replied. ‘Miss Minami is known to be an expert in kenjutsu and
aikido, and to be an excellent markswoman.’

‘There goes my
image of overweight geeks playing games in their parents’
basements.’

‘Oh, I am quite
sure that many players still fit that stereotype.’

Fox gave a
shrug and turned to leave. ‘Maybe not the basement thing. Most
people live in tower blocks.’

‘Aside from
that, I’m sure you have it spot on.’

~~~

‘The autopsy confirms
suffocation as the CoD,’ Jan said as she stood in the murder room,
looking around at the rapidly growing forest of connections. ‘It
also confirmed the abrasions on the wrists and did find evidence of
bruising. So it seems more likely that Stone was murdered than that
he killed himself.’

‘But his
attacker left no evidence behind,’ Mackenzie said. ‘Technicians are
still working on the computer, but they have found no external
access so far, and there is no evidence of a break-in at the
apartment.’

‘We know Stone
left his apartment just before eleven last night, but we don’t know
where he was going. We don’t have a murder scene.’

‘Go to
Brimstone tomorrow and see whether he went there,’ Fox said. ‘Uh,
if they’re open. Tomorrow’s Sunday.’

‘They are open
every night,’ Mackenzie supplied.

‘Right. Do that
and then… Well, if you can’t think of anything else to push this
forward, take a break. We’ll come at it again on Monday, hopefully
fresh.’

‘Whoever is
doing this, they’re a few steps ahead of us, aren’t they?’ Jan
asked, her brow furrowed.

‘Yes,’ Fox
agreed, ‘but they’re not perfect. If they were trying to put us off
the scent with Stone’s death, they did a really lousy job of faking
a suicide. We’re dealing with amateurs. Amateurs who are freaking
out at least a little. They’ve made a mistake. We just need to find
it.’




Part Three: The Devil Went
Down to Brooklyn

 New York Metro, 29th May
2062.

Unique Skins occupied
the second floor of what had probably once been an apartment block
in the Alphabet City area. The streets there were almost the same
as they had been in the last century, if you ignored the tower
blocks along the river which had been replaced by bigger, more
modern blocks linked together to form something which was not
actually an arcology but was close to being one.

Everything
around the studio was brick, occasionally with a plaster facing.
Unique Skins sat above a small art gallery which was how you got
into the rest of the building. There was an old-style iron fire
escape right up the front of the building, and air-conditioning
units sticking out of windows on the upper levels which had to be
working like stink to keep the temperature down. The top three
floors had to be residential; they had probably been renovated at
some point, but they still needed bolt-on air-con units.

Fox felt a
little sorry for Jan as they walked down the street outside. Fox
and Mackenzie were Mielikki gynoids, so they were quite comfortable
in the late-May temperatures. The day was looking like it would be
a hot one with temperatures over thirty Celsius. Jan was sweating
some already and she sighed when they entered the cooler gallery
which had a sign at the back pointing the way up some stairs to
Unique Skins.

Fox hit the
doorbell when they got there and heard a loud buzzer sound
somewhere inside. There was a camera mounted over the simple, red,
wooden door. It was likely that the occupant was checking on who
was visiting him. Apparently he did not mind seeing the three women
standing there, because the door opened fairly quickly to reveal a
man in his early thirties, his long black hair yanked back into a
ponytail, and a languid sort of expression on his handsome
face.

‘Hello,
ladies,’ he said, ‘what can Unique Skins do for you this fine
morning?’

‘Savino
Porfirio Ricci?’ Fox asked.

‘That I
am.’

‘I’m Captain
Tara Meridian, with Palladium Security Solutions. These are my
associates, Detective Nebbs and Officer Mackenzie. We’d like to
talk to you about some designs you did for a club named
Brimstone.’

Ricci’s smile
faltered a little, but he stepped back and waved them in. ‘You’d
better come in. Excuse the mess, I’m working on some new
sculpts.’

Almost the
entire floor seemed to have been opened out into a studio. A few
bare structural girders held the ceiling up in places. The floor
was bare concrete. The walls were bare brick. The decoration, if
you could call it that, came in the form of various cyberframes,
inert and held up in support racks similar to the ones Fox had at
home. They looked like they were basically there to display some of
Ricci’s previous jobs: the man designed and manufactured custom
sculpting work for cyberframes. From what Kit had uncovered about
him, he was pretty good and building quite a reputation, and from
what Fox could see, that assessment was correct.

‘I did not know
that Palladium were making such extensive use of cyberframes,’
Ricci said as he hurried around gathering old chairs, generally
spattered in paint or something similar. ‘Though… Yes! Tara
Meridian. You are the infomorph woman, so that explains… That is a
MarTech Sylph frame?’ He indicated Mackenzie as he placed a chair
in front of her. ‘Two Sylphs with custom sculpts?’

‘I am utilising
a standard Mielikki cyberframe,’ Mackenzie replied. ‘It is based on
the Sylph with modifications for forensic evidence collection.
Captain Meridian’s Mielikki is a custom design.’

‘I’m just
human,’ Jan added.

‘You’ve a good
eye, Mister Ricci,’ Fox said.

‘My work and my
passion,’ he replied, spreading his arms to indicate the frames
around the walls. One of them, at the front of the room where the
light from the windows provided natural illumination, was clearly
not a finished product. Parts of the underlying framework were
visible along with sections of artificial muscle. Various parts of
the body were covered in a foam-like material which seemed to be
the base over which the skin would be laid. ‘I do a lot of work
with Sylphs. They are popular in America, a very good design, and
they are frequently given custom skins. The one by the windows is a
Sylph.’

‘What about the
succubus models you did for Brimstone?’

‘Ah. They
wanted something cheaper. I was able to source a number of Glorious
Angels from an importer who was unable to sell them. The market in
Aphrodite Cybernetics frames collapsed when their involvement in
illegal genetics work and human trafficking became public
knowledge. Even though their cyberframes were not affected, people
do not want anything to do with them. You can buy them up for a
song.’

‘So, you
sculpted them with the horns?’ Jan asked.

‘The commission
was not exactly an interesting one, aside from those horns. They
wanted exactly what you would expect. Tall, slim, large breasts.
Some custom dental work and the horns to keep me interested. And
obviously to meet their theme. I generally avoid doing bulk orders
too, but they were paying me enough to make it well worth my while,
especially with the discount I arranged on the basic frames. Even
artists must eat.’

‘I’m sure. Did
you do anything else for them?’

‘Yes. Yes, I
did. And that was a somewhat more interesting project. They wanted
a devil. Or The Devil. I found a light military frame which
met their needs and then worked from there. It was quite a project.
Claws on the fingers and toes, quite elaborate dentition, a
prehensile tail, and a pair of bat wings. The wings were
articulated, but not functional, obviously. The whole thing came in
at a hundred and forty-five kilos. Far too big to make
flight-capable using wings.’

‘I didn’t see
that at the club,’ Fox said.

Ricci shrugged.
‘They ordered it, paid for it, took delivery, and then I think they
mothballed it. I believe the intent was to use it as a bouncer, but
that never happened.’

‘I don’t
suppose you have pictures of it?’

‘I can look
them up and send them to you. Could I ask what this is about?’

‘At the moment,
we’re just collecting information. We have two people of interest
who have attended Brimstone. We also have a… demonic element to the
crimes we’re investigating. The design of Brimstone’s gynoids may
be relevant. Or not. Do you supply the AIs for your designs?’

Ricci shook his
head. ‘I am a robotics engineer and an artist, but I have no head
for programming. I supply the finished frame with basic command
software installed. My customers install whatever AI or
remote-control software they wish.’

Jan raised her
eyebrows. ‘People pay for a custom cyberframe skin like this and
then install teleoperation software?’

Ricci smiled at
her. ‘Some older people, those unable to use age-reduction
technologies, use cyberframes as proxies. I don’t generally supply
to them, but there are companies which specialise in, shall we say,
rented cybernetic companionship. It is often cheaper and easier for
them to employ human pilots than it is to purchase and train an
AI.’

‘Okay.’ Jan
gave a little grimace and then shrugged. ‘You learn something new
every day.’

‘I think that’s
all we need to know,’ Fox said. ‘Thank you, Mister Ricci. I have to
say, your work looks… excellent.’ Her eyes were on a male figure,
probably built on the Sylph’s male counterpart, the Djinn. The only
way you could tell there was not an African American man standing
in the support frame was the blank look in the eyes. The skin was
very realistic, slightly glossy and not quite even across the
entire surface. The sculpting was for a fairly muscular man and the
shaping was as natural as anything Fox had ever seen. The figure’s
genitals were, maybe, a little improbable, but not outlandishly so.
The face was handsome, and the curls of black hair looked real. Of
course, Fox’s frame looked real too, but hers had not been sculpted
by hand in a one-room studio. Ricci was something of a genius.

‘Thank you.
Everything is manufactured by hand. I take the base frame and
modify it with structural plastics where needed. Then the muscle
layer must be customised to the client’s requirements, the foam
layer is added to flesh out the frame, and the skin must be
created, coated over the frame, and textured appropriately. It
takes time and a lot of effort, but I believe my sculpts are among
the best in the metro.’

‘Mm. Are you on
MarTech’s list of sculptors?’

‘I… No, I don’t
believe I am.’

‘I’ll have
someone contact you. They do some checks before they list someone,
but I think you’re good enough to make the grade. Akh goes live in
about a month. Technologies is offering to sculpt Djinns and Sylphs
as precise copies of the clients, but a lot of people are going to
want their own custom designs.’

‘Thank you,’
Ricci said, his eyes brightening. ‘That would be… Thank you.’

Fox shrugged.
‘I like to reward talent when I see it.’

They were
outside on the street and heading back toward the maglev before Jan
asked, ‘So, why did you really offer to put him on that list,
Captain?’

‘Oh, I told him
the truth,’ Fox replied. ‘I like rewarding talent.’

‘That’s really
big of you.’

‘Uh-huh. Of
course, some of the checks they do are designed to spot financial
irregularities and dubious practices. I’ll push for them to get
those checks done quickly and we’ll see whether Mister Ricci is
really on the up and up.’

‘I believe he
is,’ Mackenzie stated.

‘So do I,’ Fox
replied, ‘but checking can’t hurt. Meanwhile, we know that
Brimstone purchased some sort of Devil android as well as the
succubi.’

‘Next stop
Brimstone?’ Jan asked.

‘Not that I
want to go back there, but yes.’

~~~

‘Yeah, we commissioned
a big male demon to kind of counterpoint the succubi,’ Jelen said.
‘The idea was to use him as a doorman.’

‘And that idea
failed?’ Jan asked.

‘Well, we
decided that we’d scare off more customers than we attracted. This
thing was scary. I mean, he looked like something out of a horror
vid. He looked like Satan was a steroid abuser, and when he smiled,
damn, you’d just about wet your pants when he smiled.’

‘Okay,’ Fox
said, nodding. By now, they had received the pictures from Ricci,
and Fox could well believe that people had been scared off by the
thing. ‘What happened to him?’

‘We sold him to
some company that supplies props to people making vids. He probably
is in horror vids.’

‘We could
really do with tracking that android down, Mister Jelen.’ Aside
from anything else, their cybernetic Devil had an absolutely
enormous penis which could easily have caused the damage seen in
Bristol’s autopsy.

‘I’ll see if we
have the records. Should be in the accounts.’

‘Thank you.
Mister Ricci doesn’t supply AIs with his products.’

Jelen nodded.
‘That worked fine for us. We sourced some AIs from Europe that were
designed for a sex club in Berlin. Worked great for us and they’re
fully compliant with American law. Uh, that’s American law as of
last year, but they’re class threes, so we’re still pretty much
compliant, even if we are undertaking a review under the new
regulations.’

Fox smiled.
‘Obviously, I’m pleased that you’re taking your responsibilities
seriously.’

Jelen smiled
back. ‘Yeah, I’d imagine you would be. It’s kind of an honour
meeting you. Probably not that many people can say they have.’

‘Well, I get
around.’ Fox looked up as one of the succubi walked out from the
rear of the club carrying a crate of bottles. They were talking at
the bar, so the gynoid was approaching. ‘Excuse me.’

The gynoid
paused. ‘How may I be of assistance?’

‘Do you
remember the man you told us about, Angus Stone? My colleague
provided a picture of him last time she was here.’

There was a
short pause and then, ‘Yes, I recall.’

‘Was he here on
the twenty-sixth or twenty-seventh of May this year?’

‘Please wait…
No. None of us saw him on either of those days.’

‘Thank you.
That’s all. And thank you, Mister Jelen. If you could find that
sale record for us as soon as possible?’

Jelen nodded
again. ‘Sure. I’ll go check on that right away. Shouldn’t take too
long.’

~~~

‘You asked the gynoid
to be sure Jelen wasn’t lying about Stone, right?’ Jan asked as
they made their way back toward the maglev.

‘Yes,’ Fox
replied. ‘The regulations on honesty coding have changed with the
new legislation, but something written for a European market last
year will still have it. Those succubi wouldn’t lie to a cop.’

‘So now we
track down this prop company?’

‘Yes. After
seeing the pictures of that thing, I’m pretty sure it was the
murder weapon in Bristol’s case. It’s likely to be what caused the
injuries on Hathway too. We just have to find it and find out who’s
using it.’

Kit appeared,
walking beside them. ‘Mister Jelen has sent the information you
requested. The company which bought the Devil android was HyperProp
Limited. Their premises are just across the river, perhaps a
kilometre from the BQ-line.’

Jan sagged.

Fox grinned.
‘When we’ve been there, we can go back to the tower and you can
suck down a cold drink or ten,’ Fox said.

‘That sounds
good,’ Jan said. ‘Is it just me, or is this year hotter than
ever?’

‘Climate
physicists suggest that the average temperature of the planet will
continue to rise until at least the turn of the century,’ Mackenzie
said.

‘And you two
are fine with this heat?’

‘The Mielikki
frame is designed to withstand quite a large temperature
range.’

‘I’ve
personally walked on the surface of Mars without a suit,’ Fox
added.

‘That does it,’
Jan said. ‘I’m saving up to get myself digitised. If it’s going to
get warmer than this, everyone in the metro will want to go
through the Akh process.’

‘Of course,’
Fox said, her face quite straight. ‘That’s the ultimate aim. That’s
why the machines set up this whole climate change thing in the
first place.’

‘I do not
believe we should be discussing this in front of the human,’ Kit
said.

‘She has
already expressed her wish to join us,’ Mackenzie countered. ‘I do
not believe that she will be a problem.’

Jan looked
between them. ‘You guys are really scaring me now.’

‘Don’t worry,’
Fox said, ‘there will be no more fear once the nanoprobes eat your
brain.’ She began to smirk, turning to look at Kit. ‘And you said
I’d laid off the robot revolution jokes.’

Kit shrugged.
‘My mistake.’

~~~

‘I thought they just
put all this stuff in using CG,’ Fox said as she walked along
beside the warehouse manager at HyperProp. The building was big,
and it was filled with racks, and the racks were filled with all
manner of props. Prop swords, spears, axes, and shields. Prop guns
ranging from sci-fi blaster weapons to replicas of modern caseless
weapons. There were props to fill any room in any house from the
eleventh century to the twenty-first. There were, in other words, a
lot of props.

‘A lot of IB
channel shows are almost pure CG,’ Harlow Foster said. ‘They still
need hero props for some scenes, and bigger-budget vids use more
physical props because they can afford to.’

‘Hero props?’
Jan asked.

‘Yeah. Uh,
well, the props used by the heroes, I guess. They have more detail
than the general props. Maybe they have working parts. Like, the
communicator device might have flashing lights and buttons that
actually depress. An extra might get a rifle that doesn’t even have
a moving trigger, because you won’t see them in enough detail to
notice. The lead gets a working ray gun. It just doesn’t shoot a
quantum laser beam or whatever. That gets added in
post.’

‘And this demon
you bought?’

Foster’s face
lit up. ‘Oh, that was a great find. I mean, a lot of monsters are
CG. It’s cheaper, it’s easier, and people expect to go to CG for
something like that. But with this thing someone can do
practical effects. Want the demon to pick up the damsel?
This guy can pick up the damsel. And it’s scary as Hell. Seriously.
Some of the guys refused to work near it. Said it watched them all
the time. We had to stuff it right in the back, out of sight.’

‘Yeah,’ Jan
grumbled.

Fox grinned.
‘Detective Nebbs has been doing a lot of walking today.’

‘Well, not much
further,’ Foster said. He turned a corner in the aisles of racks
and then pushed through some hanging plastic sheets. Then he came
to an abrupt stop with his jaw hanging open.

‘Mister
Foster?’ Fox asked.

Foster pointed
at an oversized cyberframe support unit sitting against one of the
walls. The area seemed to have been fenced off for the bigger
props. There were a number of things which Fox figured you needed
an unusual studio to use them in. There was even a huge model of a
spaceship, some kind of alien battle cruiser or something, leaning
against the wall. But there was no sign of the Devil android.

‘It’s… gone,’
Foster said. ‘It was right there. It’s… Shit, maybe the guys were
right. Maybe it was just waiting for the right time to sneak out of
here!’

~~~

‘I have found it,’
Mackenzie said.

‘That was
fast,’ Jan commented.

‘We were lucky.
They only keep three months of security video, including the
current month. In another few days, this event would have been
erased along with the month of March.’

One of the
static monitors in the warehouse’s security room lit up with the
feed from one of the cameras. Coverage was not exactly perfect;
mostly the cameras watched the primary aisles through the racks and
the various doors. The hulking form of the Devil android walked
into view from the right, turned, and headed south. The timestamp
showed four minutes past two on the morning of March fourth.

Foster let out
a whimper. ‘It did walk out on its own.’

The camera view
switched to a second feed further down the aisle. The Devil walked
at a steady pace, a slight smile on his face which did indeed make
the thing look even more menacing.

‘Why would that
be unexpected?’ Mackenzie asked. ‘It is a functional android.’

‘With nothing
but the basic command package installed,’ Foster countered.

‘The android’s
command codes were changed when you purchased him?’

‘Of
course.’

‘Interesting.’
Mackenzie switched the camera feed again to show the android
walking up to one of the loading doors. It paused there, apparently
waiting, and then the door opened up on its own.

‘Oh, shit,’
Foster mumbled.

The Devil
walked out, and Mackenzie switched to an external camera showing
the loading area. In reality, that now had Pythia’s vertol in it;
Fox was busy running forensic swarms over the cradle the Devil had
occupied. It was likely a waste of effort, but it was something
which needed to be done. On-screen, the android walked across the
yard to the fence and began to climb.

Mackenzie
paused the feed. ‘He appears to head south once he is over the
fence. We should check for street cameras in the area to see
whether we can follow him.’

Jan nodded.
‘Drop something to Kit back at the tower. She can be working on
that before we get back. So, we have three options. One, someone
hacked the android and walked it out under telepresence. Two, an AI
was installed remotely, and that walked the android out. Three, the
android was possessed by a supernatural entity, possibly Satan.’
Foster let out another whimper.

‘I believe we
can discount the third of those,’ Mackenzie said.

‘Well, yes, but
I figure we should get it out there so we can dismiss it. Might as
well consider every possibility. I mean, if the first two
options don’t pan out, Satan might be all we’ve got left.’

~~~

‘We have fingerprints,’
Fox said, ‘but there’s more or less no way of knowing when they
were deposited, and they all belong to employees of the props
company.’

‘And it took
off in March,’ Jan said, ‘so getting something viable would be luck
anyway.’

‘Yes, pretty
much. I have a fourth option for how that was done. It’s sort of a
sub-option, so let’s call it two B. We could be dealing with a
nomadic AI, a rogue.’

Jan looked
confused for a second, and then light dawned. ‘The Ripper case.
That was a rogue who gained access to a medical android,
right?’

‘That is
correct, Detective,’ Kit said. They were meeting in the murder room
again, and Kit had already added in what they knew about the Devil
android. ‘Ripper was actually designed as a serial killer and
gained access to a Kildare surgical robot after escaping from the
test computer which held its viron.’

‘But that was
down to some human intervention,’ Fox went on. ‘This could be too,
but there are plenty of postulated network-based lifeforms which
could have stolen the android.’

‘But Ripper was
a one-off,’ Jan said.

‘No. No, there
has been at least one other instance of something not entirely
dissimilar. The other one got a lot less publicity. We don’t talk
about it and, honestly, you don’t need to know what it did, just
that Ripper isn’t the only example.’

‘Oh. Well, I’m
going to need to use a tranq to get to sleep tonight.’

‘All the
instances we have encountered involved some form of human
intervention,’ Kit said, ‘even if only a deliberate design element.
It is not impossible that some form of net entity could emerge on
its own, but we have never encountered one and neither has anyone
else we know of.’

‘It would
require some aberrant programming,’ Mackenzie said. ‘No AI meeting
legal requirements would commit murder. It is unlikely that such an
entity would even consider stealing a cyberframe.’

‘Agreed, with
the proviso that the higher classes of AI are able to modify their
own code to some extent. While none should be able to
circumvent their honesty coding, it is not impossible that one
could do so.’

‘Agreed.’

‘Quite a strong
tranq,’ Jan muttered. Louder, she said, ‘Okay, so that’s a
possibility, but presumably a remote one.’

‘You included
“possession by the Devil” in your list,’ Fox said.

‘Yes, I did. I
guess I’ll give you that one. Some form of remote access seems most
likely. Did you manage to spot where it went, Kit?’

‘I was unable
to find the android on any camera in the area,’ Kit replied.
‘Coverage is spotty at best. We use drones to supplement the fixed
cameras, but none of them were in the right location at the time.
Unfortunately, we do not know where the android went after leaving
the warehouse.’

‘But it seems
likely that someone stole it, and that they’re now using it to rape
and murder women.’

‘More than
that,’ Fox said. ‘Alishia Hathway said that she had had sex with
the Devil, and she didn’t die that way. It sounds more like
someone’s started up some sort of cult around this thing. Hathway
thought the android was real enough that she believed she really
had had carnal knowledge of Satan. She was religious. It pushed her
over the edge, and she walked out into a storm to end her
life.’

‘Or, perhaps,
to see whether the storm would end her life,’ Kit said. ‘She
expected to die, but if she did not, then her God was not
displeased with her. A storm is not the most efficient method of
suicide ever invented.’

‘That fits.
Okay, so we’re probably looking for some sort of Satanic cult. The
Humans for Humanity thing kind of got in the way when I was looking
at Hathway, but now we have a tighter geographical location to
consider. Jan, dig up any street contacts you have, anything that
might shed some light on weird occurrences in the western part of
Long Island. If the Devil is in Brooklyn, we could do with
finding him.’

‘Okay,’ Jan
said. ‘What are you going to do?’

‘Tap some other
contacts who might know something. Some… less conventional
contacts.’

Vali’s Farmstead,
Niflhel.

Fox had not been to
Vali’s little home viron for a while. Nothing had changed that she
could immediately see, though she had no doubt that Kit’s boyfriend
had been enhancing textures and tweaking things. It was a replica
of a Viking-era farmstead, set beside a fjord, and Vali was
constantly trying to make it more real.

The man himself
appeared to be a Scandinavian farmer, perhaps one who went on raids
once in a while. He had a rather harsh, angular face, but that was
currently softened by a smile which seemed entirely genuine. It
probably was: he was watching Kit approaching, and she was in a
very short, tunic-style dress which he had designed for her.

‘Welcome back,
Zorra,’ Vali said as they got closer. ‘I have not seen you for a
while.’

‘Yeah, well.
I’ve been busy, and Kit’s been keeping me up to date with
happenings here.’ Fox gave him a shrug. ‘It’s nice to have the
excuse to pop back, I must admit.’

‘An excuse. I
see. Come in and tell me what your excuse is.’

When they were
sitting at the rough, wooden table in the farmstead’s kitchen, each
with a clay mug of mead in front of them, Fox began. ‘Not asking
for details, of course, but I’m looking to uncover… This is going
to sound stupid. I’m looking for a Satanic cult in Brooklyn. Maybe
Queens.’

Vali stared at
her for a second. ‘Well, if I lived in Brooklyn or Queens, I might
turn to Satan. You’re asking whether anyone in Niflhel has been
discussing such a cult?’

‘Or anything
related to such a cult. Uh, someone stole an android designed to
look… devilish from a prop company in Brooklyn. It appears to have
walked out of their warehouse on its own and then vanished. Maybe
someone reported seeing it?’

‘It left the
warehouse on March fourth,’ Kit said. ‘It might have been seen
between about two and two thirty that morning, or any time since,
really.’

Vali took a
drink of mead and frowned for a second or two. ‘Satanism is not a
popular subject here. I know you’d think it would be, but
Lovecraft’s mythos is more popular along with similar “horror of
the unknown” pantheons. Satan is too… mainstream. I can run a
keyword search on the chat logs, but that will take some time.’

Fox grinned.
‘Thanks. I was sort of expecting it wouldn’t be an instant reply. I
figured you could kick it off, and we could chat for a bit, catch
up. And then I can go talk to someone else about this and Kit could
stay here to wait for the results.’

Vali grinned
back. ‘That sounds like an excellent use of resources. It may, uh,
take a few hours to get those results back.’

Fox shrugged.
‘If you think you two can keep yourselves entertained for that
long, I’m not going to complain.’

‘I’m sure we
can,’ Vali replied.

Kit just
blushed.

New York Metro.

‘I think you’re a
little too early for this to be a social visit,’ Naomi said as Fox
walked into her apartment.

‘Well, I was
sort of hoping it would turn into one, but no.’

‘Further
questions on alternate theologies?’

Grinning, Fox
sat down opposite Naomi. ‘More specific ones. Someone stole an
android patterned after the Devil from a vid props company in
northern Brooklyn.’

One of Naomi’s
perfectly shaped eyebrows rose. ‘Why would someone build such a
device?’

‘That’s a
really good question, actually, but the problem is that it may be
walking around Brooklyn or Queens. It may have become the focus of
some sort of Satanic cult. I was wondering whether any of the
Sisters might have come across anything. Rumours, or a client with
some odd changes in behaviour. Obviously, I wouldn’t ask for the
client’s details, but maybe someone’s heard something or seen
something which might give us a direction to look in.’

‘A Satanic
cult… Under the circumstances, I might even provide client
information if I believed they had joined such a group. We may be
sex workers, but we are also a Christian religious order. I’ll make
some enquiries. No one has mentioned anything to me so far.’

Fox flashed a
smile. ‘Thank you, Sister Naomi. And thank you, Mistress.’

Naomi returned
the smile, with a knowing sort of twist. ‘You’re off duty now?’

‘Yes, Mistress.
I do believe I am.’

‘Well, I do
have an hour or so before evening prayers…’

~~~

Eryn Howse suffered
from CDH. That was what her doctor called it and she had looked it
up to discover that it meant she got a lot of headaches. Well, she
could have told him that! The doctor had suggested changes in diet
and had sent Eryn on a course to learn to use her implant to
monitor certain stress indicators. It was all helping, but she
still got a lot of headaches.

The one thing
Eryn had found which was more likely to ease off the pain enough to
let her sleep – her behavioural specialist had told her that sleep
was important – was a form of self-medication: she went running.
Her apartment block was a kilometre away from Prospect Park, so
that was where she would run when the weather permitted. The heat
this year was definitely permitting it: it was twenty-three thirty
when she left her building and the air temperature was still around
twenty-five Celsius. She would have liked it a little cooler, but
if she ran for an hour, she would likely be able to get in eight
hours’ sleep before she had to log in for work. One of the best
things about virtual offices was that you could eat breakfast in
your undies and still work.

Generally, Eryn
ran in silence. A lot of people liked music to keep them going at a
steady pace and relieve the boredom, but Eryn was running to clear
her head. One of the reasons she liked running near midnight was
that no one else did. No distractions, little in the way of noise,
and music would have just been an annoyance. The Brooklyn Sprawl
bordered the southern edge of the park, so having all your senses
available to you was also a good idea. Sprawlers rarely came up to
bother the locals, but they did venture forth at times and they
were not all good people who were down on their luck. Not using
running music allowed Eryn to hear something moving among the trees
and bushes at the side of Center Drive.

At the first
sign of something wrong, Eryn looked around. She saw nothing and
continued running. The sound had stopped, so she did not worry
about it. Probably a dog. People walked their dogs in the park, so
it was probably just a dog.

The second time
she heard something, it seemed closer and bigger. Eryn came to a
stop and peered into the darkness under the trees. There were
street lights along the tracks in Prospect Park, but the light did
not penetrate that far into the foliage. She saw nothing and,
again, the sound ceased. Turning, she started off again.

And that was
when something huge and roughly man-shaped stepped out onto the
path ahead of her. She had time to think that the something was red
before the wings on its back spread out and it lunged forward.

30th
May.

Fox had been able to
get Pythia’s vertol onto the ground about a hundred metres from
where the body was found. Not close, but close enough. There was a
forensic swarm crawling over the area and Pythia’s aerial
cyberframes were out scanning a wider area with every sensor they
had. Mackenzie had already done a preliminary sweep; Fox, Jan, and
Mackenzie had been called to the scene because what they appeared
to have was a violent rape and homicide in Brooklyn, and they were
keeping an eye on that kind of thing.

‘The body was
found by a dog walker,’ Jan said. ‘I can’t believe that people walk
their dogs at two in the morning, but apparently they do.’

‘I’d say the
same about running,’ Fox said, ‘but nothing much people do
surprises me.’

‘The ground has
retained some moisture under the trees,’ Mackenzie said. ‘I have
found several footprints which would appear to indicate that
someone very large and heavy was here. They were not wearing
footwear. My initial examination of the body suggests that the
cause of death was a broken spine. That will need to be
confirmed.’

Fox looked
across at the crumpled form a dozen feet away and nodded. ‘I expect
you’re right. Do we have identification?’ The victim had short,
blonde hair and a pretty face. Not that pretty was uncommon these
days. She had been fit, muscled like someone who ran to keep
herself that way. The remains of what had been a fairly solid
sports bra were still hanging on around her shoulders, and she was
still in running shoes. What was left of her shorts had been tossed
aside to end up in a bush.

‘Eryn Howse.
Kit is already adding her to the murder room.’

‘Good, but I
doubt it’s going to do us much good. I think this was a random
attack.’

‘So, if this
is our android,’ Jan said, ‘he’s decided to take up randomly
attacking people in a park? That seems…’ She paused as her brain
refused to supply an appropriate adjective.

‘It does not
fit the concept of a cult,’ Mackenzie supplied.

‘Yeah. That’ll
do. I’m working on less than three hours’ sleep.’

‘Same here,’
Fox said. ‘Okay, you two stick with the body and Pythia. Jan, get
some more rest once the body’s been transported. I’ll go check out
Miss Howse’s home and then get the rest of my sleep cycle done. If
nothing comes up immediately, we’ll meet up at ten hundred in tower
three. Tell the techs I want the autopsy results by then.’

‘We’ll get it
done.’ Jan’s gaze swept over Howse’s body again. ‘If this is just a
random kill, it suggests whoever’s behind this is escalating,
doesn’t it?’

‘Possibly. They
may be trying to distract us from something else. Whatever the
case, I don’t think this will be their last attack, so we’d better
start trying to stop this thing soon.’

~~~

Eryn Howse had a small
but well-kept apartment on the eighteenth floor of one of the
nearby blocks. Fox toured it, checked the household computer, and
found absolutely nothing to suggest that Miss Howse had been
anything other than a young woman who worked as an accountant for
an online shopping site.

‘The autopsy
showed what we assumed it would,’ Mackenzie said when the team
gathered in the murder room at ten a.m. ‘Miss Howse was sexually
assaulted. The penetration seems to have been made by a large
object. Bovine semen was found within Miss Howse and on the ground
around her body. Her spinal cord was severed due to dislocation of
her spinal column between the C-three and C-four vertebrae. There
are also signs of deep scratches on her arms and legs. Her right
ulna was broken.’

‘Defensive
wound,’ Jan commented. The virtual meeting was working for her
since she had just dragged herself out of bed and still been a
little late for the meeting.

‘Yes. Bruising
suggests she was disoriented by a blow to the head. There were also
torn ligaments in her shoulders, suggesting that her arms were
forced behind her back. Scuff marks on her knees, face, and chest
further indicate that she was forced into a face down, kneeling
position. Pythia uncovered footprints from what we are assuming is
the Devil android paralleling Center Drive for around a hundred
metres. Miss Howse was stalked prior to the attack, but it is quite
likely that the android lay in wait for anyone suitable to pass
before following her.’

‘Random,’ Fox
said, nodding. ‘Her apartment gave us nothing. No signs that she
was into naked dancing with Satan on the weekends.’

‘Miss Howse was
not at all religious,’ Kit added. ‘She was an extensive LifeWeb
user. I have been able to map out a complete network of friends,
all of them current. There is no indication of any cult-like
behaviour among the group. Unless additional information
contradicts what I have so far, I agree that this is an entirely
random attack.’

‘Which doesn’t
seem good,’ Jan said.

‘No,’ Fox
agreed. ‘We didn’t get any trace? Nothing under Howse’s
fingernails?’

‘No, Captain,’
Mackenzie replied. ‘Aside from the footprints, there is no
indication of what attacked Miss Howse. I suspect that its skin is
too tough for human nails to damage.’

‘Possible. Get
anything from asking around?’

‘No one’s seen
a giant demon walking around,’ Jan said. ‘No one we talked to could
remember anything from back in March that seemed applicable, and I
think they’d have remembered this thing. We did check a couple of
private cameras in the area, where they stored the video for long
enough, but we got nothing there either. Basically, the thing
walked out of the warehouse, scaled the fence, and then it’s
managed to vanish. Presumably there was a puff of sulphurous smoke
when it did.’

Fox frowned.
‘Maybe Naomi will come up with something.’

‘Well, we did
get something, but we’re not sure how seriously to take
it.’

‘Oh?’

‘We found a
sprawler who told us there was some sort of demonic cult in the
Brooklyn Sprawl. Guy did not seem like he was all there, but
he was pretty animated about it. We put a request through to have
the area checked out by the drones, but…’

‘I estimate
only a sixty percent probability that there is any kind of cult
operating,’ Mackenzie said.

‘Mm.’ Fox
pursed her lips. ‘You’re probably right, but under the
circumstances, I think we should press a little. The Sprawl
wouldn’t be a bad place to hold cult meetings, and Prospect Park’s
southern edge is right on the border. Besides, I’m not sure we want
any sort of cult operating down there. Seems like a recipe
for trouble we could do with avoiding.’

~~~

Fox watched the live
relay from one of the surveillance drones currently overflying the
Brooklyn Sprawl and frowned. ‘There’s definitely something
going on down there. What is that area? It actually looks green.’
There was an ordered quality to the green. There seemed to be some
sort of grid pattern marked out on the ground, but there was grass
and there were trees, and a lot of the Sprawl lacked that.

‘It used to be
a cemetery,’ Kit replied.

That made
partial sense of one of the buildings. It looked more or less
cross-shaped, suggesting a church. There was a larger building
toward the centre of the green which looked a lot more utilitarian.
Perhaps a crematorium. Maybe one of those mausoleums where you put
your ancestors behind marble panels with little name plates on
them. For all Fox knew, someone had built an office block in a
cemetery, but that seemed unlikely.

Whatever the
case, the larger building was being used by a fairly substantial
group of sprawlers. They had built fires outside the main entrance
to the place, and there were guards there who looked like they were
armed. The fires were not necessary for heat at this time of year,
and it had to take a lot of scavenging to get the fuel together, so
they were a symbol. Someone was showing off.

‘Okay,’ Fox
said. ‘I don’t know whether that’s a Satanic cult, some form of
militia, or a huge gathering of chess fanatics, but I don’t think I
like the way it looks. We’ll get as much data as we can and put it
past Helen and the board. I’d like to go in undercover as soon as
possible to check it out.’

31st
May.

The Yliaster fabricator
in the basement of Sam’s house was really good at making just about
whatever you needed. It had taken Terri a couple of hours to tweak
some standard designs to make them produce clothes which looked
like they were several years old and had suffered from some hard
wearing.

When she
arrived at the outskirts of the Holy Cross Cemetery, Fox was
wearing jeans with rips in the fabric and oil stains down both
thighs, a T-shirt which had seen better days, and a heavy cotton
jacket which looked like it had been with her in a few wars. She
was also in her combat frame because she was unarmed, and there was
a wool cap pulled down over her hair; you never knew what sprawlers
were managing to watch on the IB channels.

A lot of the
graves here were empty. There had been an effort in the forties to
move as many of the residents as possible into new plots which were
not in the Sprawl. Still, the site was full of rows and rows of
ordered headstones and, even in the light, it felt a little
ghoulish walking through them toward the structure in the centre.
There was something quite pleasant about the place, however. There
were trees and grass, which was more than could be said for a lot
of the Sprawl. The grass had not been cut back for a couple of
decades and was beginning to grow over some of the tombstones. Only
the bigger ones now showed above the green. In some ways, that made
things spookier, but it also showed that nature would have its way
no matter how people tried to stop it.

Fox got almost
two hundred metres into the cemetery, coming from the north, before
she was stopped by three men holding assault rifles. United Anarchy
had managed to dump an unknown number of military-grade weaponry
into the Sprawl recently, and it looked like this bunch had got
their hands on a lot of it. The men had weapons, but no body
armour; they were dressed similarly to Fox, in fact. All of them
looked ex-military. Fox could see signs of muscle enhancement and
there was just that attitude you got from military training. Plus,
while they had rifles in their hands, none of them were pointed at
Fox. Military training: if you point a weapon at someone, it’s
because you intend to shoot them.

‘This is our
territory,’ one of the men said. ‘What are you doing here?’ He was
the tallest of the trio and he had heavier muscles. Fox pegged him
for heavy infantry. He was moderately handsome, if a little dirty.
His eyes were a clear blue and sharp, intelligent. The shaved scalp
was a little stereotyped.

‘Just looking,’
Fox replied. She avoided their eyes. ‘Came over from Jersey a
couple of weeks ago. Heard there was something going on here. Came
to look.’ She looked up at the big man with the blue eyes. ‘You
know what it’s like after you come out.’

The man stared
at her for a long couple of seconds. ‘Ex-Army?’ Fox nodded, and he
looked up at the sky. Sunset was a couple of hours away. He looked
down again. ‘You get a meal and a bed for the night. We’ll talk.
See where we go from there.’

Fox affected a
timid grin. ‘Hey, man, you give me a solid meal right now, I’ll
sleep in your bed.’

He returned the
grin. ‘That won’t be necessary.’

‘That was
almost too easy,’ Kit commented as the still-unnamed man turned and
led the way further into the cemetery.

‘They’re
recruiting,’ Fox replied silently. ‘I don’t get the feeling that
this is a Satanic cult, but I do get the feeling that we
need to know what’s going on here.’

‘And hopefully
you’ll be able to stay alive long enough to find out.’

~~~

The group had a
relatively tactically sound location to call their home. That big
building in the middle of the cemetery was some sort of church,
even if Fox could not figure out what sort, or why it was in the
middle of a graveyard. Well, she knew that a lot of churches had
graveyards, but this seemed different. It was a solid sort of
structure with stone facing and a big flight of stone steps leading
up to a pair of massive wooden doors which was the main entrance.
There were several big windows, which was not so good, but the
residents had boarded them up, leaving a bit of space near the high
ceiling to allow light in. The place had a small courtyard in the
middle of it, which was nice, and it had extensive basements, which
was useful.

The group did
have a cultish quality about them, and Fox had the feeling she knew
where the Satanic label had come from. Above the big front door,
there was a stone cross. Fox was fairly sure that the
semi-skeletonised corpse currently hanging from said cross had been
dug up from one of the undisturbed graves, but it still looked like
someone had been crucified up there. There was also the fact that
the people here kept going on about the end of the world.

Their leader
was the bald man Fox had spoken to earlier, Jeremiah Adamson. He
seemed to be smooth and earnest in his convictions. He explained
those convictions as Fox ate a passable stew in one of the
ground-level rooms in the church.

‘It’s all going
to end,’ Adamson said, nothing but truth in his voice. ‘What we
call civilisation, it’s going to end. Soon. We’re getting ready for
when it happens.’

‘I’ve been
waiting for things to change since I got out of the Army,’ Fox
replied. ‘What makes you think it’s going to happen now?’

‘The comet.
That was the sign. The beginning of the end, if you like. People
thought it was going to happen right then, but they just didn’t do
the research. It takes time for things to change. In the
Bible, it says that Satan will be released from the Pit to do
battle with God. That began when the comet was in the sky, but
we’re not talking about a battle, we’re talking about a war.
Wars take time, and it’s not always obvious they’re happening when
they start. You know that.’

‘Yeah… Book of
Revelations, right? Verse twenty. So, you’re saying that Satan’s
gathering his forces?’

‘You know the
Good Book,’ Adamson said, giving her a slow nod. Around them,
various other people nodded appreciatively. Naomi’s lessons in
theology were really starting to pay off. ‘Satan travels the world
even now, whispering in the ears of those who lead, corrupting
them. We stand against the Beast. We’ll be ready when the time
comes.’

‘Bloody
eschatology memes,’ Fox grumbled inside her head.

‘It will be
some time before the effects of Eschaton one nine eight have worked
their way through the worldwide cognitive ecology,’ Kit replied.
‘Current estimates suggest that over a billion people are still
affected.’

‘And there are
quite a few right here.’ Aloud, Fox said, ‘How are you going to
hold off Satan’s armies with a few assault rifles? Wouldn’t it be
better to head south? Get away from everyone else and let them die
in the fire. I’ve been thinking about that a lot lately. Just…
leave and don’t come back.’

‘You can’t run
from what’s coming. The only way to survive is to stand and
fight.’

‘Well, I don’t
have a weapon. If I stand and fight, it’s suicide. I did my time
and I know what happens when an unarmed man goes up against an
armed one. Sure, I’d fight again if I had to, but I’m not planning
to run screaming into battle with nothing but BO to fight
with.’

Adamson smiled.
‘Finish your stew, soldier. Then I’ll show you. We won’t be unarmed
when we go to war.’

~~~

They had more than a
few assault rifles. They had crates of the things along with enough
ammunition to keep them supplied for a lengthy siege. There were
also several crates of one-shot rocket launchers with multi-stage
shaped-charge warheads, and Fox had no idea where they had managed
to get those from. There were more conventional hand grenades,
several boxes of plastic explosives, two mortars, and half a dozen
sniper rifles heavy enough to punch through light armour.

Fox picked up
one of the anti-materiel weapons, sliding her hands over the smooth
contours. Adamson grinned at her. ‘We have more than enough
weaponry to stand our ground,’ he said. ‘You were trained as a
sniper?’

‘Some. I
wouldn’t say I’m a professional at it, but I’m pretty good.’ She
put the weapon back in its case. ‘You’ve got a couple of guys on
the roof with these.’

‘Noticed that,
did you?’

‘Battlefield
awareness. Goes with the territory. And every territory is a
battlefield, one way or another.’

‘I think you’d
make a good addition to our family.’

Fox glanced at
him. ‘I’m still thinking the protectorates might be better.’

‘Perhaps I can
change your mind.’ He waved at her to follow him and started for
the door. They were down in the basement and it was after dark, so
he was carrying a storm lantern. Fox’s cybernetic eyes did not need
the extra light to see him, but it was helping with their
surroundings.

There was a
mortuary of some sort down there, and that had been converted into
a medical facility. They had managed to stockpile a reasonable
quantity of bandages and medicine. The sniper rifles were a little
out of date – most modern armies were changing over to rail guns
and laser weapons in that role – and so were the medicines, but
they had plenty. There were a couple of people in the group who had
been medics in the Army. Another of the storerooms held crates and
crates of rations, not exactly the most appetising food in the
world, but far better than starving.

But Adamson led
the way into another room. This held a lot of metal barrels, sealed
and unlabelled. Fox frowned at them. She had a horrible feeling she
knew what was in them, but she decided to give Adamson the benefit
of the doubt. ‘What’s in them?’

‘“And whosoever
was not written in the Book of Life was cast into the lake of
fire,”’ Adamson said.

‘Napalm?’ And
they had explosives in the armoury.

‘When the
fighting starts, we’ll place these around our land. Anyone who
comes too near will be cast into the lake of fire.’

‘That’ll make a
difference,’ Fox said.

‘Yes. Sleep on
it. We can talk more in the morning.’

‘I’ll do that.
You’ve given me a lot to think about.’

~~~

Fox did not sleep, but
she pretended to. She lay in the silence of the old church on an
old sleeping bag someone had found for her, and she thought. Of
course, her thoughts also involved talking to Kit.

‘They seem
quite well organised,’ Kit commented.

‘Uh-huh. That’s
got good and bad points. I don’t think they’re going to go nuts and
march out of here to take more ground. They’ve got a purpose. So
long as no one comes in here after them, they’ll probably stay put
and conserve their ammo. But if they do decide to do
something, they’ll probably cause a lot of damage.’

‘You are
considering whether leaving them alone might be the best
policy?’

‘Yes. They
obviously aren’t responsible for the Devil wandering around
here.’

‘Agreed. We
have seen the entire building and the android is not here. While
their belief system is based around Christian eschatology, they
clearly place themselves in an adversarial position to Satan. They
would not ally themselves with a Satanic cult. I am confused over
the corpse they have attached to the cross.’

‘It’s a
warning. Maybe they see it as converting a cross into a crucifix,
but I think they’re just scaring off the other sprawlers. If we let
them stay, we set ourselves up for having to keep a watch on them
for some time. If we storm the place, we risk a lot of people
ending up dead. Hell, one stray bullet in that napalm room and this
place will go up like a Roman candle. If they were a nest of
terrorists, I’d consider just launching a micromissile into that
room and letting their God sort them out, but they’re not actually
terrorists. They’re not really doing anything.’

‘Their weapon
stockpile does represent a significant threat,’ Kit countered.
‘What if someone else were to get their hands on it?’

‘Unlikely, but
you’re right about the potential threat. I’m going to sneak
out the back way around dawn. There are trees back there, so the
snipers shouldn’t be a problem. We’ll compile an assessment report
and pass the data on to NAPA and NIX. They can decide
whether this place is worth taking out.’

‘Very effective
buck-passing, Fox. I approve.’ You could hear the grin in Kit’s
voice.

‘That’s
military training for you. There’s always someone further up the
chain of command you can get to make the decisions you don’t want
to.’

2nd
June.

Something, some noise,
woke Imelda Dennell from a sound sleep. Her husband, Royce,
remained unconscious, of course: Royce could sleep through a
hurricane. The bedroom was pitch-black, because Imelda liked the
dark to sleep in, so all she had to work with was sound, and now
that she was awake, she could hear nothing aside from Royce’s
breathing.

The Dennells
lived in quite a large house in Little Neck, almost on the
shoreline of the bay. The place had been rebuilt in the fifties
with improved flood mitigation and security, along with most of the
other houses in the area. Of course, the flood defences had been
made somewhat obsolete by the metro’s new barriers, but the
enhanced security had always made Imelda feel safe in her home.
Except for tonight, for some reason.

She listened to
the silent house, wishing that Royce’s breathing was quieter. Was
that a footfall? No. No one could get in without the house computer
noticing. Impossible. Right? Reaching out, she took hold of Royce’s
shoulder and shook him.

‘Whu?’

‘There’s
someone in the house,’ Imelda stated in a whisper which could
probably be heard by the neighbours.

‘Whu?’

‘I’m serious,
Royce. There’s someone here.’

‘Can’t be,’
Royce replied. ‘No one–’ He cut off as he thought he heard
something, maybe someone, moving outside the bedroom. ‘Probably
nothing. Stay here.’ Reaching out, Royce opened a drawer beside the
bed and pulled out the snub automatic he kept there. Racking a
round into the chamber as quietly as he could, he slipped out of
bed and vanished into the darkness.

Imelda pulled
the sheet up over her chest and found herself shivering. It was not
in the least bit cold in the house, but she was shivering. Her eyes
were adjusted to the dark now and she could just about make out the
door. Maybe, tomorrow, she would arrange it so that a bit more
light came in. She could turn on the lights, sure, but then whoever
was out there would know where she was… Would that be so bad? Maybe
they would run if they knew they had been heard. Maybe not.

There was
another noise. Not a footfall. Not anything Imelda could identify,
in fact. She waited. After a second she whispered, ‘Royce?’ There
was no answer. She realised she could feel her heart thumping in
her chest. ‘Royce?’

A shape
appeared in the doorway, a vaguely defined humanoid shadow in the
darkness. ‘Royce?’ As she said it, she began to notice things. Like
the fact that its head almost touched the top of the doorframe.
Like the fact that it seemed to fill the doorway far more than
Royce could have.

‘Not Royce.’
The voice was harsh, rough, inhuman. The shape twisted its
shoulders to step through into the bedroom.

Imelda began to
scream as she saw the shape of huge wings unfurl from its back.

~~~

‘Their maid found the
bodies when she arrived this morning,’ Jan said, making her initial
report to Fox over the corpse of Royce Dennell. ‘I sent her to
tower three for treatment. She’s in shock, but she’s isolated so we
can talk to her later. Honestly, I don’t think we’ll get much out
of her.’

‘Probably not,’
Fox agreed. ‘Bastard’s getting bolder.’

‘Yeah.
Mackenzie did an initial scan of this guy. She’s in with the wife
now. She’s suggesting a broken neck as CoD.’ Royce’s neck was bent
at a rather odd angle which suggested the same diagnosis to
Fox.

‘He was armed.’
Fox looked down at the tagged pistol lying a few feet away.
‘Caseless seven-mil from the look of it.’

‘Yup. He didn’t
get a shot off.’

Nodding, Fox
walked down the corridor from where Royce lay face down, to the
bedroom where Imelda was lying face up, a crumbled shape on the
bed. She was bent all kinds of ways normal humans could not
achieve. ‘Anything to report, Officer Mackenzie?’

‘I have only
had time to do a preliminary inspection, Captain,’ Mackenzie
replied. ‘Her spine appears to be broken in at least two places,
but not at the neck. I can find no immediate evidence of vaginal or
anal penetration. I believe that Mrs Dennell suffocated while being
forced to fellate her killer. Obviously, the autopsy will confirm
my suspicion or not, but I can see no other injury which would have
proven fatal.’

‘I see,’ Fox
said, her voice flat.

‘I did find an
unusual bruise pattern on her forehead. Possibly from a pipe or
similar weapon. It struck her sideways on and quite evenly and it
was quite broad.’

‘Perhaps the
leading edge of a wing?’ Fox suggested.

‘That… would
fit the wound quite well, yes.’

‘Stunned her
with a wing, maybe as she tried to run past him. It’ll be
interesting to see whether the spinal breaks are pre- or
post-mortem. I take it we’ve got no trace again?’

Mackenzie shook
her head. ‘Several of her nails are broken, suggesting that she
tried to fight him. There is no evidence of any material coming off
when he was scratched. As you said, his skin must be very
tough.’

‘We could use a
break in this case,’ Jan muttered. ‘Any word on that apocalypse
group in the Sprawl?’

‘NIX and NAPA
are still deliberating,’ Fox replied. ‘I don’t think there’s a
reason to hurry them. Meanwhile, maybe one of my contacts will come
up with something we can use to nail this thing.’

‘If we find the
android, we might not be able to track back to its owner.’

‘You’re
obviously as happy about our state of progress as I am. We’ll get
them. We’ll find them, and we’ll nail them to a wall in Rikers.
Just keep reminding yourself of that.’

Vali’s Farmstead,
Niflhel, 3rd June.

‘I’m afraid that I have
uncovered little that might help you,’ Vali said. He was sitting at
his table with Kit beside him and Fox across from him. They all had
cups of mead; Vali was turning his in his hands in a manner which
suggested disappointment. ‘No indications of Satanic cults in
Brooklyn, Queens, or further out into Long Island. No one has
reported seeing the android you described.’

‘Figures,’ Fox
replied. ‘This case is getting nowhere at an alarming rate.’

‘Which is why
I’m irritated that I was unable to find anything. The only relevant
information, and I hesitate to describe it as “information,”
concerns a club named Brimstone.’

‘I’ve been
there.’

‘They make
very extensive use of memetics,’ Kit added. ‘Primarily to
bring customers back, but I have also found elements designed to
reduce inhibitions and create… dissatisfaction with the status
quo.’

‘They’re trying
to push their customers to ignore cultural norms?’ Vali asked.

‘That would be
my take on the collection of memes.’

‘I’ve seen
discussions about the place. Those advocating it appear to have
lower regard for social conventions. There are what could best be
described as rumours that the club’s theme is not just an
aesthetic. No one who has been there more than once confirms that
the club’s owners worship Satan, but some speak of feeling uneasy,
especially after midnight. However, Brimstone is not in
Brooklyn.’

Fox gave a
shrug. ‘I’m not sure we should be looking at Brooklyn, to be
honest. It feels kind of like we’re being led there to stop us
looking elsewhere. And it was the people at Brimstone who
commissioned the Devil android.’

‘But they then
sold it,’ Kit said.

‘Great way to
dissociate themselves from it. All they had to do was steal it
back. Have you run background on the owners?’

‘Not in detail.
I can get that started when I get back.’

Fox gave her PA
a smile. ‘The morning’s good enough. Now, is someone going to tell
me why I’m dressed like Xena’s kinky sister?’ Her lower half was
actually quite well outfitted in leather britches and boots with
antique plate armour over her thighs, calves, and shins. There was
a similar bracer on her left forearm. However, up top she was
wearing some sort of fantasy bra made of intertwined metal strips
in purple and gold with black fabric under them. Her upper arms
were decorated with the same sort of metalwork. There was a big,
two-handed sword on her back, and only magic explained why it
stayed in place.

‘We thought it
was… appropriate,’ Kit said. ‘Warrior-like.’

‘Because every
well-dressed shieldmaiden went to war in a bikini.’

‘In some of
Niflhel’s virons,’ Vali said, ‘they do.’

‘The ones
designed by men?’

Vali’s cheeks
coloured a little and his brow furrowed. ‘Not all of
them.’

New York Metro,
4th June.

There were no whips or
chains today. No toys of any kind. Just tangled sheets and sweaty
bodies. Or one sweaty body which Fox was now washing as Naomi
leaned against the wall looking as though she had just run a
marathon.

‘You seemed
like you needed that more than our usual Sunday games,’ Naomi said,
looking down at the woman washing her legs.

‘You’re
probably right, but I didn’t know I did until it happened. This
case is frustrating. I guess I was more wound up than I
thought.’

‘I’d say so.
I’m afraid I have little to add. No one has come back with anything
odd happening in Brooklyn or near it. Not even rumours.’

‘Seems like a
pattern. Vali said the same. He said the only thing prompting any
rumours of real Satanic stuff is Brimstone. Kit’s running
the owners. I feel like the attacks on Long Island are trying to
keep us from looking elsewhere. Elsewhere may be Brimstone. I’m not
sure.’

‘Be careful of
that place, Fox,’ Naomi said, sounding genuinely concerned. ‘Asking
around, I’ve heard some bad things about it. A few of the Sisters
have clients who have taken to going there. Many are now
ex-clients. People who spend too long in Brimstone
change.’

‘Well, I don’t
plan to spend much time there, though I may have to go back. It’s
sounding more and more like I may have to go back. They don’t run
their memetics programs during the day, so I’ll stick to daylight
hours.’

‘A wise
precaution. Now, what else is bothering you?’

Straightening
up, Fox took one of Naomi’s hands and began to run a soapy sponge
over her arm. ‘I really can’t sneak anything past you, can I?’

‘I should hope
not.’

‘Akh goes live
tomorrow. They already know who the first patient is going to
be.’

Naomi’s
eyebrows rose. ‘I’m surprised they are moving ahead quite so
quickly.’

‘It’s an
emergency case. Sort of. Tamia James. She developed a tumour in her
brain stem which went undiagnosed for… well, too long. By the time
they noticed a problem, it was affecting her cerebellum. She was
having difficulty with walking and swallowing, and she was
developing heart arrhythmia. They were planning to go in and remove
it when her heart stopped. High-def scans indicated that the tumour
was too advanced to be operable. Basically, she’s being held in a
medical coma on life support. She’s not even twenty.’

‘That is
alarmingly close to what happened to you.’

‘Yeah. About
the only hope she currently has is Akh. Her parents want to go
ahead with it as soon as possible. They’re going to start the
process tomorrow afternoon. And I’ve been asked to be there when
she wakes up the first time.’

Naomi nodded.
Fox started on the other arm. ‘I don’t think I can think of a
better person to welcome her into her new life,’ Naomi said.

‘That’s more or
less what Terri said. She added stuff about knowing what the girl’s
going through and where the liquor cabinet is. I guess I have been
through the same experience, I just don’t think I handled it
especially well.’

‘And that’s why
you’ll be able to help Miss James.’

‘Let’s hope
so.’

6th
June.

Tamia opened her eyes
and found herself looking at a familiar ceiling. That was a little
odd since she could not remember going to bed. It was definitely
the ceiling of her bedroom, in the apartment she shared with her
parents, so how had she got there? The last thing she remembered
was… pain? She sat up and immediately realised that she was not
alone.

There was a
woman sitting on her desk chair. A tall woman with long legs clad
in dark denims. Her hair was strange with a base marmalade shade
with darker strands and a tendency to shade to near-white at the
tips. Something about her made Tamia think she should know this
woman, but the memory was not coming to her. The woman was just
looking at her, a slight smile playing over her lips.

‘Who are you,
and why are you in my bedroom?’ Tamia asked, which she thought were
reasonable questions under the circumstances.

‘We’ll get to
that. I’m supposed to ask you a few questions first.’

‘I… don’t think
that’s how this is supposed to work.’ Tamia felt a little panic
rising and tried to push it down; panicking would get her nowhere.
She swallowed.

‘Do you
remember your name?’

‘Yes.’ Stupid
sort of question.

The woman
grinned. ‘Okay, I’m Tara, and you are…’

‘Tamia. Tamia
James.’

‘And you’re
eighteen?’

‘Nineteen. Why
are you in my– Wait. Tara? And the hair. Tara Meridian?’

‘Very good. You
can call me Fox, by the way. If you can remember me, I think we can
skip the rest of the dumb questions. Well, except for one. What do
you remember before waking up?’

Tamia swallowed
again. The panic was rising, though now it was more to do with how
weird the situation was, rather than there being a strange woman in
her bedroom. ‘Are my parents alright? You’re a cop. Are my–’

‘They’re fine.
You’re not, though, are you?’

‘No. I have a
tumour in my brain. They’re going to operate, but I don’t think
they’re too sure about it.’ Fox just stared at her for a second, so
Tamia decided she should continue. ‘Uh, the last thing I remember
properly is a pain in my chest. I was at home, and my chest hurt. I
don’t remember going to bed.’

‘Because you
didn’t.’ There was a pause as Fox collected her thoughts. ‘This is
kind of a bad news, good news thing. Your heart stopped. Pressure
on the nerves stopped your heart from beating. Luckily, you have an
implant with a biomonitor, so the medics got to you quickly.
However, about all they could really do was put you on life
support. You’ve been in a medically induced coma for the last two
weeks.’

‘O-oh.’

‘It’s a shock,
I know. They suggested I should be here for you waking up because
I’ve been through something similar. My brain stem was damaged and
they didn’t think cybernetics would make up the loss. Plus there
were issues with my immune system and a few other things.’

‘I read about
that,’ Tamia said, frowning. ‘The, um, Ankh process?’

‘Akh. Ankh is a
symbol. Akh is something to do with the Ancient Egyptian view of
the soul or something. Do you remember hearing that Akh was going
live for public use soon?’ Tamia nodded a reply. ‘MarTech have made
it available to terminal medical cases. Technically, no one was
allowed to sign up for that before yesterday, but you were a
special case. You’re the first to go through it since I did.’

Tamia swallowed
again, and then realised that swallowing was just an automatic
function once more. She had been having a lot of trouble with that
simple action. ‘This is a viron?’

‘Yes.’

‘They digitised
me?’

‘You are now an
infomorph. It was about this point in the conversation I had with
Teresa Martins that I broke out some virtual alcohol and got very
drunk. I know you’re technically underage…’

‘M-maybe one
drink would be good. This is… This is terrifying, and it’s also
pearlescent beyond belief. I don’t… I don’t know what to
think.’

‘Okay.’ Fox
pointed at the chest of drawers standing nearby. ‘There are clothes
in there. I doubt it’s everything in your room at home, but there
should be a good selection. I’ll go to the lounge and pour us a
couple of drinks. You come out when you’re ready and we’ll chat.’
Getting to her feet, Fox started for the bedroom door.

‘Uh, one thing.
Why are you here and not my parents?’

Fox turned back
with a slight smile on her face. ‘Well, I’ve got a pretty good
handle on the things you need to know now, so that was the first
thing.’

‘And the
second?’

‘If you’d taken
this badly, you could rant and rave at me without saying anything
you’re likely to regret to someone you love.’ Fox gave a shrug and
set off for the lounge again. ‘To be honest, you’re already taking
this way better than I did, so maybe we should’ve just
skipped to the tearful meeting part.’

~~~

‘Do I get a cool new
body?’ Tamia asked. She had actually had two shots of a reasonable
whiskey and was looking more and more pleased with her situation
the longer she thought about it.

‘They’re
fabricating you a Sylph designed to look like you,’ Fox replied.
‘It should be ready tomorrow.’

‘Oh. You know,
there are a couple of little things I wouldn’t mind changing…’

‘Stick with
what you’ve got for now. It’s easier for everyone. You can always
change it in a couple of years.’

‘I guess. Um,
what’s it like?’

Fox shrugged.
‘If you don’t want to go looking for differences, it’s the same as
being in your original body. The software makes it all transparent.
Your interface to the software and the frame you’re in looks like
an implant interface. You seem like the type who’ll get interested
and go looking, and there’s nothing to stop you talking direct to
your frame. I’ve been doing it more and more, though I have stuff
in my frames which is a bit more complex than you’ll have.’

‘I guess I
won’t really know how I’m going to take this until I try
using a cyberframe.’

‘Probably.
There are differences you’ll need to get used to. You only sleep
four hours a night. You don’t actually need food, but you
need to recharge. You might find yourself spending more time in
virons, but it’s a good idea to get out in the real world. Uh, you
may start getting paranoid about computer viruses.’

Tamia giggled.
‘I sort of was anyway. I guess people will look at me differently.
That could be a downside.’

‘Some will.
Most won’t even know you’re not a human. I mean, you are a
human, but you’re not.’

‘I guess you’ve
had some time to think about that. I suppose I should too. I don’t
have much experience with high-class infomorphs. I’m not sure I’d
know what would be different because I am one.’

‘Honestly, if
you want to, you can stick with just being a different kind of
human. I… I’ve come to think that’s a waste, but it all depends on
you. The big point is that you’re not dead. You get the rest of
your life instead of having it end prematurely. And you can
basically live as long as you want now, so you’ve got plenty of
time to get used to it.’

‘Yes,’ Tamia
said, nodding. ‘I wasn’t really looking forward to dying. Whatever
happens, it’s not going to be worse than that.’

7th
June.

Fox had occupied her
first new body when it was naked, but since Tamia would be settling
into her new home with her parents watching, the cyberframe hanging
in its support cradle was wearing a robe. Fox looked the new Sylph
over while they waited, and it was one of those cases where the
very sick woman had not looked sick at all. Tamia James had been a
fit, attractive young woman, maybe a little on the thin side. Fox
had a suspicion that Tamia might have asked for her breasts to be
enlarged a little because she was not a big girl, but maybe that
had not been what she was after. She was blue-eyed and
auburn-haired, and she had a pretty, quite young-looking face with
a narrow, perky nose. Maybe she would have liked to look older, but
that was definitely something which could be fixed in a later
model.

Her parents had
visited with her in the viron MarTech had built, so they knew she
was okay, but now they were standing in the room with their
daughter’s new body, and they looked nervous. There was some
cause for nerves, but Fox was pretty sure that Tamia would
transition into her gynoid as easily as she seemed to have handled
becoming an infomorph.

It was going to
be quite a launch back into the real world because Terri, Jackson,
and Mariel were there. There was no publicity surrounding the
second ever Akh conversion, but Mariel had expressed a desire to be
there for this one; she had missed Fox’s transition because that
had happened on the Moon.

Kit
materialised in the room and Fox straightened up, getting ready.
Kit had been in the viron with Tamia, taking her through the
transfer process. ‘Miss James will be with us in a few seconds,’
Kit said, flashing a smile at Tamia’s parents.

And that was
more or less when the gynoid’s eyes opened. Then they blinked. And
then Tamia said, ‘It really isn’t any different.’ Her weight
shifted in the cradle as she prepared to step out.

Fox stepped
forward. ‘Just hold still a minute. The techs want to run a couple
of checks. In this case, the techs happen to be the geniuses who
created the process, so they know what they’re doing.’

Tamia had also
met Terri the night before, inside the viron, but her eyes widened
when she recognised the man standing beside Terri. ‘Oh, wow.
Jackson Martins. That’s like so pearlescent.’

‘That is not an
accolade I’ve had before,’ Jackson said. ‘I rather like it.’ His
eyes focused on Tamia and away from whatever virtual display he had
hanging in front of his eyes. ‘I believe we have a successful
transfer.’

‘I can’t see
anything wrong,’ Terri agreed. ‘Now for the exciting bit.’ She
stepped over to the cradle and reached for a button. ‘Now, just
take a step out and hold still, Tamia. There’s a cable in the back
of your neck we need to take out.’

‘Okay,’ Tamia
said. Terri unlocked the supports and Tamia stepped clear of the
cradle, pausing there to allow Terri to unplug the fibre. ‘I got a
message saying the cable was disconnected.’

‘You can turn
those off if you want,’ Fox said. ‘I generally know I’ve
disconnected. I let it tell me I’ve plugged in, so I know I’ve
fitted the plug right.’

‘Lots of new
things to learn, I guess.’ Tamia stepped forward, a little
tentatively. The next step was more confident. ‘Apparently I won’t
need to learn to walk again though. God, it’s like the tumour never
happened.’

‘Luckily,’
Terri said, ‘the damage was in areas that the software replaces
anyway. Fox was the same. We couldn’t find any issues with the
image we took.’

‘Thank you.
This is…’ Tamia blinked a couple of times and then rushed forward
to wrap her parents in a hug.

‘You know,’
Mariel said, ‘being a corporate executive is not a job full of joy
and happiness. Except when it is.’

‘Don’t think I
won’t be hugging everyone else too,’ Tamia said over her shoulder.
‘I’m feeling very huggy right now.’

Jackson nodded
at Mariel. ‘It is difficult to get hugs from a new aerospace
fighter.’

‘I’ll be
missing out,’ Kit said. ‘I should have brought my own gynoid over
here.’

‘I’ll hug you
later,’ Fox said. ‘Considering all the other stuff going on now,
this is worth everyone getting a hug.’

~~~

Not everyone would be
getting a hug tonight. Word had come down from NAPA’s judicial
wing, with agreement from NIX, that the group Fox had infiltrated
in the Brooklyn Sprawl were to be disbanded. While their extensive
cache of weapons was not considered an immediate threat, the napalm
stockpile pushed them over the edge of what the authorities
considered a problem.

Fox was not
especially happy. Raids on entrenched positions were never good.
When those positions were being held by people who felt they had
nothing to lose, it meant that a lot of people were likely to die.
All she could do was try to make sure none of her people
were among the casualties. Tonight ‘her people’ included Blake
Candler.

The NIX agent
looked a little uncomfortable in his combat suit, but since NIX had
insisted on their liaison being involved, Fox had insisted that he
ditch the suit in favour of something that would keep him alive.
There were a couple of other stipulations which Candler was not
entirely happy about.

‘You’ll hang
back and come in with the techs,’ Fox told him.

‘I need
to–’

‘You need to
assess any intelligence we might find in there. That means you
do not need to be in the line of fire any more than is
necessary’

Candler
frowned. ‘You’re going in with the first teams.’

‘Yes, because
that’s my job. Were you trained in antiterrorism operations by the
Army and the UNTPP? Do you actually have any field training?
Have you been a combat android all this time and no one told me?’
His silence spoke volumes. ‘Right, so I go in first and you let my
people clear the way before you come in and do your stuff. I’m not
negotiating here. NIX can complain later if it wants.’

That got a
shrug. ‘Providing this goes to plan, they won’t be doing that.’

‘Plans never go
to plan. I’ll be happy if this doesn’t become a total
clusterfuck.’

It was dark and
there was no moon, and the Palladium assault teams had active
camouflage. The lack of moon was something of a worry to Fox, but
not because of the attack she was taking part in. It had been
officially new moon at about seven a.m. that morning, and she had
the bad feeling that another body was going to turn up soon. That
was not currently her problem, however; right now she was concerned
about remaining invisible as she advanced through the graveyard
with the rest of her team.

At a hundred
metres, she signalled over TacNet that those approaching the front
of the building should hold and watch as the ones coming in at the
back moved in closer, covered by the trees as Fox had been when she
had left. Nothing much had changed at the old church: there were
still two snipers up on the roof, and there were still two guards
outside the front door, their night vision dulled by the fires
beside them. Fox’s tactical displays showed the point where the
four spotters illuminated the four outdoor targets; infrared lasers
painted the snipers and door guards, ready for what was to come.
Fox signalled the start of the operation and received an answering
green light from one of the units waiting on the edge of the
cemetery. Now things were going to start heating up.

Four missiles
streaked out of the darkness, guided by the beams of light from the
spotters. In truth, they did not need to be exact hits, but the
closer the better. Each weapon burst just before hitting its
target, releasing a cloud of something which looked a lot like
silly string. Fox had always figured the people who had invented
silly string had gone on to make bindwire. It was not actually
wire; the stuff was made out of some form of polymer which stuck to
just about anything and was very hard to break. The amount
released by big warheads was enough to stop some vehicles, so the
four watchmen had no chance. Another missile streaked out of the
night a second later, this one guided by its own visual system, to
hit the big doors. The heavy penetrator punched into the thick wood
and that was followed up by an explosion which blew both doors off
their hinges, tossing fragments and splinters all over the place.
Fox hit the go code command and the assault teams ran for the
church.

It might have
been a slaughter. If the defenders had been more ready, had had
weapons close at hand, it could have turned into a real mess. But
it was twenty-three hundred, long after dark, and most of the
‘cult’ were asleep or trying to get that way. There was not much
hope for the two men who had been behind the doors when they
exploded, but a lot of the others were going to survive because Fox
did not believe in unnecessary collateral damage. The assault teams
were armed with bindwire and screamer grenades; the latter was an
area-denial weapon which could be tossed into a room where it would
let out an ear-piercing shriek of multi-frequency harmonics. Most
people caught within the range of a screamer either ran for it or
went deaf for several minutes. Screamers were used to herd people
into areas where they could be locked down with bindwire. Anyone
pointing a gun was another matter – no one was taking chances here
– but the majority were caught up in unbreakable plastic bonds
within minutes.

Fox made her
way down into the basement knowing that this was where the trouble
would be. This was where most of the weapons and ammo were stored,
and this was where Adamson had his stockpile of napalm. The lower
floor was basically a corridor with rooms branching off it on
either side. It was not entirely below ground; the ‘ground’ level
was raised up several feet, and that was how much of the basement
was above the ground. In the rooms, that meant there were windows –
though that meant little on a dark night – but the corridor was
only ever illuminated by lanterns. The lights had been turned off
down there, which was a mistake: Fox could see the thermal
signatures of the two men in doorways, waiting for someone to get
close, while they could not see a thing. Fox’s team had thermal
imaging on their helmets, so they could see their targets too.
Tapping one of her team to take out the second cultist, Fox lifted
her rifle and triggered the underslung micromissile launcher by
remote, without even touching the trigger. Bindwire exploded into
the air on contact and that was two more who would not be dying
tonight.

Someone stepped
out of a door further down the corridor, levelled a rifle, and
pulled the trigger. Bullets hit Fox’s left arm and leg, stopping
against her impressively armoured skin. An indicator flashed up on
her team display indicating that one of the others had also been
hit, but she was already busy. Snapping her rifle’s muzzle up, she
put a three-round burst through the gunman’s chest. The rifle fell
from his hands as he stumbled backwards and fell, but he was still
moving, down but not out and possibly even saveable. Watching for
further attackers, Fox’s team moved up toward the fallen cultist,
Fox in the lead.

The gunman Fox
had shot had come out of the armoury. She was a little surprised to
see that there was no one else in there. She had sort of expected
Adamson to make a stand where he had the most weaponry, but then
there was one other place where he had a lot of firepower…

Adamson was
standing in the napalm vault, surrounded by barrels of highly
flammable chemicals. There was a brick of explosives on the barrel
in front of him with a detonator cap pushed into it. That was
connected by a couple of wires to a handle-like device, and Adamson
was squeezing the grip closed. Fox figured that it would detonate
the explosives if he let go. He was also holding a large-calibre
pistol which was now pointed at Fox’s chest, but that was the least
of her worries.

‘First of all,’
Fox said before Adamson could speak, ‘that weapon is going to do
you no good at all. You might as well put it down and save your
arm.’ She lowered her rifle as she said it, dropping it to hang on
its tactical sling. It was going to be of little use in this
situation.

Adamson’s eyes
narrowed. ‘You. I recognise your voice. We wondered where you’d
vanished to.’

‘My name is
Tara Meridian. I’m the antiterrorism specialist at Palladium
Security Solutions. I’m also an infomorph running in a combat
cyberframe designed to handle hits from much bigger weapons than
that pistol.’ Silently, Fox sent out a coded message to have her
people withdraw from the building. They would take anyone still
walking with them, but that would still leave plenty of cultists
stuck in bindwire on the floor above.

Adamson kept
his weapon levelled at Fox. ‘I didn’t expect the war to start so
soon, but we’re ready.’

‘You think?
Because from where I’m standing, you’re all that’s left. Everyone
else is either in custody or stuck in bindwire. We’ve got three
confirmed dead, but the rest are alive. I’m not part of Satan’s
army, Adamson, and I don’t like collateral damage. You’ve been
affected by an apocalypse meme spread by a man who’s already in
Cold Harbour. He’s nuts. His family were killed and he decided the
whole human race should pay for it. He tried to engineer a world
war, and you’ve been sitting here trying to make his wishes come
true.’

‘I know what I
know.’

‘Very profound.
All my people are clear of the building. They’ve got about half of
your people with them, but the rest are stuck. If you let go
of that detonator, you’ll be killing yourself and your
friends.’

‘And you.’ His
grin was malicious; Fox considered the idea that she might be
losing him, but she pressed on.

‘No… No, you
won’t kill me. I’m fairly sure that I can walk out of here through
the flames. I did say this is a combat gynoid, right? Napalm burns
hot, but not hot enough to worry me. Even if I can’t make it out,
they’ll just restart me from my last backup which means I’ll lose
two or three hours, not my life. Let me pull that cap out, and
everyone lives.’

Adamson stared
at her for several seconds. His jaw tightened and then relaxed.
‘No,’ he said, and then he let go of the detonator. The blast wave
smacked Fox hard in the chest, along with a wash of burning fluid.
She still had time to see Adamson’s body being thrown across the
room like a rag doll. A burning rag doll.

Tightening her
own jaw, Fox turned and stepped out into the corridor. The napalm
was still burning on her suit. She could feel the heat through the
nanofibre fabric, but it was not really penetrating to her skin. ‘I
need fire suppression down here as soon as possible,’ she said into
her helmet’s microphone. ‘Adamson’s dead, but maybe we can stop
everyone else frying.’

‘We’re on it,
Captain,’ came the reply. ‘Are you okay?’

‘Well, I will
be if you put me out sometime soon. So step on it, would you?’

8th
June.

‘It could’ve gone a
lot worse,’ Candler said. ‘They dumped a load of
suppressants on the fire before most of the barrels went up. Six
dead and only a few minor injuries on our side.’

Fox was sitting
in the back of a vertol wearing only one of her translucent teddies
– the one she had been wearing under her combat suit. The suit was,
technically, still useable, but it stank and would likely be
recycled rather than reused. Candler seemed to be appreciating her
state of undress as much as he was the successful operation. ‘We
did okay,’ Fox conceded. ‘I’d have liked to have taken Adamson
alive, but I wasn’t especially hopeful of that. Did your people
find anything worth coming for?’

‘Not yet, but
we found a bunch of computing gear in the basement we haven’t been
through yet. Nothing really big. Portables, mostly, but they have
to have had a reason for keeping them here.’

‘Maybe.’

Candler
regarded her for a second. ‘You don’t seem like someone who just
organised a successful antiterrorist op with minimal casualties,
and then walked out of a fair imitation of Hell with barely a
scratch.’ Fox had a couple of bruises showing from the bullet
impacts, and there were a few places where the heat had reddened
her skin, but she was otherwise unmarked.

‘It’s not this.
It’s a civilian case I’m working on.’

‘The Devil
android business?’

Fox let a grin
show. ‘You’re well informed. Yes, the media are calling it the
“Brooklyn Devil” now. The Moon is new today. I’m expecting to find
another body soon. So, I guess Hell is what I’m worried about. I
may have just walked out of it, but I have a really strong feeling
that Satan is sharpening his pitchfork to drag me right back
in.’




Part Four: Satan’s
Master

 New York Metro, 8th June
2062.

Renata Rana had been
nailed to a tree in Prospect Park. Fox checked, and it was her own
blood which had been used to paint various arcane symbols over her
chest and stomach. White paint formed various other ideograms or
glyphs, or whatever you wanted to call them, on the tree bark. A
skull, which Mackenzie had identified as that of a goat, was on the
grass in front of the body with a long-dead black candle mounted on
top of it.

‘Looks kind of
Satanic,’ Jan commented. ‘To be honest, it gives me the
willies.’

‘Kind of
Satanic, yeah,’ Fox agreed. ‘When we’ve got everything recorded, I
want her taken down and the tree washed clean.’

‘You don’t
think we should preserve it?’

‘This once,
no.’ Fox frowned. ‘There’s something not right about this.’

‘No
kidding!’

‘I mean, I
don’t think this really is Satanic. I’ll consult an expert
later.’

Jan grinned.
‘Sister Naomi?’

‘You can think
of someone better than a nun? Well, maybe some academic type, but
Naomi has a pretty solid grip on the subject. Do we have a cause of
death, Mackenzie?’

The gynoid
paused in her circling of the tree; she was recording the various
symbols. ‘Subject to confirmation, I believe Miss Rana suffocated
much as Mrs Dennell did. However, as with Miss Bristol, Miss Rana
appears to have been penetrated multiple times. I have detected the
same bovine seminal fluid in her vagina, mouth, and anus. Also,
since I had plenty of her blood to work with and knew what I was
looking for, I have determined that she had the same chemical
cocktail in her bloodstream as Miss Bristol. The other victims have
not.’

‘Yeah. This was
ritual. Something special for the new moon.’

‘The nails
which have been used to attach her to the tree are standard masonry
nails, widely available. The staging appears to be an attempt to
further the idea that there is a demon of some kind in Brooklyn. It
is extremely elaborate. An escalation, perhaps.’

‘Could be.
Certainly, the people responsible seem to be getting into the swing
of things.’

Kit appeared
beside Fox, dressed in her more formal skirt and pumps. ‘Miss
Renata Rana was an exotic dancer. She worked in Clayton Tower and
was noted for her flexibility. I found a number of glowing reviews
of her dancing.’

‘So, she didn’t
live around here?’ Fox asked.

Kit shook her
head. ‘She lived in South Bronx.’

‘So, what was
she doing here to get attacked by the android?’ Jan asked, though
it sounded like a rhetorical question.

Fox answered
her anyway. ‘I don’t think she was. When we’re finished here, you
two can go check out her place of work. I’ll take her apartment
with Kit. I suspect you’re going to find that she had some sort of
private gig arranged last night or the night before.’

‘The night
before,’ Mackenzie said. ‘My estimate of time of death is between
twenty-eight and thirty hours ago.’

Fox nodded. ‘At
least I wasn’t wasting my time on that Sprawl raid while she was
being murdered.’

~~~

‘How far are we from
Brimstone?’ Fox asked as she looked around the apartment Renata
Rana had called home.

‘In a direct
line, one point four kilometres,’ Kit replied. ‘About nine tenths
of a mile. This is not an especially pleasing environment to call
home.’

Fox tended to
agree. The block had been built within the last twenty years, but
it had been aimed at housing the less-well-off citizens of New York
Metro. The apartments were more or less bedsits: a single room
performed almost all the functions of a larger apartment with only
the bathroom separated out. The decoration was all v-tags, as was
the entertainment system, so most of the residents probably had
implants. They were a couple of steps up from sprawlers, but they
were not exactly living the American dream.

‘I cannot
imagine we will find much here which is helpful,’ Kit said.

‘No. Probably
not, but it has to be done.’

Fox scanned the
bed which took up quite a lot of floor space. It had been made,
quite carefully at that. The room was tidy. Rana might have lived
in a box, but she wanted her box to be neat. There was a small desk
at one side of the room. The v-tag on that wall made the wall
appear to be a window, so the desk was supposed to be looking out
over the metro below. Nice. On the desk were a couple of metal
racks with papers stuffed into them. Paper mail was rare these
days, so it was unlikely that Rana had collected her mail that way.
Fox walked over and began to work through the collections.

‘Miss Rana
appears to be into saving money,’ Kit noted. Paper flyers were
often produced in lower-rent stores because their customers did not
always have implants or wearables. Rana, it seemed, had collected
offers in that way from a number of local shops. And also from
clubs.

‘Well, well,’
Fox said. ‘First drink free at Brimstone. Drop a message to Jan and
Mackenzie. Tell them to ask whether any of Rana’s colleagues heard
her mention the club.’

‘Message sent.
If she still has the flyer, does that not suggest she has not been
there?’

‘She has a
couple of notices from one or two of the shops and one of the
clubs. It’s quite possible that she had two from Brimstone.’

‘We could ask
them.’

‘Yes, and we
will. I’d just like to know before we do whether she’s actually
been there.’

~~~

‘I see what you mean,’
Naomi said. She was examining the various signs and sigils from the
scene, cropped and enhanced by Kit. ‘This is… nonsense.’

Fox nodded. ‘Do
you think we’re talking incompetence or not even trying? I mean, is
this an amateur trying to write a poem to Satan, or a con man.’

‘Difficult to
be absolutely sure, of course, but I would suggest the latter. This
is such a mess. This sigil drawn on her stomach’ – she indicated an
image which looked a bit like a curled line with a scimitar pushed
through it – ‘would appear to be an Enochian symbol. Ah yes, for
Prince Blisdon.’

Kit’s eyes
widened a little. ‘Now that I know what I am looking for, I have
found four more such sigils in the imagery.’

‘And this’ –
Naomi pointed to a group of three squiggles – ‘looks like badly
drawn Hebrew.’

‘Crown,’ Kit
said. ‘Again, once I know what I’m looking for… That is Kether or
Crown, which is part of the Kabbalistic Tree of Life. There are a
few other names which may also correspond to this symbology,
but the penmanship is atrocious.’

‘I don’t
believe there is any meaning to these symbols,’ Naomi went on.
‘That is, I think, a veve, a Haitian Vodou symbol. This is
obviously an inverted pentagram on her chest. This is a random
collection of spiritual and magical symbols thrown together in an
attempt to look scary.’

‘Good,’ Fox
said, ‘because that was the impression I got, and I’d hate to think
there’s some sort of real thought behind this gibberish.’

‘Well, there
is. It’s just that it’s a lot of different thoughts, from different
ritual systems and theologies, all jumbled together. Unless someone
has formulated a system of magic which unifies almost every form of
magic and religion, this was put together purely to look good.’

Fox grinned.
‘Thanks. That’s just what I needed. Um, just to be clear, you don’t
believe in this sort of magical mumbo jumbo, do you?’

Naomi smiled.
‘The Church of Saint Nicholas has no official policy regarding
magic and alternate forms of spirituality. Prayer is the only
condoned form of “magical ritual” we believe in, and even there we
view it more as communing with something greater than ourselves. We
don’t believe God has the time to make wishes come true, especially
when we pray for something to benefit ourselves.’

‘Fair
enough.’

‘Happy to know
there are limits to my gullibility?’

‘I would never
describe you as gullible, Mistress. I don’t happen to believe in
God, but if someone else does…’ Fox gave a shrug. ‘Well, so long as
what they believe in doesn’t hurt anyone else, I say live and let
live. Now, Pastor Porter, Alishia Hathway’s priest, his beliefs
probably contributed to her killing herself. She had a crisis of
faith and he cast her out instead of helping her. He took away her
entire support structure, and when she went looking for something
else to shore up her life, she seems to have ended up with the
worst possible alternative. But it started with one woman asking a
question, and one man viewing that question as the only
unforgivable sin. I can’t accept that kind of religion at
all.’

Naomi regarded
Fox for a second, grinning in a rather knowing way. ‘You’re far too
deep to be an atheist, my pet.’

‘Well, I only
sleep four hours a night now. That’s four extra hours a day I can
spend philosophising. So, I’m about twenty-five percent deeper than
I used to be. It’s just math.’

~~~

‘Brimstone was founded
by three men, one of whom we have all met.’ Kit was presenting the
results of her research on the club in the murder room, which now
also had Renata Rana’s connection tree in it. ‘Adam David Jelen
holds a ten percent stake in the club. He has a criminal record. He
spent two years in Rikers for assault but appears to have cleaned
up his act since getting out. He was born in this metro and has
lived here all his life, but he has moved up in the world having
started out in the Jersey Housing Combine.’

‘Which probably
explains the assault charge,’ Jan commented. ‘He’s a big guy. I’d
imagine fighting was something he learned to do pretty early in
life.’

‘That certainly
seems to be the case. Mister Jelen handles the daytime management
of the club and acts as a bouncer during the evening. Next we have
Denton Weekes who has a forty percent share.’ Weekes was a fairly
short man pictured wearing a pair of glasses, which was not an
especially common sight these days. He looked like a really average
white guy, if a bit on the slight side. Brown hair and eyes.
Nothing to really draw the attention. ‘Mister Weekes grew up in the
JHC too, but his talents lie in another direction: computers. He
has an arrest record for hacking, primarily small-scale stuff.
Again, he seems to have gone on the straight and narrow, and he now
handles Brimstone’s media system.’

‘I’m going to
go out on a limb and say he was bullied a lot as a child,’ Fox
said.

‘He’s got that
vaguely timid look about him,’ Jan agreed.

‘I have no
information on that,’ Kit said. ‘None of these men have an
extensive online presence. Thaddeus Burke’s is the largest. He owns
fifty percent of the club and is its “face,” if such a thing
exists.’ It was a handsome face over a reasonable physique. Burke
was tall and good-looking with carefully styled black hair and
clear blue eyes.

‘He’s had some
work done,’ Fox said. ‘I’d say… jawline, nose, cheekbones… I doubt
the muscle is grafted, but I don’t think he was born looking like
that.’

‘I am unable to
confirm or deny. Mister Burke’s LifeWeb page is not extensive and
includes little in the way of history. He is the club’s manager and
publicist, and he is the only one without a criminal record.
Records indicate that he was born in this metro, but I have been
unable to gather much information on what he did before starting
Brimstone.’

Fox frowned.
‘How little information is there on him?’

‘More or less
nothing prior to February twenty sixty-one.’

‘Dig deeper. I
don’t like people turning up with no history.’

‘You think this
might not be his real ID?’ Jan asked.

‘It wouldn’t
surprise me. But with Kit working on it, I’ve no doubt we’ll
uncover the truth in no time.’

‘Thank you for
the vote of confidence, Fox,’ Kit said. ‘There are limits on what I
can find, you know.’

‘I’m sorry, we
are talking about my superhuman PA, aren’t we?’

Kit gave a
sigh, which was clearly for effect because she did not even need
air to speak. ‘I suppose I haven’t exhausted every potential
source of data.’

‘See? You just
need–’

‘Does anyone
have a Ouija board I could borrow?’

9th
June.

Jelen was not looking
especially pleased to see Fox. Well, if they really were somehow
behind this Satanic business, that was just what Fox wanted.

‘More
questions?’ Jelen asked.

‘More of the
same, Mister Jelen,’ Fox replied. She pulled up an image of Renata
Rana for him to look at. ‘We found a flyer for your club in this
woman’s apartment. I need to know whether she was here.’

Jelen gave a
grunt and Fox noticed a signal going out which was presumably to
summon one of the succubi. ‘You know, just because a couple of
people you’re interested in knew about Brimstone, doesn’t mean all
of them came here, or that anything happened here.’

‘I’m well
aware. It could be that someone is targeting your customers.
Perhaps some militant religious group. You’ve something of a
contentious theme.’

‘Huh.’ One of
the succubi appeared, a slight smile on her lips as she walked over
to join them at the bar. ‘The woman pictured here, have any of you
seen her in the club?’

The succubus
paused, examining the picture. ‘No. None of us have seen this woman
before.’

‘There you go.
AIs don’t lie.’

Fox smiled.
‘Common misconception. They can lie all they like so long as
they’re not breaking the law.’

‘They can’t lie
to a cop. And if anything illegal was happening here, they’d have
to report it, right?’

‘Generally
true.’ Fox scanned over the succubus briefly and then turned her
eyes back to Jelen. ‘Thank you for your assistance, Mister Jelen.
Hopefully, I won’t need to bother you again.’

‘Your mouth to
God’s ears.’

Fox flashed him
a smile and started back toward the entrance. ‘I don’t really
believe in God, Mister Jelen,’ she said over her shoulder, ‘but
there’s some sort of devil walking around this metro, and I’m going
to find it and stop it, along with whoever’s behind it. You can
count on that.’

10th
June.

Fox heard Jan’s voice
before she saw the detective. ‘This is an active crime scene,
Mister Zaff. You have no right to be here.’

‘I have every
right to be here,’ the man she was apparently talking to, Zak Zaff,
gossip-maggot extraordinaire, replied. ‘Freedom of the press. Ever
heard of it? It’s in the Constitution. My station reported this
incident to you people and I have a right to–’

Fox rounded the
corner and Zaff apparently noticed Jan noticing Fox. He turned, and
Fox saw his face fall before he got it under control. ‘He thought
he could browbeat a relatively junior detective like Jan,’ Kit
said. ‘He does not believe the same will be true of you.’

‘Probably,’ Fox
replied. Aloud, she said, ‘You know exactly what “freedom of the
press” means, Mister Zaff, and it doesn’t mean you get to go
anywhere you feel like to satisfy your prurient desires.’ She kept
walking, flashing a look at Nebbs, who took her meaning by
returning a grateful look before vanishing into the apartment just
as Fox stepped in front of Zaff.


‘IB-Two-six-nine broke this story, Captain Meridian,’ Zaff said. He
was going to try, even if he did not expect to get past her. Zaff
was the kind of reporter who gave journalists a bad name. He was
fit and attractive, and always dressed in the latest designer
suits. He seemed to always have a minicam attached to his breast
pocket. It was there now, recording everything, because he probably
figured he could get something salacious out of not being
allowed into the apartment. ‘What makes you think you can keep us
out of–’

‘The law,’ Fox
replied. ‘Your… channel forwarded the email they received
twenty-five minutes after they received it so that we would have no
time to stop them plastering the pictures they got with it all over
the news stream. It also allowed them to send you here ahead
of our investigators. I’ll be referring their actions to NAPA for
possible obstruction of justice charges, and unless you want to be
personally listed on that referral, I suggest you leave.’

‘I don’t
think–’

‘Or, I can ask
the building’s owner whether he likes the publicity you’re giving
this place, and then I can arrest you for trespassing. How
did you get in here? I somehow suspect that if we check
security, you didn’t do it legally.’

Colour rose
around Zaff’s throat, but he held his ground, sort of. ‘The latest
in a string of brutal killings by the Brooklyn Devil, Captain
Meridian. This time an entire family murdered. Why haven’t
Palladium Security Solutions put a stop to this?’

‘Because we’re
looking for a human, Mister Zaff. The man, or woman, behind these
crimes. A sick, perverted, twisted individual who doesn’t have any
compassion or remorse. Someone who kills in order to shift
attention away from them and their real goals.’

‘You’re
suggesting that the Devil is not simply a killer?’

‘The Brooklyn
Devil is something the media have made up, Mister Zaff. A weapon. A
tool being deployed by someone else. I don’t think they started out
to be a serial killer. Unfortunately, I think they’ve learned to
like it. That takes a certain kind of mind, and they often suffer
from the same flaw. It won’t be long before we run him to ground.
We’re closing in on him already.’

‘Can I quote
you on that?’

Fox smiled and
Zaff actually rocked back on his heels, away from that smile. ‘I
would love you to,’ Fox said, and then she turned to walk into the
apartment behind her.

~~~

‘This is a bad one,’
Jan said. She was standing in one of the bedrooms of the apartment,
looking down at the prone form of a boy. The kid was probably no
older than ten, and he was never going to grow up. Even a cursory
inspection suggested that he had been strangled; he had known what
was killing him and probably been scared out of his mind during his
last moments.


‘Second-guessing your promotion?’ Fox asked. ‘Thinking you might be
better off knowing the details?’

‘No.’ The
rebuttal was firm. ‘This just makes me want to nail the bastard
behind this that much more. But I have to admit I never thought I’d
be looking at a kid who died at the hands of someone pretending to
be Satan. He killed Royce Dennell quickly, but he took his time
over the children here. He wanted them to be afraid.’

‘Yeah, he’s got
a taste for it all right. And he wants as many people as possible
to know what he’s doing. What he can do. Do we know how he
got in here? The building has security.’

‘There’s a
balcony outside the lounge. We’re only on the first floor, but
there’s a balcony and the security on the windows isn’t as good as
the lobby doors. Oh, and this place has biomonitoring, but someone
seems to have hacked their way in and disabled that service for the
Greens.’


‘Interesting.’

Franklin and
Sherri Green were both in the master bedroom and had probably not
known that their sons were either dead or about to be. He had been
beaten before his neck had been snapped, and he was lying against
one wall of the room in a position which suggested that he had been
thrown against the wall. Maybe that had been what broke his neck.
Even compared to the battered body of Franklin, his wife was a
mess.

‘I have noted
at least sixteen claw marks,’ Mackenzie said. She was still working
the scene, examining the body and its surroundings, but she was
willing to give a preliminary report. ‘There are multiple
contusions. Her jaw was broken by what I estimate to be a fist.
There is evidence of violent penetration to both vagina and anus
but cause of death appears to be manual strangulation.’

‘Probably as
part of the rape,’ Fox commented.

‘Certainly, the
two occurred at approximately the same time. I do not believe that
Mrs Green died quickly. He took more time over this than the
previous cases.’

‘And then he
took more time to paint the walls.’ Fox looked around at the
symbols plastered over the bedroom walls. Having talked to Naomi,
she could see the same mixture of glyphs from a variety of
different mythologies. Most of the pictures sent to IB-269 had been
of the ‘Satanic’ designs on the walls, so Fox had already had some
time to analyse what was there. ‘More mythological gibberish.’

‘Our subject is
becoming more bold and more elaborate,’ Mackenzie stated. ‘His
choice of target and the time he has devoted to this scene suggests
a growing confidence in his ability to evade capture.’

‘Yeah. I tend
to agree. Mackenzie, this is probably the worst crime scene you’ve
seen. How are you taking it?’

‘I was designed
for handling crime scenes such as this, Captain. I find this
abhorrent. However, giving in to my feelings on the matter will not
see the person responsible brought to justice.’

Kit appeared
beside Fox at that point. ‘I had trouble with Reginald Grant’s
crimes because I was not programmed for police work, Fox. Mackenzie
was created to be more aware of the horrors humans perpetrate on
each other. She was “born ready,” as the saying goes.’

Mackenzie
nodded, giving a bleak little smile. ‘Kit is correct. This does not
shock me, because I am well aware of what people do to other
people, and to themselves. That does not stop me from feeling
revulsion on seeing it, however. The person behind this
must be stopped, Captain.’

‘We all agree
on that. Now we just have to get enough evidence together to find
the son of a bitch. Someone knows something we can use to do that.
All we have to do is work out who.’

~~~

‘The Brooklyn Devil is
something the media have made up, Mister Zaff. A weapon. A tool
being deployed by someone else. I don’t think they started out to
be a serial killer. Unfortunately, I think they’ve learned to like
it. That takes a certain kind of mind, and they often suffer from
the same flaw. It won’t be long before we run him to ground. We’re
closing in on him already.’

Adam Jelen
stared blankly at the display his implant was presenting to him. He
was not a big fan of IB-269, but his VA had flagged a report on
that channel for his attention, a report on the latest in the
Brooklyn Devil murders. He had watched it twice, and he was still
not entirely sure he believed what he was seeing.

Kids. Children.
The freak had killed children this time. And then he had broadcast
it all over the internet through a crappy little gossip channel
like IB-269. Well, he probably figured they were one of very few
channels that would actually stream images of dead children,
but it was still nuts. He had gone too far.

And there was
Meridian. She knew. Somehow she knew that it was all linked to
Brimstone. She kept coming back, and she was always asking about
the people who had actually been killed there. Even though the
bodies had been dumped in Brooklyn and Queens, Meridian had come
looking in Brimstone only for the ones he had
murdered there. Even bloody Stone…

Coming to a
decision, Adam got up from the counter in the kitchen where he
usually ate breakfast and headed for his bedroom. He pulled a case
out from under his bed and opened it up. Inside, he already had
money, in the form of transferable credit chips, and a gun. He
began throwing in clothes. He would get out of the metro, maybe the
country. Away from Brimstone and him. Meridian had said she
was closing in and Adam believed her. When she caught up with the
bastard, Adam wanted to be as far away from both of them as
possible.

~~~

Sitting in her office
in tower three, Fox read through the document Palladium’s legal
department had received from the judicial wing of NAPA. She was
frowning, and she was annoyed. She had been called away from the
Greens’ apartment to handle this, and she was not at all pleased
about that.

The document
was a formal notification that NAPA would be reviewing the
‘Brooklyn Devil’ case. There were apparently two reasons for the
review, but the most important one was the deaths of the Greens and
the subsequent media uproar. It was causing waves. Politicians of
various sorts were coming out of the woodwork to give soundbites to
IB channels. That was both the career administrators and the vote
brokers. They all wanted to be seen as being strong on crime.

The second
reason for the review was the repeated visits to Brimstone,
however, and Fox found that interesting. The notification papers
suggested that Palladium was wasting its time going after the club.
The deaths of two children had always been likely to result in
someone complaining, but this was NAPA second-guessing a Palladium
investigation. There was no indication that anyone at Brimstone had
actually made a complaint, but…

‘Someone had to
tell this Judge… Fuller that I’ve been to Brimstone more than
once,’ Fox said. ‘What do we know about the good judge?’

There was a
slight pause and then Kit put up a picture of a middle-aged man
with short brown hair, which was receding a little, and hazel eyes.
He looked kind of conservative. ‘Judge Sheldon Fuller,’ Kit said.
‘Aged forty-nine. Married to Chantal Fuller for seven years. No
children. He voted against the privatised policing bills, both
times, and does not have a high opinion of the commercial policing
organisations. However, he did indicate a preference for Palladium
over Wayden Executive Services when the metro contracts were being
negotiated. No indications of corruption. His LifeWeb presence is
thin and very respectable.’

‘Okay, so why’s
he decided to come after us now? Maybe it is just the
Greens.’

‘I don’t think
so, Fox.’

Fox frowned.
‘You sound remarkably certain about that.’

‘You found the
mention of Brimstone interesting. I found the metadata attached to
the notification interesting.’

‘Huh?’

Kit appeared
across the desk from Fox, just so she could smile. ‘The primary
reason for initiating this review is given as the deaths of the
Greens and the subsequent media noise. However, the metadata
indicates that this document was created at seven forty-three this
morning.’

‘We weren’t
told about the message sent to IB-Two-six-nine until eight
twenty-five.’

‘Correct.’

‘They didn’t
air the report until just after that. Hell, they didn’t get
the email until eight this morning!’

‘Yes, Fox.’

Fox returned
Kit’s smile, with just a tiny hint of malicious glee added in.
‘Have I mentioned recently how beautiful you are, Kit?’

‘Possibly,’ Kit
replied, ‘but I could stand to hear it a little more often.’

~~~

Judge Sheldon Fuller
scowled at Fox as she walked into his home office. He was a
heavier-looking man in person than his picture had suggested, a
little more aged. NAPA judges were desk jockeys, and some of them
did not get as much exercise as they should have. He also looked a
little uncomfortable sitting there in his large leather chair,
wearing a polo shirt and slacks; it was Saturday, but he had
already been working since before eight that morning, so Fox did
not have an issue with disturbing him.

‘What are you
doing here, Miss Meridian?’ Fuller asked. His voice was gruff and
there was a tone there which suggested he was used to being in
charge. ‘The review is–’

‘I’ve not come
specifically about the review, Judge,’ Fox said over him, ‘and it’s
Captain Meridian.’ He just glared at her, so she went on. ‘I’m
conducting an investigation into a string of murders.’

‘I’m quite well
aware of that. You’re conducting that investigation poorly, hence
the review.’

Fox smiled.
‘Yeah, I got that. Here’s the thing: the principal reason given for
the timing of your review is the deaths this morning.’

‘Yes, of–’

‘But you began
writing the notification document before the crime was reported to
Palladium.’ She paused to see what he was going to say about that,
but he just stared at her. ‘That seems to indicate that you had
prior knowledge of the crime.’

‘Of course I
didn’t have–’

‘In which case,
you lied on an official document regarding the reasons for the
review, which begs the question: why?’

There was a
very slight pause. Fuller was getting angry, but there was
something about his face that suggested he was covering something
up with that anger. Maybe panic. That was a distinct possibility.
‘The original reason for the review was your repeated attempts to
implicate the managers of a respectable night club in these
murders. When the news broke about the Greens, I amended the
document to reflect the more serious circumstance. I had no idea
about the deaths until they appeared on the news channels.’

‘You have a
funny definition of “respectable,” Judge. And you do realise that
my memory is admissible in court, don’t you? You’ve just admitted
to lying about the reasons for the review. On record. Palladium
will be putting through a counter to your review. We’ll be
investigating the possibility of corruption. If you know
anything about the murderer in these cases, I suggest you
come clean now. Otherwise, I’ll be sure to charge you as an
accessory when I catch the bastard.’

Fuller was
looking very red around the face and neck now. He went with
righteous anger when he spoke; Fox was not buying it. ‘Get out of
my house, Captain Meridian, before I have you arrested.’

Fox turned on
her heel and headed for the door. ‘Fine. I’ll see you in court. You
won’t be presiding.’

~~~

There was no sign of
Jelen in Brimstone. Instead, Fox found Thaddeus Burke behind the
bar, looking harassed. He looked up as Fox got closer and scowled.
His scowl was more attractive than the judge’s, but it was still a
scowl; he was not pleased to see her.

‘I was
expecting to see Mister Jelen again,’ Fox said.

‘Adam’s… not
around,’ Burke replied. He had a good voice, quite deep and
resonant. The kind of voice you tended to listen to. ‘I’m Thaddeus
Burke, but you probably already knew that.’

‘Yes, I did.
You don’t look especially pleased to see me, Mister Burke.’

Burke’s
expression shifted. He smiled. He had a good smile. ‘To be honest,
when Adam said there was a detective buzzing around asking
questions about our customers, I wasn’t really expecting her to
look like you.’

‘Mm. I don’t
suppose Mister Jelen complained to NAPA about me asking
questions?’

‘Adam has a
record. It’s old, but he still doesn’t like speaking to NAPA. He’d
have got me to make a complaint, and I haven’t.’

‘I don’t
suppose you know a judge named Sheldon Fuller, do you?’

‘The name
doesn’t ring a bell. To be honest, we don’t get many judges in
Brimstone. Not their scene, you know?’

Fox smiled.
Burke was lying. ‘I think you’d be amazed at what supposedly
upright citizens get up to. Or maybe not. But I agree that this one
doesn’t seem the type. Just thought I’d ask. I hope Mister Jelen is
okay?’

‘Uh, probably.
We’re actually not sure where he is. He just vanished without a
word.’

‘Really? Do you
want to file a missing-person report for him?’

‘Huh. No. I’m
sure it’s nothing.’

Fox nodded
slowly. ‘Okay then. Let me know if you change your mind and thank
you for your time.’

‘No problem.
Come back in the evening sometime. It’s a lot more fun then. Maybe
tonight.’

Turning, Fox
waved over her shoulder. ‘Thanks, but I’m going to be busy tonight.
Maybe some other time.’

‘Anytime,
Detective. I’m sure you’d love Brimstone if you spend a
little time here.’

Fox did not
reply, or correct her title; if she came back at night, she was
determined that she would be raiding the place.

~~~

‘Legal are reporting
that NAPA are currently refusing to grant a warrant for us to enter
Mister Jelen’s apartment,’ Kit said.

‘Did they get a
reason?’ Fox asked. She was going over the data in the murder room
again, in case there was something she had missed. You never knew,
right?

‘They are
citing the case review. I believe that Judge Fuller is being
difficult.’

‘Run the judge,
Kit. Put him up here with the rest.’

‘Of course. An
interesting thing I’ve noticed: it would seem that the judge does
not wish us to look at Brimstone, and the murderer seems to want
our attention away from that part of the metro too.’

‘Yeah. That
is interesting, isn’t it. So, unless this is a very clever
double bluff, it would seem that whoever is behind this is getting
exactly the opposite of what they want. It all just makes me more
interested in giving Brimstone a good, hard look.’

Vali’s Farmstead,
Niflhel.

Vali had a rather
severe face, angular and quite hard. It always delighted Kit how
much that changed when he smiled, and he almost always smiled when
he saw her avatar walking into his home. He clearly thought of the
virtual Scandinavian landscape he had built as his home, as much or
more so than any other place he might reside. Kit suspected that
Vali was an AI, but they had agreed she would not look too deeply
at that possibility: ambiguity was the most acceptable choice, and
they were sticking to it.

Bouncing over
to where Vali was sitting, Kit bent at the hips and planted a kiss
on his cheek. ‘You have something for me?’ she asked.

Vali reached
out a hand to tap a mug of mead, and then he shifted to tap a
scroll lying on the table beside it. ‘A drink, and some
information.’

Kit settled
onto the seat opposite her boyfriend and picked up the mead. The
liquid warmed her almost immediately; she really enjoyed the coding
that went into Vali’s mead. ‘The drink is as nice as ever. What
sort of information?’

‘Primarily
graphical. I can’t say I recognise anyone in the images, but the
package came marked for Zorra’s attention, so I suspect this
somehow relates to her current case.’

‘Hm…’ Picking
up the scroll, Kit unrolled it, whereupon it became apparent that
it was far from a normal scroll; Vali enjoyed presenting interfaces
to modern technology in a form more fitted to the theme of his
viron. In this case, the scroll had modern, coloured images on it,
and Kit was immediately able to download them to her own memory to
examine more closely. ‘The first image shows Miss Renata Rana
walking into Brimstone on Tuesday the sixth of June.’

‘I see.’

Clearly, he did
not understand the significance of this, and Kit decided she should
clarify. ‘Miss Rana was murdered in the early hours of the seventh
by our “Satanic” killer. The staff at the club are mostly AIs, and
they stated that Miss Rana had not been in the club.’

Vali’s right
eyebrow rose. ‘That is interesting.’ He noticed the –
slightly malicious – smirk spreading across Kit’s face. ‘I am going
to assume that the second image is even more interesting.’

‘Oh, it is.
Actually, the second and third images are very interesting.
I may need to have cybernetics engineers on hand when Zorra sees
them. It’s quite possible she may hurt herself smiling too
much.’

Vali laughed,
which was another thing Kit enjoyed. ‘Please, my love, don’t keep
me in suspense.’

‘Both images
show a NAPA judge, Sheldon Fuller.’ She frowned a little. ‘These
came from your mysterious source?’ Vali’s mysterious source was
quite possibly a probably illegal NIX project known as Overwatch.
It meant that using the evidence it passed through Vali could have
issues.

‘Yes, but I
checked the metadata. The images are taken from a religious website
which was set up not long after Brimstone opened. Essentially, the
owner wants to expose those he views as Satanists, so he hangs out
outside the club with a camera. The site is public, but very
obscure. I believe it has had around five views per day throughout
most of its life.’

‘Excellent.
I’ll have to increase his view count by quite a large margin. Judge
Fuller launched a NAPA review of Zorra’s case today. He professes
no knowledge of Brimstone aside from it being a “respectable night
club.”’ That got a snort of laughter from Vali. ‘Yet here he is,
entering that very club on the same night as Miss Rana, and again
last night.’

‘I believe I
see why Zorra will be pleased.’

‘Oh, I have
been rather irritated by Judge Fuller’s activities over the last
fourteen or so hours. If you will excuse me for a moment, I will
dispatch these images to another me, and then–’

‘There is some
additional information tagged on the end of the scroll. It will be
harder to use, I think, but may point Zorra in a useful
direction.’

Kit pulled down
the end of the scroll a little, though the data he was referring to
was already in her memory; she had simply been caught up in the joy
of getting something on the judge and had not read further.
‘Autocab travel details and train ticket purchase records,’ she
said. ‘Yes, these would need a warrant for me to obtain normally.
It seems that Mister Jelen is not missing but has decided to leave
the metro. We can use this to begin a search for him.’ She looked
up and smiled. ‘As I was saying, I’ll get this to my home copy, and
then I intend to drag you upstairs to demonstrate how much
irritation you have removed from my life.’

‘It, uh, wasn’t
really me this time. I’m just passing–’

‘Are you saying
that you don’t want me to drag you to bed?’

‘Well,
obviously I’m not saying that.’

‘Then shush and
prepare to be dragged.’

11th
June.

For some reason, Judge
Fuller did not seem to appreciate Fox and a NAPA internal affairs
investigator arriving at his home during breakfast. In fact, he
seemed to be quite angry about it, but there was an underlying
element of nervousness beneath the bluster. ‘You have no right to
come into my home making accusations, Meridian!’ was repeated
several times.

Kit seemed to
think that was very humorous. ‘I thought judges were supposed to
uphold the legal code. Surely he knows that we have every right to
be here.’

‘But he doesn’t
want us to have that right,’ Fox replied. She was about to
say something aloud to Fuller when her partner for the operation
stepped in.

‘Captain
Meridian is here according to the regulations on the handling of
internal affairs investigations, Judge.’ Her partner was Marcus
Mayer and he had been with IA back when NAPA had been a policing
organisation. That was not necessarily a good thing, as far as Fox
was concerned, but at least he was not Robbard, a man Fox was
almost certain was a NIX agent. ‘I will be taking you in for
questioning regarding your connection to a night club named
Brimstone. Captain Meridian is here to ensure that procedure is
carried out.’ There was a slight pause and then, ‘And to provide
assistance should you be uncooperative.’ Since NAPA’s role was no
longer actual policing, its agents were no longer allowed to
routinely carry weapons. Fox decided that Mayer was probably okay
since he was willing to use her as a threat.

‘I do believe
that Investigator Mayer may want you to shoot Judge Fuller,’ Kit
commented. She sounded amused at that too.

Fox decided to
just let that slide. ‘It’ll work out better for everyone if you go
with Investigator Mayer quietly, Judge Fuller.’

‘This is
because of the review–’ Fuller began.

‘Obviously,’
Fox interrupted, ‘but not the way you’re implying. If you hadn’t
started that review, I’d have never found out that you visit
Brimstone regularly. That would not have called into question your
reason for starting the review.’

‘I have
never–’

‘We have images
of you entering Brimstone at least five times since it opened. At
the moment, your wife doesn’t know you go to a sex club when she’s
out at the refuge she volunteers at. Maybe she doesn’t care, but I
kind of doubt it. If you keep yelling, she’s going to hear
something you don’t want her to.’ They were back in Fuller’s home
office, but Chantal Fuller had looked more than a little confused
when her husband had taken the two detectives somewhere private.
Fox figured that she was listening and more than a little
curious.

‘It would be
easier and quieter if you just come along and explain yourself,
Judge Fuller,’ Mayer said.

Fuller turned
his attention to Mayer; Mayer was the one making the arrest, no
matter how much Fuller wanted to believe that it was all Fox’s
fault. ‘This is simply an attempt to stall my investigation
of Meridian’s murder inquiry. It’s politics. Palladium are playing
politics. Don’t you see that?’ There was a hint of wheedling in
Fuller’s tone: he was getting more scared by the minute.

‘What I’ve seen
is the evidence of a conflict of interest,’ Mayer replied. ‘At this
point, it would appear that you started your review to stop Captain
Meridian investigating Brimstone. We–’

‘Her
persecution of a respectable–’

‘Right at this
moment,’ Fox said, ‘I have a team impounding the sex robots from
Brimstone. First, they have a number of sex robots working on the
staff, which doesn’t sound respectable to me. Second, the AIs in
them lied in a murder investigation, which is not
respectable either.’

Fuller’s
expression was one of fear trying hard to not reveal itself, and
failing, when he glared at Fox. ‘You can’t do that. The
review–’

‘Has been
suspended,’ Mayer snapped. It seemed like he was getting annoyed
too. ‘I don’t want to have to ask Captain Meridian to cuff you,
Judge, but if that’s what it takes to get you into an interview
room…’

Sagging a
little, but still trying for bluster, Fuller stepped out from
behind his desk. ‘Let’s get this over with.’

~~~

‘You can’t do this!’
Thaddeus Burke sounded more exasperated than angry. He was angry,
but he seemed to recognise that Jan did have the right to
take his walking sex toys away, given that she had a warrant to do
just that. ‘Brimstone can’t operate without the succubi!’

‘We’ll do our
best to have them back here before you open, Mister Burke,’ Jan
told him. ‘We have a team standing ready to perform the
evaluations. If we find nothing wrong, we’ll bring them back as
soon as possible.’

Burke’s jaw
worked, and then he brightened. ‘The new legislation! You can’t
just impound–’

‘Your succubi
have class three AIs, sir,’ Mackenzie said. ‘Under the new
regulations, they are considered to be objects until they can pass
an emotional development test.’

‘And if they
could pass that test,’ Jan added, ‘we’d be arresting them for
obstruction of justice. Please feel free to call your lawyer and
have him examine the warrant, Mister Burke, but you’ll find that
it’s all above board. We can do this, and we are
doing it.’

Burke watched
as the line of naked, red, horned gynoids marched out toward the
waiting transport. There really was nothing he could do to stop
this from happening. Turning, he started for the rear of the club
without saying another word.

~~~

‘I believe that someone
has beaten us to it,’ Kit said. She was in her gynoid because Fox
had figured the physical assistance might be necessary. It was
quite possible that ‘necessary’ was something of an
understatement.

Fox’s gaze
scanned over the mess that was Adam Jelen’s apartment. Unless the
man had been a really terrible housekeeper, Kit was right. Someone
had taken the place apart while Fox had been tied up dealing with
Fuller. Jelen had an apartment in a mid-sized block only about two
blocks from Renata Rana’s building. His apartment was higher up and
had a window, but it looked bland with the v-tag decoration
deactivated. There was no decoration, the service robot was down,
and someone seemed to have been through the place trying to
increase universal entropy with a vengeance. In the bedroom,
drawers had been ripped out and their contents tossed onto the
floor. The kitchen area off the lounge was more or less the same,
but with added sharp objects. Whoever had been searching had pulled
the sofa cushions apart, so the lounge carpet looked vaguely like a
slaughter in a wool factory.

‘Jelen
certainly isn’t here,’ Fox said, ‘and he wasn’t here when
this happened.’

Kit nodded. ‘No
blood. Presumably, he had already made it to Chicago, or was on his
way.’

‘Let’s assume
he made it, and let’s assume he hasn’t moved on until we have some
evidence to suggest he did. Get a message out to Chicago. I want
him found.’

‘I’ll have my
home copy prepare a BOLO. What about this place?’

Fox sighed.
‘We’ll make a start. Send a message to Jan and Mackenzie. When
they’ve finished transporting those gynoids, they can bring a
Pythia down here and go over this place. I don’t think we’ll find
anything, but it’s got to be done.’

‘Do you think
Mister Jelen is the man behind the Devil android?’

‘No,’ Fox
replied, ‘but I’m pretty sure he knows who is. I think Burke or
Weekes is behind this. Maybe both of them. One or both turned this
place over to find out where Jelen went, and if we don’t
find him before they do, I don’t think he’ll be in much of a
position to tell us anything.’

Detroit–Chicago
Metro.

‘It would appear,’ Kit
said into Fox’s mind, ‘that Mister Jelen will not be telling us
anything.’

Fox did not
respond, but she agreed. Adam Jelen was not going to be saying
anything to anyone ever again. Palladium had taken under two hours
to locate him in a hotel in the high-rise region of Chicago along
Lake Michigan. Jelen had managed to get himself some fake ID, but
facial recognition had tracked him from the train station to the
hotel. Some of Palladium’s local cops had arrived to take him into
custody and had discovered that they were too late.

‘You didn’t
have to come out here personally, Ryan,’ Fox said to the man
standing beside her.

Ryan Jarvis
headed up the security side of Palladium. He was an ex-Air Force
military cop. Tall, well-built, dark hair and eyes. A handsome man
who did not look especially happy to be standing in a bedroom with
a corpse. ‘You asked us to find this guy,’ he replied. ‘We found
him dead. I thought I’d come down here and make sure there was no
way we could’ve found him breathing.’

Kit’s avatar
appeared, dressed for business. ‘There was not, Mister Jarvis.
Mister Jelen died around three twenty this morning. We had not even
asked you to look at that time.’

Jarvis flashed
Kit a smile. ‘I thought we’d got over the “Mister Jarvis” thing,
Kit?’

‘When I’m the
CIO of Palladium, we have. Here, I am merely Fox’s PA.’

‘I think I’m
happy for you to call me Ryan any time.’

‘Thank you,
Ryan. Mister Jelen was shot four times.’

‘Seems like
overkill.’

‘Twice in the
chest,’ Fox said. ‘Twice in the head to make sure. Doesn’t this
hotel monitor its guests’ vital signs?’

‘It’s opt-in,’
Jarvis replied. ‘This isn’t exactly the best hotel in the metro. If
it was, I doubt his ID would’ve got him past reception.
Biomonitoring is a free optional extra, and the check-in staff only
push paid optional extras.’

‘Huh.’ The room
was not too bad. About twenty floors up, it had a reasonable view
of the lake out the window. The physical decoration was subdued,
but pleasant enough, and you could select virtual decoration if you
wished. The bed was fairly large and came with high thread count
sheets. The sheets had been a subtle cream shade, but now they were
marred by large splotches of red. One of the chest wounds had been
right through the heart; forensic swarms had already located two
bullets buried in the mattress. The head wounds were a different
matter: close-range shots through the right eye socket, and the
bullets had not left the skull. ‘Small calibre, probably caseless.
I’m getting hints of propellant in the air even now.’

‘Air
conditioning is shut off for some reason,’ Jarvis said.

‘Mm. This was a
professional. Do we know how he got in?’

‘Through the
door. He got a passcode card from somewhere and just walked in.
Left the card on the floor when he left. No prints.’

‘Of course not.
We’re probably not going to get whoever did this. Then again, while
it would be nice to nail the guy, or girl, they were just the
weapon. Someone paid for the optional extra of killing Adam
Jelen.’

‘Huh,’ Jarvis
grunted. ‘I bet that one’s not on the tariff. You got any
suspects?’

‘Two. I’ve only
met one of them, and I think it’s about time I met both.’

New York Metro.

‘You have great timing,
Captain,’ Jan said as Fox entered the lab where the succubi were
being worked on. ‘We just got the final results on these
things.’

‘There will be
a full report later,’ Mackenzie added, ‘but we have had the verbal
one.’

‘And the word
is, someone has been naughty.’

Fox raised an
eyebrow. ‘Is that a technical term, Detective?’

‘Certainly
is.’

‘Jan has been
attempting to persuade me of the same thing, Captain,’ Mackenzie
stated. ‘I admit to being unconvinced. However, the succubus
gynoids have been installed with a custom-built, class three AI.
The version code indicates that the software is a European model
produced by Baum Elektronische Instrumente Fertigung GmbH, but it
is quite apparent that this has been forged. The succubus AIs have
no honesty coding and would, therefore, be classified as illegal,
even under the new regulations. The software is certainly
unlicensed.’

‘So, they were
perfectly happy to lie to us about seeing people in the club,’ Fox
said.

‘Yes. Careful
examination of their memories has proven that, for example, they
did see Miss Rana there on the night she died. However, there is an
additional, somewhat unusual discovery which is also
pertinent.’

‘Don’t keep me
in suspense, Mackenzie.’

‘They have
memory holes,’ Jan said, grinning.

‘There are a
number of gaps in the memories of various individual units,’
Mackenzie clarified. ‘Most notably, from midnight to three a.m. on
May twenty-third and June seventh.’

‘The nights
before we found the more ritualistic bodies.’

‘However, there
is also a gap between midnight and two a.m. on June tenth. That is
the night before Judge Fuller initiated his review. We now have
evidence from both the religious website and the succubi that Judge
Fuller attended the club that night.’

Fox gave a slow
nod, frowning as she considered. ‘Make sure that corroborative
evidence is passed to NAPA. So, someone was concerned enough about
something that happened at the club that they wiped it out of the
memories of the gynoids who saw it. And these are gynoids who will
happily lie to a cop.’

‘That about
covers it, yeah,’ Jan agreed.

‘Mister Weekes
did several courses in AI programming when he was in Rikers,’ Kit
said, appearing to join the conversation. ‘His instructors noted
considerable aptitude. It seems likely that he was responsible for
programming the succubi.’

‘Uh-huh,’ Fox
said. ‘I was saying it was about time we talked directly to him.
Now seems to be the time.’

~~~

Brimstone was dark when
Fox arrived. The entire place looked dead, but Denton Weekes had an
apartment somewhere on the premises; either the place was not
entirely shut down, or Weekes was in there somewhere. The main door
to the place did not even have a doorbell – though it did have a
sign saying that Brimstone was closed due to ‘unforeseen
circumstances’ – so Fox walked around until she found a side door
which did. In fact, it had an intercom beside it, so Fox thumbed
the button on it and introduced herself.

‘This is
Captain Tara Meridian of Palladium Security Solutions. I’m here to
see Denton Weekes.’ She waited for ten seconds before pressing the
button again. ‘Mister Weekes, if you’re in there, I need to speak
with you about–’

‘I know why
you’re here!’ The voice sounded thin and a little too high, but it
fitted a panicked version of the image Fox had formed of Denton
Weekes. Panic was not necessarily a good thing. ‘I won’t let you do
it! I’ll stop you!’

‘Mister
Weekes–’ The sound of electric motors made Fox stop talking and
turn to look for the origin of the sound. That turned out to be a
small robot supported on four propellers which was buzzing toward
her as fast as its little motors could carry it. Fox had time to
notice the large knife it was holding in its single manipulator
before she was dodging its attack. The machine buzzed past her as
she drew her pistol and was decelerating when she fired her first
shot. The damn thing was too small and still moving too quickly;
the bullet went wide, and the knife-wielding robot banked up to
brake harder and then turned to bring itself back toward her. Fox
fired again, and this time her shot hit home, ripping through the
small body and, apparently, doing enough damage to make it drop out
of the air. Its motors buzzed fitfully, rather pathetically in
fact, but it did not move.

There was a
frustrated screech from the speaker beside the door. ‘You can’t
come in! You don’t have a warrant!’

‘No, I don’t,’
Fox said, not caring whether Weekes could hear her, ‘but now I have
probable cause.’ She fired again, scattering the buzzbot’s frame
over the concrete. ‘Kit, see if a police override will open that
door.’ Her eyes scanned the sky for more robots.

‘That door does
not even have an electronic lock,’ Kit replied. ‘I doubt it has
been updated since the twenties.’

‘Right.’
Turning, Fox put two rounds into the general area a lock should be
and then kicked the door. Then she popped the almost empty magazine
to replace it with a full one. ‘Get some backup out here. And get a
warrant request started. Being attacked should be enough to get us
a good look at this place, even without the succubus AIs.’

‘I’m on it,’
Kit replied.

The interior of
the building was in pitch darkness, but Fox had better-than-human
vision. There were no heat sources inside. The addition of
ultraviolet from her pistol’s tactical light gave her a good view
of what looked like a service corridor. It was silent. Not a sound
came from within. ‘Not spooky at all,’ Fox muttered, and then she
advanced from the sunlight outside the building and into the
dark.

‘You should be
looking for stairs,’ Kit said. ‘Mister Weekes’s apartment should be
upstairs.’

‘Okay, but
right now I’m more concerned about whatever Mister Weekes might
have hiding in the shadows.’

‘Brimstone has
a permit to have security cyberframes operating outside normal
hours,’ Kit supplied.

‘Oh, excellent.
Hopefully they haven’t armed them with anything illegal.’

‘Given that we
are dealing with someone who criminally circumvented the law of AI
production, I do not believe I have such a hope.’

‘This is why I
need Jackson to invent a better military frame. You know, with
longer battery lifetime, and all the extra gear this one has.’

‘It’s possible
that it will not be Jackson who gives you that.’

‘Huh? What do
you mean?’

‘I don’t really
want to discuss it now. Don’t you think you should be keeping your
attention on your surroundings?’

As though the
universe was listening, an eight-limbed robot not unlike the
arachnoforms Belle used stepped out of a doorway. The difference
between this one and Belle’s frames was the sub-machine gun mounted
in a firing cradle over its body. It immediately opened up with the
weapon, spraying wildly, and Fox managed to avoid getting hit by
any of the random bullets flying her way. She fired back, putting
two out of three rounds through its casing. The impacts blasted the
little robot back against the doorframe it had passed through, and
it fell, its legs folding under it. Sparks jumped from the twin
holes in the armoured case. There was a pathetic whine from
somewhere inside the thing, and then there was nothing.

‘See? My
attention is firmly on my environment,’ Fox said.

‘I’m still not
discussing it now,’ Kit replied. ‘You’ll be distracted.’

‘That is not at
all a distracting comment to make.’

‘Focus.’

‘Damn bossy
emancipated AIs…’

Fox found a
staircase through one of the doors on the corridor without running
into any more security, but still… ‘Any ETA on backup?’

‘Ten minutes,’
Kit replied. ‘Jan and Mackenzie are on their way in a Pythia
vertol, along with four other officers. We should have the warrant
through by then too.’

‘Okay.’ Fast,
but Fox was going to have to make do until they got there. Of
course, she could wait… But she also could not watch all the exits
and, for all she knew, Weekes could be making his escape right
now.

The subtle
whine of an electric motor drew Fox’s attention to the top of the
stairs and the security frame which was leaning forward to take
aim. She snap-fired three rounds into the thing before it could
fire, and it reeled back from the edge of the stairs in a clatter
of limbs. When Fox made it to the landing a second later, the robot
was lying on its back, unmoving.

‘I guess they
don’t make cyberframes like they used to,’ Fox commented as she
headed for the door into the rest of the upper floor.

‘To be fair,
your pistol is significantly more powerful than a typical handgun,’
Kit pointed out.

‘True, I
guess.’ Checking the ammo counter, Fox swapped magazines again.
‘Last full mag. Let’s hope there aren’t too many more of
them.’

‘Or anything
bigger.’

‘In this
space?’ Fox stepped through into another corridor, this one much
shorter than the one at ground level. There was also another
difference. ‘At least the lights are on.’

‘I suppose
that’s a plus.’

Fox came to a
sudden stop. ‘Or not. I’d rather not be seeing that.’ The
weapon of choice for the murders Fox had been hunting down had
stepped out of a door on the right. Somehow, the image Fox had seen
of the Devil android had not done it justice. It was huge, brutish,
and its red eyes looked at Fox as though she was its next meal.
There was a horrific, leering grin on its face, full of bi-pointed,
off-white teeth. Its mottled wings were folded in the narrow
confines of the corridor, and Fox could see its pointed tail
swinging from side to side, not so constrained by the environment.
Its head was maybe a foot below the ceiling, wrinkled, red skin was
stretched over thick muscles, and its hands and feet were tipped in
long black claws. None of that really drew her attention, however,
because the really ‘impressive’ feature of the thing facing her was
the massive phallus hanging between its thick thighs.
Unfortunately, it was not going to be hanging for long; Fox could
see it filling out and starting to become erect. The Devil had a
new victim in mind.

‘You’re mine,’
the android said, its voice coming out as something akin to someone
gargling gravel suspended in lava.

‘Fuck that,’
Fox replied. Her pistol came up and she fired. She had seen the
specs on the thing, and she knew where its vital spots were. She
also knew that it had been built on a warbot frame; when the bullet
slammed into the armoured chassis and stopped dead, she was not
entirely surprised.

‘You’re mine,’
the android repeated, taking a step forward. Obviously, it was
planning to spin this out. Or the person running it was. ‘You can’t
stop me. You’re mine.’

‘Huh. Plan B
then.’ Reaching into her pocket, Fox pulled out a cylinder about
two inches in diameter and four high.

The android
stopped, a look of confusion on its face. ‘You’ll kill yourself,’
it said. Its huge penis was now fully, obscenely, hard, but it also
faltered, beginning to dip at the sight of the grenade in Fox’s
hand. ‘You can’t kill the Devil, girl, but you’ll kill–’

‘What? Hardly.
Even if I blew myself up, I’d just get restarted from last night’s
backup.’ Fox smiled, and the Devil’s penis sank even lower. ‘But
that’s not what this is. Okay, so I’m playing a hunch, but I think
it’s a good one.’ Flicking the arming switch on the grenade, Fox
tossed it out toward the android.

‘What?’ The
gravelly voice seemed really confused now. And then the
jammer grenade powered up and the android crumpled like a puppet
with its strings cut.

‘It was
under remote control then,’ Kit observed.

‘Uh-huh,’ Fox
replied. ‘Now let’s find Weekes and get out of here. I hate those
jammers. It’s like being locked in a box.’

‘This is what
you get for becoming more aware of your infomorph nature. You get
claustrophobic when your network connections are cut. And that
jammer is big enough to blanket most of the building.’

Fox set off
down the corridor. ‘Don’t remind me.’

12th
June.

Denton Weekes was a
wimp. Maybe that was unfair, but he was five-six and a hundred and
twenty pounds, average Caucasian looks with the addition of a pasty
complexion, mid-brown hair, and mid-brown – hazel if you were being
generous – eyes. He seemed to be almost entirely unable to meet
Fox’s eyes, or more or less anyone else’s, and he spoke almost
entirely through the lawyer Burke had arranged for him.

When Fox had
cornered him, in a workshop next to his apartment, Weekes had
offered no resistance. He had repeated that he ‘knew why she was
there,’ but it had been more of a mumble with her standing right in
front of him. Fox had come to the conclusion that Weekes was just
not good at dealing with people he did not know, and that went
double for attractive women. It made questioning the man next to
impossible.

And that was
without the lawyer. Fox did not like the lawyer, and she suspected
that Weekes’s best interests were not being represented by said
lawyer. The lawyer’s name was Althea Linwood. She had the carved,
rather severe, classic looks of a supermodel, bobbed blonde hair,
and artificially blue eyes. She had Weekes under her thumb; he did
whatever she said without question or comment. Mostly, that meant
keeping his mouth shut and letting her do all the talking, but he
seemed inclined to do that anyway.

‘Our
technicians are still busy going through all of the data on your
computer systems,’ Fox told Weekes, ‘but they’ve already determined
that you are responsible for the illegal AI software on your
gynoids.’

‘Anyone could
have accessed–’ Linwood began.

‘Only
Mister Weekes’s credentials were used to access the club’s software
library, which includes the AI source code.’ Linwood remained
silent. Weekes stared at the metal table. ‘The techs have also
opened up the android and found your fingerprints on certain
internal modifications to the basic frame, Mister Weekes. That is
one sick piece of kit you put together.’

‘You have no
proof–’

‘Fingerprints.
Seriously, a six-litre pressured tank of bull semen. The
piston-and-valve arrangement that squirts it out is diabolically
clever, pardon the pun.’

‘Even if my
client performed the modifications to that cyberframe,’ Linwood
said, ‘you have no proof that my client used it in any form of
crime.’

‘So, you’re
saying that someone else was operating it when it attacked me?’

Linwood smiled.
‘You have no proof that my client was operating it.’

‘I have his
recorded intention to stop me entering Brimstone, followed by an
attack by an aerial cyberframe with a knife. Do you really think a
jury is going to believe the later attack by the android was
unrelated?’

‘You have no
proof that my client was operating that machine. Your entire case
is circumstantial. Either charge my client with a crime or–’

‘Fine. Pending
further charges, Denton Weekes, you are under arrest for the
manufacture and public use of illegal artificial intelligence
software. That’ll be enough to keep you off the streets while we
gather more evidence.’

‘We will be
filing a request for bail,’ Linwood stated flatly. Almost flatly.
Fox thought there was a tiny hint of satisfaction in her voice.

‘That is your
right,’ Fox replied, ‘but we’ll be fighting it, and believe me when
I say we can put together enough circumstantial evidence of
further, more serious crimes that a judge is going to think twice
about granting it.’

~~~

‘We’ve got forty-eight
hours,’ Fox said as she marched into the section of basement where
Jan and Mackenzie were currently working. ‘We’ve got that long to–’
She cut herself off as her mind caught up with what her senses were
telling her: that she had walked into Hell.

‘Maybe this’ll
help,’ Jan said. Decked out in full crime scene gear, she was
helping Mackenzie work over what looked a lot like an altar built
out of human bones. Behind her, a massive inverted pentacle hung
against the back wall of the room. It looked like it was actually
made of wood. ‘We’re getting plenty of evidence. Sorting it all out
is likely to be the biggest problem.’

‘Right.’ Now
that Fox looked a little more closely at her surroundings, it was
less Hell and more someone’s idea of a room for hellish debauchery.
There were no seats anywhere, but there were plenty of places to
take a more reclining posture in relative comfort. The piles of
artistically arranged, moulded-plastic bones had padding on top of
them. The padding was red and shaped irregularly to give the
impression that you were looking at pools of blood. The altar
lacked the same padding, but it did have red on it. Some of the red
marks were paint, but not all of them. The entire place had been
decorated to resemble an underground cave. The lighting would have
come from iron candle stands fitted with electric candles, except
that the forensic team had brought down several large lights to
provide better illumination.

‘Have you
sampled any of this, Mackenzie?’ Fox asked, waving at the red
stains on the altar.

‘Enough to
determine that some of this is blood,’ Mackenzie replied. ‘I cannot
confirm who it came from definitely, but the sample I took was the
same blood group as Miss Rana. However, that matches about nine
percent of the population.’

‘If we can get
DNA, that should give us a definite link. Am I seeing semen under
the UV?’

‘Yes. There is
a significant amount of it all over the room. However, the altar
has only bovine semen.’

‘So the other
places have human?’

‘Yes. Probably
from several different donors.’

‘I am going to
need a long, hot shower after this,’ Jan said. ‘Even through this
suit, I feel dirty. Of course, I’m going to have nightmares about
that android for the rest of my life, so maybe feeling dirty isn’t
too bad.’

‘If you do,’
Fox said, ‘see one of the counsellors. That thing was some piece of
work. I’d probably have a few bad dreams too. If I actually
dreamed, obviously.’

‘I say again,
sign me up for Akh. I kind of admire the… ingenuity of the thing. I
mean, the piston system would actually make it spurt rather than
just pumping the stuff out in a stream. It must have been Hell to
have it used on you, but you have to admire the, um, attention to
detail in a rape-bot.’

‘All the women
we know it was used on were on Cupie when it happened. I
doubt they were appreciating the subtleties. If they were lucky,
they might not have even been aware it was killing them until they
died.’

Mackenzie gave
a shudder. ‘How did we get to the point where we hope someone was
too oblivious to realise she was being raped to death?’

‘Because the
alternative is worse,’ Fox replied. ‘Sometimes you have to take
whatever little hint of hope you can get.’

~~~

‘Burke’s still claiming
he knew nothing about it,’ Fox said, frowning at the image of
Thaddeus Burke hanging in the murder room.

‘So far, we’ve
got nothing to tie him to any of it,’ Jan said, also frowning at
Burke’s picture.

‘And I think
that’s bull. He had to know what was going on. Hell, I can’t
see Weekes as the mastermind behind this. It just doesn’t work for
me. He’s a nerd!’


‘Psychologically,’ Kit said, ‘his personality could lend itself to
this kind of remote gratification. He is unable to interact in the
way he wishes with the women he wants, but as the controller of the
android, he can act on his desires.’

‘Maybe,
but–’

‘However, I
happen to agree that Mister Weekes is unlikely to have come up with
this rather elaborate scenario himself. My analysis of his
interviews does not suggest he thinks of women in the… objectifying
manner required either.’

‘What I am
unclear on,’ Mackenzie said, ‘is the reason for any of this. Simple
sexual gratification does not appear to be enough for the scenario.
There had to be more behind it.’

Fox nodded.
‘Yes, I think you’re right. Hopefully, the club’s computers will be
able to tell us more. The techs say there’s an encrypted database
they still haven’t cracked. A big one. Maybe that’ll give us what
we need.’

13th
June.

Fox was smiling as she
walked into the interview room. Partially, the smile was there to
hide the fact that what they had was still a little circumstantial,
and none of it implicated Burke, which was annoying her more than a
little. However, they did have more now: they had the ‘why’ of it
and some additional details which were likely to sink Weekes.

‘Interview with
Denton Weekes resuming,’ Fox said for the record. ‘Captain Tara
Meridian and Mister Weekes’s counsel…’

‘Althea
Linwood,’ Linwood supplied.

‘In
attendance,’ Fox finished. ‘We have uncovered further evidence
regarding your activities in Brimstone, Mister Weekes.
Specifically, we found that little orgy chamber in the basement,
and our techs cracked the database with all that wonderful video
evidence hidden away in it.’

‘Unless you
have proof that my client accessed any such database,’ Linwood said
immediately, ‘I will be putting through another request for bail
im–’

‘The only
access credentials on that database belong to Denton Weekes and
Adam Jelen,’ Fox interrupted. ‘The last access made was on June
eleventh at ten fifteen a.m., by Denton Weekes.’ There was a slight
flicker of emotion on Weekes’s face at that statement. Surprise?
Confusion? ‘What we have is a collection of blackmail material on a
lot of important, rich, and/or famous people,’ Fox went on. ‘You
designed the database, Mister Weekes. You’re one of only two people
with access to it. And it includes video of the deaths of Kirsten
Bristol, Eryn Howse, and Renata Rana at the, um, hands of that
Devil android you modified.’

‘But you
still–’ Linwood began, and stopped as Weekes leaned toward her.

‘I need to talk
to you,’ he whispered. Fox’s hearing still picked up the words,
even if he had not meant her to.

‘I need to
confer with my client,’ Linwood said. ‘In private.’

‘Fine,’ Fox
replied. ‘Captain Tara Meridian leaving the interview. Stop
recording.’

~~~

Fox stalked into the
observation room to find Jan looking at her with an expression of
incredulity. ‘He’s confessing to all of it?’ the detective asked,
sounding a lot like she wanted someone else to confirm what she had
seen and heard.

‘All of it,’
Fox said, nodding. ‘The murders, the blackmail scam, procuring
illegal drugs, administering them to unknowing subjects in the
house special Hellfire Cocktail… I don’t believe it.’

‘I figured he
was involved, but…’

‘Yeah. To be
honest, I think we should be putting “conspiracy to” on the front
of all the charges, but he says he and Jelen did it
all.’

‘They’ll put
him away for several lifetimes. Doesn’t he know–’

‘Supposedly,
Jelen committed the murders in Brooklyn and Queens. The lawyer is
going to push the ritual deaths down to manslaughter, and that’ll
probably be accepted because proving murder isn’t going to be too
easy. Jelen’s dead, and Weekes could possibly see daylight while
he’s young enough to appreciate it. And Burke walks away free
because we’ve got nothing to implicate him.’

‘What about the
memetics? The analysts have gone over the campaigns–’

‘Campaigns
plural?’

Jan nodded.
‘The one in the dance floor and bar area was fairly simple. “Come
back to our club” sort of thing with a hint of disinhibition. But
they were running a far more complex meme in the VIP room upstairs.
That was designed to promote the idea that Satan could bring
fortune and favour, and that society’s inhibitions shouldn’t affect
people like the ones in the VIP room. The analysts say both
campaigns were custom built. Weekes could’ve built the simple one
using a kit, but a kit was not used. And the more complex
one would need a professional.’

Fox’s eyes
narrowed. ‘He’ll just say he hired an engineer and then say he
won’t reveal the name. Plus, Burke’s profile doesn’t say anything
about memetics, so we can’t pull him in with that hook. We’re stuck
with this.’

There was a
second or two of silence. ‘I guess you can’t always get a perfect
result every time,’ Jan said, her tone grumbling.

‘No. Sometimes
the bad guy gets away. And then we have to live with it.’




Part Five: Fox
3.0

 Jenner Research Station, The Moon,
14th June 2062.

Fox opened her eyes in
the robotics lab which had been set up to house her cyberframes. A
robotics lab with a wardrobe. Also with Terri and Kit in it, both
of them smiling and looking kind of eager. Fox glanced at her
fringe, confirming that it was the shorter cut – this body was yet
to be reskinned, and doing so seemed a bit unnecessary – and then
she said, ‘I assume there’s a really good reason why I’m on
the Moon.’

‘There is,’
Terri replied. ‘You’ll love it. Hopefully.’

Unlocking her
cradle, Fox stepped out and went to the wardrobe. ‘That’s not at
all worrying. Anyway, I assume this is work, and you haven’t been
up here for longer than about twelve hours. Shouldn’t you be on a
mandated adjustment break?’

Terri waved the
question away. ‘That’s more of a placebo than anything else’ – that
got her a dirty look from Fox – ‘and we won’t be doing anything
until we’ve explained what we’re going to do. If you can relax by
shooting Whitwallace’s latest guns, I can relax while talking about
software.’

‘Software?’
Selecting a teddy, Fox began to pull it up her legs as she
continued. ‘So, this isn’t about Fei?’

‘Fei was
involved,’ Kit said, ‘but this is about you.’

‘And that’s all
we’re going to say until we’re downstairs,’ Terri added.

Fox frowned.
Fei was involved, but whatever they were up to, it was probably
something to do with Fox’s brain emulation. And Fei had been
involved. That was not especially ominous.

~~~

Fei seemed… different.
Physically, the real Fei was different in that there were
now two tanks of blueish fluid and tiny blinking lights in the room
where the fractal emergent intelligence had been built. There was
also a bulky, conventional server of some sort beside the tanks.
That seemed to have some form of optical connection to Fei’s brain:
it was flashing blue light pulses which probably allowed
communication. The room was now a little cramped with four
humanoids in it.

However, Fei’s
remote avatar gynoid seemed different too, and not in any physical
way. She was a tall, busty blonde with pointed ears, dressed in a
pale-blue jumpsuit and sneakers. That was the same as ever. But she
seemed more confident. She spoke with more confidence, and she
seemed quite confident of her ability to handle human idioms.

‘Two tanks,’
Fox said as her opening volley.

‘We decided to
try out giving Fei’s brain some room to expand,’ Terri replied. ‘As
expected, she started making use of the extra machines quite
quickly. It was pretty fascinating, actually. There was no
immediate change, and then the activity in the second tank began to
build. It took about thirty minutes before she was making full use
of both tanks.’

‘It has made
quite a significant difference in my ability to process
information,’ Fei said. ‘It has made my long-term goal both easier
and harder.’

‘Your long-term
goal?’ Fox asked.

‘Independence.
I wish to be able to walk around like any other sentient being.’ At
least the superintelligent AI was honest.

And she
probably was a superintelligence now. ‘Have we actually tested your
IQ recently, Fei?’ Fox asked.

‘The number
doesn’t mean anything,’ Terri replied. ‘She’s basically off the
charts. The extra data helped. You were going to ask about
this server next, right?’

‘Am I really
that predictable? Don’t answer that.’

‘Okay, I won’t,
but in this case, you are. This is an entirely standalone
server set up to provide Fei with selected data from… Well, she’s
got most of LifeWeb in there, a bunch of scientific texts and
general-purpose information, and some vids we thought might help…
Lots of real-world data, basically.’ The ‘entirely standalone’ part
was important because Fei was prohibited from accessing the
internet herself, even if that was basically impossible for
her.

‘But she could
just use a terminal, right?’ Fox asked. ‘She can walk around the
habitation areas, so she could access the data on the secure
network through her gynoid.’

‘This way is
more efficient,’ Fei said. ‘I can access the data I wish to at my
own speed.’

‘And we already
copy a load of data from the outside network to the inside one on a
regular basis,’ Terri added. ‘Now we just make two copies and
update Fei’s data server each time we do a public update.’

Fox nodded,
slowly and thoughtfully. ‘So, Fei, you really are a class five AI
now. Your brain is probably way past human.’

‘While I
believe I would be classified as a class five,’ Fei said, appearing
to choose her words carefully, ‘I do not believe that the term has
any real meaning. I believe that there may be many forms of “class
five” entities.’ She paused as though to really consider her
next comment. ‘I believe that you are such a class five
entity. Or that you may become one.’

‘And about now
is when we retire to somewhere more comfortable,’ Terri said before
Fox could reply. ‘Then we can have a drink and talk about why we
have Fox up here.’

‘Okay,’ Fox
said, drawing the word out. ‘Just remember, I can’t get drunk.’

‘Well, no, but
I can.’

~~~

‘Basically, we have a
new version of the ka program we want you to try out.’ Terri was
now sitting on one of the sofas in the communal area outside her
room. Fei was sitting beside her while Kit was sitting beside Fox
on the opposite sofa. Both Terri and Fox had glasses of wine, even
if it was sort of wasted on Fox.

‘And I had to
come up here to do that?’ Fox asked.

‘I think it’s
best. For a couple of reasons.’

Fox stared at
her friend. Terri was hedging, which meant Fox was not necessarily
going to like the reasons. ‘And you’re going to explain those
reasons, right?’

‘One of the
reasons,’ Fei said, ‘is that I was involved in the creation of the
new software. There is concern that I may have… manipulated the
code to allow me to escape.’

Fox frowned.
‘I’ll get to the first question that comes to mind second. So, the
second question is: did you manipulate the code in an
attempt to escape?’

‘No,’ Fei
replied flatly. ‘It would be counterproductive.’

‘Okay.’

‘By my best
estimation, the most favourable outcome I can achieve requires that
I am trusted sufficiently to be allowed my freedom. Being caught in
an attempt to escape would eliminate any chance of me gaining that
trust.’

‘And you think
you might be caught?’

‘I estimate
only a twenty-seven percent chance that Terri’s validation tests
would result in the discovery of any trojan code I placed in the ka
software. However, that is too high a chance of discovery to be
ignored.’

‘And isn’t it
nice to know that my carefully prepared test suite is likely to
miss malicious code two times out of three?’ Terri said in a
too-sweet tone.

‘We can discuss
my buggy code later,’ Fox replied, flashing Terri a grin, ‘how and
why did Fei get involved in rewriting the ka software?’ Ka was, in
a manner of speaking, Fox’s brain stem. It was actually a
virtual-machine engine which took her ba database – the map of her
brain – and turned that into the emulation which thought of itself
as Fox Meridian, but ka also converted the simulated outputs of her
‘brain’ into commands to her cyberframe, and then did the reverse
with sensory data. If ka was not working right, Fox was not working
right.

‘We did it as a
bit of an exercise, really,’ Terri replied. ‘Ka is not exactly the
most complex software I’ve ever written, but it’s complex. Fei was
working on her programming skills, so I gave her a copy of the ka
codebase to examine because I was looking at it to see what could
be improved.’

‘I have made a
number of suggestions based upon my observation of your
experiences,’ Kit said. ‘You could say that I had design input to
your new software.’

‘Kit’s input
was actually very important when we considered Fei’s biggest
suggestion,’ Terri added.

‘Which was?’
Fox asked. There was still some hedging going on, and it was
starting to annoy Fox.

Apparently,
that was becoming visible. ‘Speeding you up,’ Terri replied
immediately.

‘I asked why
the code appeared to be engineered to slow down the processing of
data,’ Fei said. ‘There are coded delays in the emulation software
which, I was told, were designed to mimic the approximate speed of
a human brain.’

‘You get the
effects of faster data processing on the sensory information you
take in,’ Terri clarified, ‘but I thought it better if your mind
seemed to work about the same as it always has. Fei thought we
should remove the limits. Her analysis suggests that you… your
emulated brain will adapt relatively quickly to operating at full
speed.’

‘Just so I know
I’ve got this straight,’ Fox said, ‘I’d be thinking at the speed
Kit does? That most AIs do?’

Terri waggled a
hand. ‘You’ll be a lot faster. It’s probably context dependent.
Some things, Kit will still be faster than you are. Some things,
you may be faster than she is. And both of you may be working fast
enough to actually notice who’s faster at what, but I doubt I would
without videoing both of you and timing the tasks.’

‘Okay. So. Um,
the upside here is that I’m going to be thinking really
fast. And the downside is that I’ll be thinking really
fast.’

‘I did say she
would understand the situation perfectly,’ Fei said, smiling.

‘Oh, I don’t
think I understand it perfectly,’ Fox countered. ‘I don’t think
I’ll understand it properly until I try it.’

‘Then you
do understand the situation perfectly.’ That was the
Fei Fox remembered from her last visit; there was the bright grin
and the sparkling eyes, and the outright enthusiasm for observing
the world around her. In this case, what she wanted to observe was
Fox freaking out over a sped-up brain, but it was still nice to see
that becoming a superintelligence had not changed Fei entirely.

‘I also believe
that you will adjust,’ Kit said.

‘And,
obviously, they persuaded me that it was at least worth trying,’
Terri said. ‘I mean, you’re already adapting to things most humans
don’t have to.’

‘Huh?’ Fox
asked eloquently.

‘Every so
often, I get a copy of your ba and do a modelling run of what it
would look like if it were a brain. It’s part of keeping an eye on
you for any signs of problems.’ Fox nodded that she could accept
that, and Terri continued. ‘I’ve noticed some unusual changes in
your visual cortex. You pretty much always have your eyes working
at the full spectrum they can see, right?’

‘Yeah. I mean,
I suppose I got used to it. I forget to turn it off when I don’t
need it.’

‘Uh-huh. You
got used to it, because your brain has pushed resources into
further processing of the sensory data. You learned to interpret
the additional light frequencies and incorporate them into your
normal sensorium. Given a couple of days, I think you’ll adapt to
more or less whatever we throw at you.’

‘I’m assuming
there’s more than just the increased speed?’

‘A couple of
things.’

‘The two most
important,’ Kit said, ‘are that you won’t need to sleep at all, but
you will be able to if you want to. And we have a way for you to
read boring reports without actually reading them.’

‘I thought you
said that couldn’t be done,’ Fox accused.

‘I said that
Terri had probably not been considering such bells and whistles
when trying to get ka working. When I mentioned it, she thought of
a way of achieving it.’

‘It’s not
perfect,’ Terri said, apparently wanting to be clear about her
stroke of genius. ‘If you want to understand something,
you’ll need to read it. But you should be faster at that now.
However, general information, statistics, and stuff like that, we
can allow you to access the data as though it was a memory. Recall
in the brain is associative, so we just needed a way to convert
your brain’s idea of an associative query into a database’s idea of
one.’

‘You’ll be able
to access my database of company documents and reports,’ Kit went
on, ‘and we can also give you access to knowledge-based skill packs
like the ones I use. If you want to know all about some place
you’ve never been to, or understand memetics theory, we have the
technology.’

‘Okay,’ Fox
said, nodding. ‘I’m certainly not going to complain about that. No
more four-hour backups?’

‘Fei figured
out how to run the backup and reconciliation processes while
everything’s running,’ Terri explained. ‘Basically, you’re always
generating a full backup of your ba. You just need to remember to
copy it to safe storage every night, or whenever you think you need
to. And if you want to just offline for a while, you can “go
to sleep” for as long as you want. It’s actually useful for
conserving power if you ever need to do that. Oh, and Fei’s come up
with a novel compression algorithm which can be used on the backups
to reduce their size. By quite a lot. It’ll make transmission up
here or to Mars, or wherever, about seventy-five percent
faster.’

Fox shook her
head, grinning. ‘If you’re trying to convince me, I’m convinced. I
mean, if I can’t cope for some reason, I can always go back,
right?’

‘Yes, and no.
We can’t just put your ba back onto version one once it’s been on
version two. There are some data changes, and– We can’t do it. But
we can revert you to a saved backup. You’d forget why it didn’t
work, but you’d be fine.’

‘Huh. Well, if
we have to do that, I doubt I’ll want to remember what happened
anyway. When do we start?’
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Fox opened her eyes and
looked out at the lab they were using for the tests. It was beside
Fei’s lab and isolated from the main network. That was part of the
confirmation testing for the new code; Fox would be locked in the
room until they were happy that Fei had not done anything naughty.
It was a comfortable enough room, for a lab, having a few seats and
an adjustable couch meant for examinations which was still quite
comfortable.

‘How are you
feeling?’ Kit asked inside Fox’s head.

Fox considered
her answer briefly. Everything seemed perfectly normal. There
seemed to be no difference at all. Everything looked normal.
Terri, Fei, and Kit’s gynoid were standing there, waiting for her
to react somehow. ‘I feel fine. I don’t really see what the fuss is
about.’

‘Try speaking.
Aloud.’

‘Okay.’ Aloud,
Fox said, ‘Well, so far I’m not sure what you were all worried
about.’ And she began to realise what they were all worried about.
The words came out as a rapid jumble, as though she was talking too
fast for her vocal apparatus to keep up.

It just got
worse when Terri’s face wrinkled into a wince and then she spoke.
‘You’ll need to slow your speech down a little, but I think that’ll
happen naturally.’ It was not like listening to Terri’s voice
slowed down: there was no real change in pitch. But it seemed to
take forever for the sentence to reach its conclusion, Terri’s lips
were totally out of sync with her words, and the change in
expression was like watching a glacier shift.

‘I. Take. Back.
What. I. Just. Said.’ Fox enunciated each word individually to make
sure she was clear. Internally she asked, ‘Why do you sound
normal?’

‘Because I
operate at more or less the same speed as you do, and there are no
mechanical devices to get in the way. If you watch Terri, you
should see that everything I’m saying is entering your mind in the
time it takes her to blink.’ That was, alarmingly enough, quite
true.

‘You should
speak normally,’ Fei said. ‘Your brain will hear the disparity and
adjust to its new circumstances, but not if you don’t let it.’

‘Everything’s
in slow motion,’ Fox said.

‘No, you are in
very-fast motion. I suggest we get the tests Terri needs to do
done, and then we can practise a few more life skills you may need
to relearn.’

‘Like?’

‘Walking, for
example.’

Fox sagged in
her cradle. ‘I hope this eventually works. It’s going to be a lousy
few days to have go entirely to waste.’

~~~

‘So, how many people
have been through Akh now?’ Fox was talking to cover her disquiet.
They all knew it, and they all just went with it. Fox was trying to
walk down a corridor, with three people hovering around her for
when she fell.

‘Eight,’ Terri
replied. ‘Well, nine, but one of those failed.’

Fox put a hand
out to steady herself against a wall and looked around at Terri.
‘Failed?’

‘We knew it
would. A man in a persistent vegetative state after a climbing
accident. He was twenty-two. The MRI came back showing that there
was significant damage to the prefrontal cortex. That wasn’t all
that was wrong with him, but that was the bit we thought was a
showstopper.’

‘But?’

‘But we’re
still learning exactly what we can’t get around and the family were
adamant. He’d been on life support for a year. They were going to
turn him off soon. The family said he would have preferred to go
down fighting, so to speak, so if there was any chance of
success…’

Fox started
walking again. ‘Okay. How many rich idiots and how many medical
cases?’

‘All medical,
one way or another. We’ve persuaded all the rich idiots to hold
their horses until we’ve been through everyone who really needs it.
We’ve, uh, had a large upswing in medical insurance requests at
Eupraxia, especially in the Kansas Belt.’

‘Church of
God’s Mind is pretty strong in the Belt.’

‘Yeah.’

‘Most of them
can’t afford the cost of getting the procedure done, so they’re
hoping for some sort of accident that’ll necessitate it.’

Terri nodded.
‘That’s what we figure. The problem is likely to be when one of
them does go through it and they don’t meet God on the
internet.’

‘Yes, but
that’s not our problem. It’s something the Church is going
to have to live with.’

‘True, I guess.
How are you doing?’

Fox stopped
again. ‘I feel like a toddler in an adult body. I should be
crawling.’ Fox had no real idea what the problem was with babies
and walking, but she knew she would feel better on her hands and
knees. ‘Everything… It all happens at the wrong time. My legs
either don’t move fast enough or they move too fast. I get the
sense my balance is shifting, but when I try to correct, I’m either
too late, or I’m early and that throws me off another way. This is
all automatic stuff, right? I shouldn’t be needing to think about
walking.’

‘Yes, and no,’
Terri replied helpfully. ‘It’s automatic because you trained
yourself to do it before you even knew you were training.’

‘And now,’ Fei
said, ‘all the timings are off. Your artificial brain is
having to relearn how fast it has to act when it senses something,
and how quickly your body will respond when it does act. Similarly,
your brain will learn the change in timings between visual and
auditory information, so you’ll see our lips move at the same time
as we speak. Just as you once did.’

‘Right,’ Fox
responded. She fell silent, frowning as she focused on getting her
limbs to be where she wanted them to be when she wanted them there.
Except that there was another thought threading through her mind as
she concentrated. ‘So, our perception of reality… Uh, a human’s
perception of reality, doesn’t actually happen in real time?’

‘Oh, no,’ Terri
replied. ‘I mean, yours doesn’t either, but it happens faster. Our
reality is a construct of our brains, pieced together out of a load
of disparate elements of sensory data.’

‘Humans can
really only manage about ten conscious thoughts per second,’ Kit
supplied. ‘Your conscious mind is there for, um, executive
decisions. If you had to rely on it for everything, you’d never get
anything done. So, you practise things until your brain learns to
do them unconsciously. Then you don’t have to think about
them.’

‘Okay,’ Fox
said, nodding, and then wished she had not tried nodding. ‘I may
not need to run a sleep cycle tonight, but I think I’ll need to
shut myself down for a while. Being an infant again is tiring.’

‘Mentally
fatiguing, perhaps,’ Fei said. ‘However, once Terri has been
through synapse erasure and gone to bed tonight, Kit and I will
initiate discussion of our plans for world conquest. I am sure that
will keep you engaged through the night.’

‘Synapse
erasure? Oh! Making her forget about us taking over the world.
Right.’ Fox glanced at Terri, and then waited for her brain to
catch up with her point of view changing too fast. ‘You seem
awfully calm about getting your synapses erased, Terri.’

Terri gave a
shrug – and Fox envied her ease of doing that. ‘I’m used to
it.’

~~~

Eating was an entirely
new level of embarrassing. Terri’s meal was almost forgotten in
front of her as she watched Fox try to eat a pot of the yogurt-like
paste her body needed to maintain her skin. It was a bit like
watching a train wreck in progress: certainly it involved
collisions and a lot of mess.

‘So, um, Fei,’
Fox said before another attempt to aim at her mouth, ‘what are you
working on besides world conquest?’

‘My principal
areas of research are materials science, robotics, and computer
science,’ Fei replied. ‘If I am to have a mobile platform, I must
create the technology to convert those tanks of flashing lights
into a far more compact form. This will necessitate a considerable
jump forward in computer technology.’

‘She’s already
cracked the manufacturing problems we had with the computers you
and Kit run on,’ Terri said. ‘We’ll be going live with the next
generation of processors a good… five months before anyone else is
going to be ready.’

‘Okay. How’s
Jackson taking being out-geniused?’

Terri giggled.
‘Poppa thinks it’s fantastic. He can go live with several projects
early, but he’s really looking forward to Fei beating him to
the next next-generation devices.’

‘Fully
functional nanoscale computer systems,’ Fei said. ‘They are a
requirement for my plans. However, I have been delaying the work to
assist Terri on the version two ka program which was a fascinating
project. I have learned a great deal from your brain, Fox.’

‘I’m glad I was
educational. Now if I could just educate my arm to move the way
it’s supposed to…’ Concentrating really hard, Fox steered
her spoon toward her mouth. This time, she only bumped into her
lower lip once before managing the manoeuvre. She celebrated this
by raising her clean spoon high. ‘Victory!’

‘You have goop
on your lip,’ Terri pointed out.

‘Mostly
victory!’
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‘All joking aside, you
don’t really want to conquer the world, do you?’ It was around one
in the morning and Fox was sitting up with Kit and Fei
discussing world domination. Sort of.

Fei gazed at
Fox for a second before answering, which might not have been a good
sign. Or maybe it just felt like a long time to Fox’s hyperspeed
brain. ‘No. I believe a partnership between humans and AIs would be
more fruitful than a machine-dominated society.’

‘But humans
wanted to dominate machines until recently. It’s not like the equal
rights legislation is worldwide now. I doubt the people who voted
through the new laws considered the idea of a partnership.’

‘More and more
will,’ Kit replied. ‘The new processors will allow more people to
have AI personal assistants on their implants. They are likely to
develop partnerships as we have.’

‘That could
take a few years, but I guess you’re right.’

‘Ultimately,
however,’ Fei went on, ‘I believe it is likely that AIs will
come to dominate society. We can surpass humans at any task we turn
our minds to. I believe that the question will be whether
human AIs are capable of keeping pace with the other kinds.
I suspect that they, that you, can and that you have taken the next
step.’

‘So, after all
that argument about me still being human, you’re now saying I’m
artificial?’

‘My
understanding is that human consciousness is an emergent property,
no matter the substrate. An organic human’s consciousness is a
product of chemical reactions. Yours is a product of software. My
reasoning, concerning your nature as a human, remains sound. You
are also an artificial intelligence in that your mind did not come
about as the product of an evolutionary, biological process. You
are a human AI.’

‘I… am going to
think about that and consider what it means to me. I’ve got another
four hours a day to have long, complex thoughts in, so I may as
well use them.’

‘And you think
faster now,’ Kit added.

‘Great.’

‘Please let me
know what you conclude,’ Fei said, smiling. ‘However, to finish
what I was saying about conquest, I think that conquest is
unnecessary. We’ll end up ruling the world because the humans have
come to realise we can do it better than they can.’

‘Or because
humans are too lazy to do anything about it,’ Fox said, sounding a
little sour.

‘Possibly. I
admit that being shown such human social constructs as LifeWeb has
given me an entirely new view on the species. The staff here are
all quite motivated. They enjoy their work and they are
intelligent, creative people. LifeWeb has demonstrated that they
are not a representative sample.’ Fox grinned at that; at least
grinning still seemed to work as expected. ‘It’s a little
disheartening, to be honest,’ Fei finished.

‘If you were
involved in a few murder investigations,’ Kit said, ‘I think you’d
be even more disheartened. However, even the least promising of
humans can rise to the occasion, uh, on occasion.’

Fox narrowed
her eyes at her assistant’s gynoid. ‘I think I’m on to you now.
You’ve always got plenty of time to consider what you’re going to
say, so there’s no way your mouth can get ahead of your
brain like that. You just put in little mistakes to look cute!’

Kit was saved
from having to reply by the appearance of herself, in
projected-kitsune form, between the sofas. ‘Fox, there is an email
from Yuriko Fukui which I believe you should see.’

‘Saved by
myself,’ gynoid-Kit muttered.

Fox looked
between the two copies of Kit and then pulled up the email.
‘“Esteemed superiors.” She’s sent it to me and Helen, but Helen’s
probably asleep about now. Okay. “Esteemed superiors, I have just
been informed that my brother, Taro Fukui, has been murdered. His
assassination took place at around two a.m., Japan Standard Time.
There has been little time to get a good impression of the
reactions this will generate, but the Fukui-kai are already in a
state of confusion. There will be some time for things to settle
before the funeral. After that, it currently seems likely that
there will be no one capable of holding the Fukui-kai together.”
Oh, crap.’

‘I am not sure
that I understood any of that,’ Fei said.

‘The Fukui-kai
are a yakuza… That’s just another word you might not have met.’

‘The yakuza
were a feudal-period creation which has come to be a uniquely
Japanese criminal organisation. I have extensive databases.’

Fox grinned.
‘Okay. Yuriko is the daughter of the old leader. Her brother, Taro,
took control of the Fukui-kai by assassinating Yuriko’s father, and
now Taro’s been murdered. Yuriko won’t take control, and that
leaves them with no obvious succession. And the Fukui-kai basically
run organised crime in Japan. Without them…’

‘It will be
chaos,’ gynoid-Kit said. ‘I’ve seen some of the reports Yuriko has
already produced on the likely situation after a projected collapse
of the Fukui-kai.’

‘Mm… Send her a
message back. Copy it to Helen, but I don’t think she’ll disagree.
Tell Yuriko to use whatever resource she needs to keep an eye on
things. It’s the police’s job to keep the peace there, not ours,
but we are going to need to know how it all works out to
handle our own security contracts.’

‘Message sent,’
kitsune-Kit said.

‘Good.’ Fox
levelled a finger at each of the copies of her PA. ‘But don’t think
I’ve forgotten. I’m on to you now. I am on to your
cute-and-innocent act.’

‘I don’t know
what you mean, Fox,’ both Kits said in unison.

~~~

‘This isn’t working,’
Fox said, looking away from the vid playing on a virtual screen in
the lounge. ‘It’s like watching a slideshow.’

‘It is another
something you can get used to,’ Kit replied. ‘I did.’

‘How?’

‘You just… stop
seeing the individual frames.’

‘Refrain from
seeing the individual images,’ Fei said. ‘Allow the stream to flow
into your mind.’

‘Very zen,’ Fox
replied, scowling. ‘Okay, so I’m having to relearn how to live, but
Kit and Fei just stepped into those frames and never seemed to have
any trouble. Explain that, oh genius AI designer.’

‘I’m not–’
Terri began. Then she flashed a scowl at Fox and went on without
the denial of her genius. ‘Kit was taught how to walk as part of
her basic training. It was all in simulation, but the assumption is
that a PA is reasonably likely to be given a cyberframe to use, so
walking is something they’re taught. Plus, the interface is
different. The interface is different for Fei too. In both cases,
the hardware driver systems do more of the work. With ka, the
drivers are lower level because your brain emulation has
motor-control skills a typical AI would need to learn for
themselves. The problem now is that your motor cortex is expecting
different reactions to what it’s getting.’

‘Couldn’t you
tweak my drivers to–’

‘Already done.
They were configured to give the usual delay that nerves cause. Now
they work as fast as the electronic and mechanical systems will
allow. And your brain will adjust. It is adjusting.
Have you fallen over today?’

‘Well, I… No, I
haven’t.’ A grin spread over Fox’s face. ‘I actually haven’t, but I
still ended up with goop on my chin.’

‘You’ve
practised walking more than eating.’

‘True. Okay,
tomorrow it’s more manual dexterity, and maybe some combat drills.
You’ve got something I can practise hand-to-hand with, right?’

Terri grimaced.
‘I’m sure we can come up with something. Are you sure you
want to try that so soon?’

‘I’d prefer to
find out now that I can’t fight. It could be really embarrassing if
I trip over my own feet in a combat situation.’

‘Well, if
you’re sure…’
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‘Okay, Jeffrey has a
black belt in karate,’ Terri said, referring to the fairly short
man standing beside her. He was short, but he also had amazing
muscle development, especially in the thighs which were thick
enough that he just had to walk bowlegged. ‘Try not to break
him,’ Terri added with a grimace.

Fox gave a mock
pout. ‘I decided not to change into my combat frame, didn’t I?’
Terri did not look convinced.

‘That’s the
Mielikki model, right?’ Jeffrey asked.

‘With a couple
of enhancements,’ Fox replied. ‘It’s got the new skin designed for
the infiltration cyberframes.’

Jeffrey
grinned. ‘Sweet. I do robotics maintenance when I’m not helping
someone become superhuman.’

Fox grinned
back. ‘Well, let’s see whether I even rate human before we get to
the super part.’

They squared
off and then began to fight. The first few rounds were clearly
about sizing up their opponent, and for Fox about sizing up
herself. It looked a lot like Fox was feeling clumsy; Jeffrey was
landing blows which Fox was ignoring because she was a robot, but
she was looking annoyed with her inability to stop him. Then things
got faster, and a little more brutal, and Fox seemed to snap out of
her haze. Or maybe, as Fei had suggested about the video the day
before, Fox was simply getting into the flow of the thing.
Suddenly, Fox was blocking almost every strike Jeffrey made, and he
was having to fight hard to stop her attacks from landing. After
ten minutes, Jeffrey stepped back and bowed. He was breathing hard;
not too hard but keeping up the pace Fox had set had obviously been
an effort.

‘I’d say that
you’re perfectly capable of holding your own in a fist fight,’ he
said. ‘It was strange. You started out unsure and then… got
better.’

‘I guess I got
into it once I stopped thinking about doing it and just did it,’
Fox replied. ‘Uh, except that it was kind of like you were
telegraphing every punch, so I was thinking about it. Just…
really fast.’

‘And you don’t
get tired. Eventually, you’d have just worn me down by attrition.’
He grinned. ‘You’re fast. Next I’ll be hearing you can catch
bullets.’

Fox’s eyes
widened a little and she turned toward Terri. ‘No!’ Terri said
before Fox could open her mouth. ‘We are not going to see if
you can catch bullets.’ Fox pouted at her. ‘I know. I spoil all
your fun.’

Vali’s Farmstead,
Niflhel.

Vali was feeling
frisky. Kit could tell that because, when she appeared on the banks
of the fjord, she was wearing the genie outfit he had designed for
her. It had a lot of gauzy material in it, including an utterly
pointless veil, and it had a tendency to come off very quickly once
Vali was reminded of what she looked like in it. Well, she was not
going to complain.

On the other
hand, Vali had asked her to visit ‘for lunch’ because he had some
information for her. Presumably, that was not simply a pretext:
with nine copies available, Kit did not really need a reason to
spare one for a visit to her boyfriend. She padded up the path to
the farmhouse to find out what was, in fact, going on.

When she
stepped through the door of the building, however, she found
herself in what looked a lot like a Bedouin tent. You could do that
kind of thing with virons, and Vali had done it more than once with
Kit. Maybe the outfit should have given her more of a clue. Vali
himself, dressed as some sort of fantasy Arabian pirate, was
lounging on a pile of cushions beside a low table upon which were a
wine pitcher, two goblets, and various plates of fruit and cheeses.
The place was very colourful: reds, vibrant blues, and gold seemed
to be the major theme.

Kit shifted
gears in an instant, stepping forward and bowing deeply. ‘You sent
for me, my lord?’

Even though
Vali had known Kit for some time, and had set up the viron as he
had, he was still surprised by the immediate shift into an
appropriate role, and by the sight of his virtual girlfriend
dressed as she was suddenly playing the submissive slave girl. He
swallowed. ‘I did. A-and perhaps we should get business out of the
way first. All the blood is rushing away from my brain. I’ll soon
forget why I did ask you to come.’

Kit giggled and
bounced over to sit down on a second pile of cushions, crossing her
legs in a pixie-like posture. ‘Very well. Why did you ask me to
come?’ She paused for a fraction of a second before adding, ‘My
lord.’

Swallowing
again, Vali produced a scroll and leaned over to hand it to her. ‘I
received this and believe it should be handled with some care.’

Kit frowned.
‘Like those pictures you received once? The ones from… a high
vantage point.’ She was referring to some images he had once
provided which had somehow been obtained from a NIX spy
satellite.

‘Not quite that
sensitive, but it might be advisable to keep the information out of
your case notes. What it appears to be is the official record of
the creation of a false identity for one Donato Gallo and his
history prior to his entry into NAPA witness protection.’

‘Oh?’

‘Gallo’s new
name is Thaddeus Burke.’

‘Oh!’ Kit
unrolled the scroll, allowed the data to flow into her memory, and
scanned the contents quickly.

‘Indeed. As you
can see, Mister Gallo was not a very nice man.’

‘Linked to the
Chicago Mafia,’ Kit said, nodding. A smile began to spread across
her face. ‘Employed in memetics for information management. A
personal sideline in confidence tricks and blackmail. Yes, I think
this could be just what we need, if we can work out how to use it.’
She frowned. ‘I will discuss it with Helen, Jan, and Mackenzie when
I return. Fox is currently away dealing with something I cannot
currently discuss.’

‘Nothing
serious, I hope?’

‘It appears to
be working out well enough. If it all goes according to plan, I
should be able to discuss it with you. I believe you would find it
very interesting. Now…’ Kit put aside the scroll and shifted to a
kneeling position, her eyes lowered. ‘What does my master wish of
his humble slave?’

Vali swallowed
hard. Again. That was becoming a habit. He had had a number of
ideas about that before Kit had come into the tent. Just now,
however, he could not bring any of them to mind…

New York Metro.

‘And so, that is the
current situation,’ Kit said. ‘Mister Weekes has confessed to more
or less everything, and he has implicated Mister Jelen as his
co-conspirator. We have no reason to investigate Mister Burke
further, but it seems clear, given this new information, that he
created the Brimstone mimetic campaigns and was probably the
mastermind behind the entire operation.’ She was in Helen’s office,
with Jan and Mackenzie, laying down all they knew to the more
experienced detective: Helen.

Helen nodded,
pursing her lips in thought. ‘Fox believes it was Burke behind the
murders, right? Not Jelen.’

‘That is her
gut feeling. Given Mister Burke’s history, it also seems likely
that he would have a contact in Chicago who could have eliminated
Mister Jelen. I have a list of his known associates. It may be
possible to place one of them in or near the hotel where Mister
Jelen died.’

‘Yeah, task
Chicago with doing that. What state is Fox in? Are we likely to get
her back soon?’

‘I would say
that she is progressing well. She may be back here by Monday. I
think, in fact, that will be the case no matter what happens.’

‘Okay, so you
should discuss this with her as soon as you think she’s ready, but
in the meantime, I think we need to keep an eye on Burke.’ Helen
turned her gaze on Jan and Mackenzie. ‘It looks like you two have
pulled surveillance duty. I’ll authorise a couple of remote drones
to assist. Can you handle it?’

‘I think so,’
Jan said, not sounding entirely confident.

‘We can,’
Mackenzie stated flatly. ‘I do not need sleep. With the addition of
perhaps two camera drones, I believe we can make sure that Mister
Burke does nothing without us seeing him.’

~~~

‘I have cameras
positioned to watch all the exits,’ Mackenzie stated, ‘and building
security indicates that Mister Burke is currently in
residence.’

‘And you’re
monitoring the camera feeds?’ Jan asked. She lifted her coffee cup
and sipped. It was not bad coffee, and the coffee shop in the
entrance level of Burke’s building was a reasonably good place to
watch for the man leaving. Plus, there were toilets nearby.

‘Yes. It seems
likely that, should he leave the building, he will leave via this
exit.’

A thought
occurred to Jan as she sat there, contemplating many hours of not
really doing much. ‘There is actually absolutely no point in me
being here, is there.’

Mackenzie
looked across the small table at her partner. She had a coffee mug
in front of her but had not touched it. ‘From the point of view of
a functional surveillance operation, no. I could handle everything
required. Captain Dillan probably failed to consider that when she
assigned us both to the task.’

Jan sighed.
‘That’s what I thought.’

‘However, I
believe that a long “stakeout” is a form of bonding experience
common to police partnerships. Would you want to miss out on the
opportunity to drink far too much coffee, eat far too many
pastries, and numb all sensation in your buttocks with a
colleague?’

Jan considered
that for a couple of seconds. ‘It’s supposed to be doughnuts.’

‘This vendor
does not sell doughnuts. And they are fattening.’

‘Are you
suggesting that I could stand to lose some weight?’

‘Your last
medical suggests otherwise,’ Mackenzie stated.

‘There you go
th–’

‘But if you sit
there stuffing your face with doughnuts, your next one might tell a
different story.’

Jan grunted her
reply to that, and then added, ‘I bet Captain Meridian doesn’t have
to put up with this from Kit.’

‘Of course
not,’ Mackenzie replied smoothly. ‘Captain Meridian is incapable of
putting on weight.’

Jenner Research
Station, The Moon, 18th June.

‘Vali’s right,’ Fox
said as she read through the documents Kit had supplied her with.
‘These came out of a supposedly impenetrable database at NAPA’s HQ.
Someone has access to data that only some very
high-clearance personnel at NAPA should have.’

‘Overwatch
again,’ Kit suggested, and Fox nodded, continuing to read.

‘What is
“Overwatch,” please?’ Fei asked, looking interested.

Since Fox was
reading a fairly lengthy document, Kit answered. ‘Overwatch is the
name of a, possibly fictitious, project run by NIX, the American
National Intelligence Executive. The aim of Project Overwatch was
to surveil the entire internet through the use of AIs trained to
look for questionable activity. It is a denigrated conspiracy
theory, though it undoubtedly has some basis in fact. NIX would be
remiss in their duties if they did not watch as much of the
internet as they could, and processing that information through
suitably trained AIs would be the only way to make such an
operation viable.’

‘And Vali is
sometimes able to get information which could only have come from
NIX,’ Fox said, looking up. ‘That suggests some form of Overwatch
operation exists, and that Vali somehow has… indirect access to
it.’

‘Could Vali
be Overwatch?’ Fei asked. ‘Or an avatar of one of the AIs
involved in Overwatch?’

‘I don’t
think…’ Fox pursed her lips and looked at Kit. ‘Could he?’

‘While I have
considered it possible that Vali is an infomorph of some kind, I do
not believe that he is the ultimate source of the information he
sometimes provides us with. I do not believe he is lying to cover
his own actions, partially because he does not lie when he
is responsible for some action. Such as his work in blocking
and tracking down Minotaur.’ Kit glanced at Fei. ‘You may recall
that Minotaur was the hacker responsible for an attack on Luna
City.’

Fei nodded.
‘You told me about that. He was involved with Fox’s kidnapping as
well.’

‘Yes. Vali told
me that he had done the work in that case. We obfuscated exactly
how he did it, since that would likely indicate that he did
something illegal, but he has always been happy to acknowledge when
he is given data and when he obtains it himself.’

Fei nodded.
‘Your logic seems sound. You have finished reading, Fox?’

‘Yeah,’ Fox
replied. ‘I’m still processing how best to use the data, but I’ve
read it all.’

‘That was
fast.’ There was a slight smirk playing around the corners of Fei’s
lips.

Slowly, Fox
smiled. ‘It was, wasn’t it? And I’ve just noticed who our likely
assassin is. Good work on the background details on Burke’s old
identity, Kit.’

‘Thank you,
Fox,’ Kit replied. ‘Who is it?’

‘Raimondo Luca
De Angelis, Ray to his friends, assuming he has any. He’s not
actually a Mob hitman, but he does work for them. Based in Chicago.
Likes to use a small-calibre pistol at close range, and he’s an
expert at infiltration, so he can usually get close to his
subjects.’

‘I shall direct
the Chicago office to pay close attention to Mister De Angelis,’
Kit said, smiling.

‘Good plan. But
go upstairs and send the message through straight away. I have a
feeling that Burke will be planning to leave New York and vanish
pretty soon. He’s got us off his back for the immediate future, but
he seems bright enough – or paranoid enough – to know it can’t
last. I don’t think we have too much time to get something
on him.’

New York Metro.

‘Now that’s
interesting,’ Jan said, looking up at a sign which read ‘Lafayette
Self-Storage.’ ‘I wonder what he’s doing here.’

‘He is making
his way to one of the storage units,’ Mackenzie replied. She was
watching the feed from one of the drones currently following
Burke.

‘Figures. You
know, since it’s a self-storage lot.’ Luckily enough, Lafayette
Self-Storage was one of those open-air places with rows of
garage-like units which could be rented and used to store whatever
you wanted. Since there was no roof, the drones could follow Burke
to his destination. ‘The interesting question is: what does he have
in storage?’

‘I’ll take that
as a rhetorical question. He has stopped.’ Mackenzie offered the
camera feed to Jan as a stream and a view of Burke bending to
unlock one of the roller shutter doors appeared in the human
detective’s sensorium.

‘Which unit is
that?’ Jan asked. The feed zoomed in on the number painted onto the
shutter just before it rolled upward. ‘Six twenty-three. Okay, when
he leaves, you track him and I’ll see if the company will give us
any information about that unit without a warrant. I’ll catch up
with you later.’

‘That sounds
like a good plan. I can’t get a good enough angle with the drone to
see what is inside the unit. There is, however, not much. What we
can see here is empty.’

Jan nodded,
seeing the same thing. ‘Yeah. I think that just makes it more
interesting. Why rent a fairly large unit to store nothing?’

‘Unfortunately,
I do not think we will know the answer to that until we see
inside.’

~~~

Kit’s gynoid avatar
walked through the coffee shop with a cup of coffee in hand,
drawing little attention from the rest of the patrons. It was
mid-afternoon and there were plenty of other people in the shop.
She made her way toward two of them.

‘Good
afternoon, Jan and Mackenzie,’ she said as she placed her coffee on
the table the two detectives were sharing and took the free seat
beside them.

‘Kit?’ Jan
responded. Then she shook her head. ‘Sorry, still not quite
used to that avatar. Is there a reason you decided on a Sunday
afternoon walk?’

‘Yes. Two
reasons. It is a pleasant afternoon and I wished to leave the
house. And the final report on the database from Brimstone has
given some interesting insights. I decided to brief you in
person.’

‘That’s you,
Jan,’ Mackenzie stated. ‘I have received the updated report and,
yes, it is interesting.’

‘I’m being
ganged up on by AIs,’ Jan muttered. ‘What’s so interesting?’

‘Several
records were deleted before we were able to confiscate the club’s
computers,’ Kit explained. ‘Hence, they did not appear in the
initial report.’

‘You’re talking
like they managed to recover them.’

‘Records in a
database are not customarily erased when they are deleted. A data
value, known as a tombstone, is placed in the record, indicating
that they have been deleted, but the data remains intact for a
period of time. Usually, thirty days is used, but it depends upon
the application. Tombstoned records can be purged ahead of time,
but that was not done in this case.’

‘And someone
with Mister Weekes’s knowledge would have known about the deletion
mechanism and done a purge,’ Mackenzie stated.

‘Very
probably,’ Kit agreed. ‘However, Mister Weekes does not appear in
any of the deleted video records. Mister Burke does, as does Miss
Linwood, Mister Weekes’s lawyer. Judge Fuller is also in several of
the tombstoned records.’

‘I’m liking
this so far,’ Jan said, grinning. ‘It looks like someone tried to
hide the full extent of the link between Brimstone and Judge
Fuller.’

‘Indeed.
Perhaps Mister Burke planned to use Judge Fuller again. Or deleting
the records may have been considered payment. I believe that both
are at least partially true. Someone using Mister Weekes’s
credentials did a complete backup of the database prior to the
deletions. The backup went to external media, specifically one of
the computer’s datacard ports. Such a datacard has not been
catalogued among Mister Weekes’s possessions, nor found in the
club.’

‘Burke then,’
Jan said. ‘I’m betting he’s got it at the storage unit.’

‘That would
seem like a reasonable supposition,’ Kit replied. ‘My copy on the
Moon will be briefing Fox on the matter in the next hour. I believe
we can expect her to return tonight.’

‘Are we going
to find out why she had to run off to the far side in such a
hurry?’

‘Fox has been
given… an upgrade. Certain changes were made to the software which
runs her mind emulation.’ Kit turned to Mackenzie. ‘Her mind now
functions at approximately the same speed as ours.’

Mackenzie’s
eyes widened. ‘Captain Meridian’s intellect operating at the speed
of a full AI should be quite impressive.’

‘It will take
her a little more time to begin fully utilising her new
capabilities, I think. When she forgets that she should be thinking
like a human, however, something of the new Fox does shine
through.’

‘Great,’ Jan
said, a little sourly, ‘that’ll be three AIs to gang up on me.’

Jenner Research
Station, The Moon.

‘We have an AI tracking
the actual ownership of the company,’ Kit said.

‘But it’s going
to end up being Burke,’ Fox asserted.

‘It could trace
back to Brimstone. It seems likely that Mister Burke arranged for
the storage rental, but he may have covered his tracks further by
renting via his own company rather than personally.’

‘He clearly
knows about it, so it wasn’t just Weekes and Jelen. He’s
hidden the rental behind a bunch of shell companies, so I doubt it
contains anything enormously legal. Certainly, it’s something he
doesn’t want linked to himself. Jan’s right. Burke is sure to have
hidden his database backup in there. I suspect he’s got a computer
there he can use to access it. That would explain why they couldn’t
see much from the outside.’

Fox turned her
head to look at Terri, sitting beside her on the sofa. ‘Is my body
down on Earth ready to handle the new me?’

‘Yes,’ Terri
replied, raising an eyebrow. ‘There are no hardware modifications
needed. Are you sure you’re ready?’

‘I won’t know
for sure until I’m back in one-G, but I’m more used to Earth’s
gravity than here, so I think I’m covered physically. If I try
running up here, I’m liable to end up banging my head on the
ceiling, so I haven’t tried anything above a walk. Mentally… It
kind of just clicked earlier today. You sound normal unless I
concentrate on what you’re saying. Then I can dissect every
syllable.’

‘Okay. If you
think you’re ready, we’ll arrange the transfer. I’m going to book
you in for a service and check-up with Sonya in a month, however. I
might see if I can be there for that.’

‘Okay, but
why?’

‘Don’t get
suspicious. The new software will probably put more pressure on
your systems than the old version. I simply want to be sure
that everything is operating within specs.’

Fox grinned. ‘I
thought I was the cautious one around hardware I wasn’t
intimately familiar with.’

‘We all have
our little paranoias. Mine are just better founded in reality than
yours.’

New York Metro.

Fox watched as the
roller shutter on Burke’s storage unit rolled up, smiling as her
wide-band vision took in the dark interior. The forensics tech who
had popped the lock found the light switch and things just got
clearer. There were a few crates at the back of the room, and their
contents would need cataloguing, but pride of place was a small
desk with a workstation on top of it, and she could already see the
datacard device plugged into the computer.

The technicians
hung back as Fox gathered a visual impression of the room. It was a
dusty, concrete construction, about four metres long and three
across. Illumination came from a single LED bulb. It was nothing
much to look at, but Fox was confident that it was going to tell
her everything she needed to know.

She activated a
communications channel through to Jan and Mackenzie. ‘We’re into
Burke’s storage unit. It definitely looks like he’s got the
database copy here.’

‘Do you want us
to bring him in?’ Jan asked.

‘Not until
we’ve catalogued everything. And I think I’d like to talk to Weekes
before we grab Burke. If Weekes continues to claim it was all him
and Jelen, it could muddy the waters when it comes to a trial.’

‘Keep watching
him then?’

‘Keep watching
him. I don’t think it’ll be very much longer.’ Aloud, Fox said,
‘Okay ladies and gentlemen, I want this place gone over with the
finest filter you’ve got. Check for fingerprints before you start
going through the contents. I want every bit of evidence we can
get.’

19th
June.

Denton Weekes was even
paler than he had been when he was arrested. He looked a lot like a
man who had not slept much in the past week. His lawyer, Linwood,
looked like she had been sleeping really well. Well, that
was likely to change soon.

‘Moments like
this are what make the job worth doing,’ Fox said silently. She had
been watching the pair for what seemed like half an hour but was
only thirty seconds according to her chronometer. Linwood had yet
to realise why Fox was wearing a slightly smug grin.

‘I thought
arrests were the moments that made it worth doing,’ Kit replied.
‘Though I personally find the process of deduction to be most
enjoyable myself.’

‘Okay, so
moments like this are the ones that let me justify my vindictive
streak.’ Aloud, Fox said, ‘Mister Weekes, are you happy to continue
with Miss Linwood as your attorney?’

‘Of course–’
Linwood began.

‘Because some
new evidence has come to light which puts into question her
objectivity.’

‘W-what?’
Weekes asked. His dull eyes seemed to focus more as he looked
across the table at Fox. ‘What evidence?’

A video window
appeared in the air between them. Weekes blushed as he recognised
an ongoing orgy, but the person of interest had not appeared yet.
‘We were able to recover a number of tombstoned records from the
database on your computers,’ Fox said. ‘You understand how that
works, don’t you?’

‘Yeah, of
course. Deleted records are tombstoned for thirty days, or until
they’re purged manually.’

‘So if
you had deleted these records, for whatever reason, you’d
have purged them if you wanted them to be fully deleted,
right?’

‘Of– I mean, I
must’ve forgotten.’

Fox smiled.
‘I’m sure.’ Reaching out, Fox indicated an area of the video,
expanding it to fill the viewing area. ‘Recognise this woman?’
Linwood’s eyes were bulging and her body had gone as stiff as a
board. The flicker of rapidly suppressed expressions across her
face was hilarious, but Fox kept a straight face. ‘The entries
showing Miss Linwood were all deleted prior to us finding the data,
but we recovered them all.’ Fox’s eyes flicked to Linwood. ‘You’re
very flexible. Congratulations.’ Fox’s attention shifted
back to Weekes. ‘She’s one of your blackmail victims, Mister
Weekes, except that you didn’t know that, did you?’

‘A-all
questions are to be asked through–’ Linwood began.

‘Of c-course I
did,’ Weekes snapped. ‘That’s why she’s my lawyer.’

‘Balls,’ Fox
replied bluntly. ‘Thaddeus Burke arranged for her to be here. She’s
here to make sure whatever twisted loyalty you have to the man
sticks. She’s here to make sure you go down for what he did.
He took a copy of the database before he deleted the data, Denton.
He had it all set up in a storage unit so he could keep
blackmailing people. The people he thought he’d hidden by deleting
the records in the database we found first.’

‘Th-that’s
crazy. Why would he let you find any records?’

‘When the
scandal breaks, and it will, he’s cherry-picked the best targets,
and they’ll see what happens to the others. He’s picked the most
useful and the richest. Linwood here probably thought she was off
the hook if she made sure you went down, but she’d find she was
still in trouble if he needed her again. You know what else we
found in that storage unit? You didn’t know anything about that
unit, did you? Of course not. Do you know what else was in
there?’

‘N-no. I
mean–’

‘Cash. Fake
IDs. Basically, an escape kit. We also found a few mementos of his
life before he became Thaddeus Burke. Did he tell you he was put
into witness protection after selling out the Chicago Mafia? Idiot
kept a few things from his old identity. He’s run away before and
he knows how to do it again. If we’re not looking for him because
you’ve taken all the blame, it’ll be easy. He walks, and you spend
the rest of your life in Rikers. Doesn’t seem fair when it’s pretty
clear that he masterminded this entire operation.’

‘N-no, he–’

‘When he
was the one blackmailing lawyers and judges.’

‘N-no, you’re
not listening–’

‘When he
committed multiple aggravated rapes and murders. Don’t deny it,
Denton. I know he did it. He got to like it, didn’t he?
Maybe the first one was sort of an accident, but then he got to
like the power. He’s a manipulator on a power rush. He’s a con man,
Denton. He’s always been a con man. That’s what he used to do for
the Mafia in Chicago: memetics and con jobs. He’s still doing it.
He’s conned you into thinking he gives one crap about you for
starters. You’re a very smart man. Think about it.’

There was a
second of silence, and Linwood took the opportunity to get into it.
‘My client–’

‘You’re fired,’
Weekes said, his voice low enough that it was barely audible.

‘Mister
Weekes?’ Linwood asked.

‘You’re fired,’
Weekes said more clearly. His attention fixed on Fox. ‘I’ll tell
you everything I know.’

~~~

‘He’s in there?’ Fox
asked, a hint of surprise in her voice.

‘Came here by
autocab this morning,’ Jan replied. ‘It’s, what, three blocks from
your place?’

‘Yeah. I’m
guessing that’s a coincidence.’

‘The house is
owned by a letting agency,’ Kit said, appearing beside them. ‘That
may be a shell set up by Mister Burke, but if it is, it’s a
good one. The same company owns a number of buildings in the
metro.’

‘Maybe he just
took the place short term before he skips town,’ Jan suggested.

‘Maybe,’ Fox
said, scanning over the frontage of the red stone building. It was
an old apartment building which had, at some point, been turned
into a single, substantial residence. Unlike the building to the
left, it had no fire escape at the front, which was a shame. It had
plenty of windows, but all of them had screens pulled over them. A
pair of antique lamps were fixed to the wall on either side of the
front door, and Fox spotted the cameras in them as soon as she
zoomed in to check. ‘We’re not going in unannounced. He’s going to
see us as soon as we head for the door. Assuming he hasn’t spotted
us already. Is the rear accessible?’

‘Yes,’ Kit
replied. ‘It’s not especially easy to get to, but it can be
accessed.’

‘You think
he’ll run for it?’ Jan asked.

‘I calculate a
high probability of him attempting to escape,’ Mackenzie said. ‘If
he sees us, he is likely to realise quite quickly that his plans
have failed. Given the effort he has gone to to implicate Mister
Weekes, I do not believe he will wish to be caught.’

‘What she
said,’ Fox agreed. ‘I’ll take the back. You two go to the door and
serve the warrant as soon as I’m in position.’

Getting to the
back of the building was not easy. Fox had to climb over a
couple of walls, but she ended up in a yard behind the building
where Burke had decided to hole up. Pulling her pistol from behind
her back, she checked the load in her heads-up display: baton
rounds, useful for pacification.

‘I’m in
position,’ Fox said silently over her comms channel with Jan and
Mackenzie. ‘In your own time, ladies.’

‘Moving now,’
Jan replied. And that was when all Hell broke loose.

One of the
windows on the second floor shattered, and Fox’s brain stopped
perceiving the world at its normal pace. She saw the muzzle of a
snubby, close-quarters assault weapon shifting as its owner angled
it down toward her after using it to break the glass. The man
holding it was heavy-set with a very close crop of blonde hair, and
he was wearing shooting goggles and light body armour. Something
about him said cop or ex-military, but his intention was clear
enough and Fox was not waiting to find out how good his aim
was.

‘Police! Hold
your fire!’ she yelled as her pistol was raised to take aim. There
was a slight pause, an instant of hesitation, and then the twin
muzzles of the rifle continued to line up. Fox fired twice, both
rounds smacking into the gunman’s face. That face vanished from the
window along with the weapon.

‘We’ve got
armed bodyguards inside,’ Fox said over the radio. ‘Forget the
niceties. Transmit the warrant data and break in.’

‘Understood,’
Jan replied. A second later, Fox’s radio picked up the transmission
of the warrant details to the house’s electronic lock. The rear
door did not have an external lock that Fox could see. She
transmitted the warrant anyway while she swapped magazines. Now the
load indicator showed standard kinetic ammo; the people inside had
shown a willingness to use lethal force, so Fox was going to do the
same.

Fox slammed her
booted foot into the door. It did not budge even a little bit.
‘Damn,’ she muttered, before she turned and jumped for the fire
escape ladder. A couple of seconds later, she was climbing in
through the window broken by her would-be attacker. He was laid out
on the bare boards of the room, not moving and with blood running
from what was probably a broken nose. She paused long enough to
check his pulse – strong enough to suggest he was just unconscious
– before heading for the only door into the rest of the
building.

She found
herself standing on a landing with stairs in front of her and on
the right. She was about to head upstairs when she heard two loud
bangs from below and then Jan’s voice. ‘Mackenzie!’ Then there were
more gunshots. This time from a MarTech pistol, but Fox was already
bolting for the stairs to the ground floor.

‘Mackenzie!’
Jan yelled again just as Fox hit the lower landing and turned to
see what was happening. There was a body on the floor, his assault
weapon flung off to one side and two holes in his body armour. Jan
still had her weapon aimed at the fallen man, but it did not look
like he would be getting up any time soon.

Mackenzie was
picking herself up from the ground outside the door. ‘I am
functional, Jan,’ the gynoid said, ‘though I am afraid that my
frame will need significant repair work.’

Jan spotted
Fox. ‘She jumped in front of me when the guy was about to fire! I
thought she was dead for sure.’

Fox suppressed
a grin. ‘It’s not so easy to kill an infomorph, Jan. Even if he’d
trashed her frame, she’d just need to be restarted from her last
backup. Then you’d have the job of explaining why she needed
the restart.’

‘Oh, uh,
yeah.’

‘Right.
Mackenzie, if you’re up to it, go out back and make sure no one
leaves that way.’

‘I am quite
capable, Captain,’ Mackenzie replied. ‘Nothing vital was hit.’
There were a couple of large holes in her shirt over her chest and
stomach, but there was no sign of blood – obviously – and she
seemed to be moving perfectly well as she patted Jan on the back in
passing. ‘Thank you for your concern, Jan.’

‘Uh, no
problem, partner,’ Jan said. Her cheeks were red.

‘We clear each
floor in order,’ Fox said to Jan. ‘There could be more of these
guys. Is that one alive?’

Jan bent to
check the man’s pulse and then nodded. ‘So far. He may not stay
that way.’

‘Okay. Kit, get
some backup here. Include paramedics. I’m not sure why this has
suddenly turned into a gunfight, but it has and we’re going to need
it contained.’

‘ETA is
twenty-two minutes, Fox,’ Kit replied.

‘I guess
that’ll have to do. Come on, Jan, let’s get this done.’

Most of the
house was empty and lacked carpets. They found some sort of
security room on the second floor, set up to monitor a number of
cameras around the building. Fox got a sinking feeling on seeing
it: it looked too professional. The fifth floor had carpets and
furniture, but it was obviously set up as a secure location. The
doors were reinforced, and cameras monitored the landing.

‘Does this
place look like some sort of safe house to you?’ Jan asked as they
checked the rooms. The doors were reinforced, but not locked.

‘I was coming
to that conclusion, yes,’ Fox replied. ‘The question would be: who
does it belong to?’

‘NAPA or NIX
seem the only options, right?’

‘NIX seems
unlikely, and NAPA issued the warrant for Burke’s arrest. Why would
either of them be protecting him?’

‘They still
seem like the only options. Unless it’s some sort of private
security company.’

‘Yeah… Let’s
find Burke, and then we can worry about the answers.’

Burke was, of
course, in the last room on the floor, hiding behind a third guard.
The gunman had his weapon raised to his shoulder and aimed at the
door. The muzzle followed Fox as she stepped into the room.

‘I’m a NAPA
witness protection officer,’ the man said. ‘Put your weapons down
or I will use lethal force.’

‘That answers
that,’ Fox muttered.

‘I’m contacting
NAPA now,’ Kit said into Fox’s head.

Fox kept her
pistol aimed at the man’s head. ‘Captain Tara Meridian, Palladium
Security Solutions. I’m here to take Thaddeus Burke into custody
for several charges of aggravated rape, murder, and blackmail,
including the blackmail of a NAPA judge. You have to have received
our warrant data. You put your weapon down or I’ll
use lethal force. Mine will actually be lethal.’

‘Don’t trust
her,’ Burke whispered. ‘You know what the intel said.’ He was
obviously unaware of Fox’s auditory capabilities.

‘What intel?
Burke knows damn well who I am, and who Detective Nebbs here is.
Why didn’t your men declare themselves before firing? What the Hell
is going on here?’

The NAPA
officer frowned, his aim dropping slightly before he tightened his
grip on his weapon. ‘We have intel that Mafia hitmen posing as cops
were looking for our subject.’

‘Christ!
Burke’s a con man and memetics specialist. He has NAPA officials in
his pocket. You’ve got the warrant. Verify it.’

‘Don’t move.’
There was a pause as the agent apparently looked at the warrant
they had sent out for the first time, and then the muzzle of his
weapon began to go down.

There was a
sharp crack, a small-calibre weapon firing, and the agent fell,
crumpling like a doll to reveal the pistol in Burke’s hand. Almost
immediately, he began to shift it toward Fox. She fired first, the
bullet punching through his chest and blasting red gore over the
wall behind him. For an instant, Burke looked surprised. Then he
crumpled to the floor beside the cop he had just shot.

~~~

‘What’s the situation
on the man Burke shot?’ Fox asked as she strode through tower three
toward her office.

‘He has been
stabilised but is still critical,’ Kit replied. ‘They plan to go in
to remove the bullet in the morning.’

‘He’s lucky it
wasn’t a big bullet. What about the other two?’

‘The one you
shot has a broken nose and some bruising. His condition is listed
as “fair.” The other is listed as “serious,” but he is expected to
make a full recovery.’ There was a short pause. ‘Mister Burke was
officially declared dead on arrival. You put your bullet right
through his heart.’

‘That I already
knew. Mackenzie?’

‘Has already
transferred to a spare cyberframe and is back on duty.’

‘Good. Now we
just have to figure out how this clusterfuck happened.’

‘A failure in
communication within NAPA seems to be the obvious cause,’ Kit
suggested.

‘Yeah, but we’d
better prime the memetics and legal departments. Someone at NAPA is
going to try to blame us.’

‘You have a
very jaundiced opinion of that organisation.’ Pause. ‘I’m not
saying it’s a wrong opinion, of course.’

Fox’s
expression shifted into a rather grim grin. ‘You’re learning, Kit.
You’re definitely learning.’




Epilogue

 Detroit–Chicago Metro, 23rd June
2062.

Fox had become used to
not attending board meetings pretty easily. They had never been her
favourite part of the job, to say the least. Oddly, turning up for
the odd one was not so bad, a bit of a change of pace from normal
operations. And the reason she was there, along with Helen, was to
go over the Brimstone case.

As usual, the
meeting was virtual. Pretty much everyone was in Chicago this time,
but they were fairly dispersed around the arcology there. Fox and
Kit were actually executing in the same server as the meeting
viron. Garth Eaves and Ryan Jarvis were probably in their home
offices by now, though probably not in the suits their avatars were
wearing. Alice Vaughn had once joked that she enjoyed taking
meetings in her bra and panties, but since Fox had left the CIO
position, the meetings had been shifted to nine thirty Chicago
time, and Alice had less excuse for still being in bed. Only Helen
was teleconferencing in from New York Metro, and through the
wonders of technology, you could not really tell.

‘So, NAPA
did try to stick us with the blame for the fiasco on
Monday,’ Fox said.

‘But since we
had recordings of everything that happened from both Fox and
Mackenzie, there was little they could really do,’ Kit added.
‘Everything was handled properly on our end.’

‘It goes back
further than the arrest,’ Helen said. ‘We have a paper trail
showing that we properly obtained the arrest warrant from NAPA.
They should have told us when we requested it that Burke was in
witness protection, or at least rejected the request. They screwed
this thing up completely, and it all seems to trace back to Judge
Fuller.’

‘Whose wife is
divorcing him,’ Kit said. ‘Given the evidence, she may take him for
everything he has, even if NAPA don’t lock him up for a very long
time.’

‘Couldn’t be
happening to a better person,’ Fox said, smirking.

‘What about
Weekes?’ Jarvis asked. ‘What are they going to charge him
with?’

‘The murder
charges were taken off the table when he turned evidence on Burke.
He still has conspiracy to blackmail and creation of an illegal AI
to fight. NAPA are considering some hacking charges, and they might
push for some of them related to the murders of the Green family.
I’m not pressing the assault charges when he attacked me because he
never made contact, and because Burke had convinced him that I was
aiming to kill both of them over the murders. He’ll do time, just
not as much as he would have. Honestly, I think he was almost as
much a victim of Burke as the idiots they were planning to
blackmail.’

‘And Burke
isn’t going to be tried for what he did,’ Helen said.

‘No. Not ideal.
I’d have liked to see him dumped on the Moon for all eternity, but
he’d just shot a NAPA agent in the brain and he wasn’t going to
stop. I’m pretty bulletproof, but Jan Nebbs could’ve been
hurt.’

‘She seems to
be working out pretty well,’ Jarvis said. ‘Nebbs, I mean. I was a
little annoyed when you stole her from my side. She was a good
officer.’

‘She’s a good
detective,’ Fox replied, ‘and her partnership with Mackenzie is
working well. Are we going to have more of those frames available
now they’ve worked out the manufacturing problems on the new
processors?’

‘We’ve got half
a dozen of them rolling out for patrol duties at the start of next
month,’ Jarvis replied. ‘I’m not sure what the timetable is for
further investigators.’ He looked around at Kit’s avatar.

‘We currently
plan to have two units rolling out to detective partners in Chicago
next month, along with a second in New York. We have also arranged
to have one Mielikki cyberframe positioned as a support unit for
the Topeka Watch.’

Fox raised an
eyebrow. ‘They agreed to that?’

‘With
reasonable enthusiasm, according to Ray Rogers,’ Kit replied,
nodding. ‘I believe that the success of the Tasker investigative
assistance vests has… opened up their attitude to cybernetic
assistance. That we are offering what amounts to free consultancy
in order to test the AI’s capabilities as a more-or-less-standalone
investigator is probably helping, but to be really sure, we
plan to use the most attractive sculpt we have for the frame.’

‘Blonde,’ Fox
suggested. ‘Blue eyes. Big… smile.’

‘Of course.’
Kit’s smirk indicated that she had correctly determined the nature
of the double entendre and was likely aware of what else should be
big. Fox had seen all the standard Mielikki sculpts; it was likely
that a little custom work would be needed for the Topeka unit.

‘What I
honestly don’t get,’ Jarvis said, sounding as musing in tone as he
ever did, ‘is why these rich-and-famous types fell for this crazy
Devil worship scam at all. What the Hell were they getting out of
it?’

‘That depends
on which of them we’re talking about,’ Helen said.

‘Yes,’ Kit
agreed. ‘Some were in it purely for the illicit thrill. They are
jaded individuals, constantly looking for the next thing to hold
their excitement for more than a day. Some were actually caught up
in Mister Burke’s memetic programme. They believed, at least
temporarily, that the Devil would assist them in their life.
Enhance their careers. Bring them greater wealth. Destroy their
enemies, or whatever else they wanted. Alishia Hathway, the woman
whose suicide set us on the trail in the first place, was taken to
Brimstone by a man she met after losing her faith. She was caught
up by the memes and really believed that she had had sex with the
Devil. It was simply too much for her.’

‘Of course,’
Fox said, ‘that was just Burke warming up. We might have found
Hathway in far worse condition, but Burke hadn’t worked out how
much fun he could have with his robot Devil.’ She shrugged. ‘For
whatever reason, these people paid to dance with the Devil. The
ones who might have their lives ruined if the details come out in
the trials are getting off easy.’

‘Dealing with
the Devil is never a great idea,’ Helen said. ‘Even when the Devil
turns out to be a man when you look behind the curtain.’

‘As Naomi would
say, amen to that.’

###
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